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NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE

THURSDAY. JUNE 30, 198S

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES. COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND
COMMERCE. SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMMERCE. CONSUMER
PROTECTION AND COMPETITIVENESS,

Washington. DC.
The subcommittee met. pursuant to notice, at 12.25 p.m , in room

2222, Rayburn House Office Building. Hon James J. Florio (chair-
man, presiding.

Mr. FLORIO. The subcommittee will kindly come to order.
I would like to welcome all in attendance to our hearing on the

bill H.R. 4417. a measure designed to improve our Government's
ability to collect scientific and technical de#1 and to give these
functions to a new governmentally-owned corporation.

These data-gathering functions are now being performed by the
National Technical Information Service. NTIS, in the Department
of Commerce. The organic act for NTIS came out of this committee
in 1950, and as a result we and the Science Committee share re-
sponsibilities for changes in the Agency's duties The Science Com-
mittee filed its report on H.R 4417 on June 3 of this year; our com-
mittee, to which the legislation was sequentially referred, has until
July 8 to act.

While there is agreement generally on the kinds of new powers
this Agency neeas to del:\ er its products and services in a more
cost-effective basis, there is oisa,ieement over the need, or appro-
priateness of setting up a government corporation to carry out
these duties. We look forward to hearing our witnesses' views on
this proposal

We appreciate the participation of all our witnesses today, par-
ticularly our first panel, which is comprised of two of our most dis-
tinguished Members of Congress who have developed expertise in
this particular area.

[Testimony resumes on p. 33.]
[Text of H.R. 4417 follows.]
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Union Calendar No. 465

H. R. 4417
[Report No. 100-673, Parts I and III

To authori7e approfmation, to the SecretaQ of Commerce for the programs of the
National Burea t of Standards for fiscal sear 1989, and for other purposes

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

APRIL 20, 1988
Mr NA 11,C,RF IlliT01111ted the tolliming NNhieh uas referred to the Committee

on Science, Space, and Technology

.It '.E 3, 1988
Reported \soh amendment anti referred to the Committee on Eller* and Com-

merce for a period ending not later than .June 8, 1988, for consideration of
,iich pros ision, of title II of the amendment as fall %salmi the jurisdiction of
that «munittee pursuant to clause 1(10. rule X

18trike out all ant r the t nit tine I lamr and inert tin part printed in italn1

JUNE 8, 1988

Referral to the Committee on Energy and C unnerve extended for a pc tod ending
not later than .lone 21, 1988

JI NE 22, 1988

Referral to the Committee on Energy and Commerce extended for a period ending
not later than July 8, 1988

.111,v 8, 1988

Reported V,Ith amendment, from the Committee on Energy and Commerce, Corn-
mated to the Committee of the Whole Ilot.se on the Slate of the Vnion, and
ordered to be printed

[Omit thi part m BAH in Bold bra ,t 1. and in.ert the part printed in Willa( e rontanI

IF'or 'wroth', nil bal. at ops of bill a. introdined on April 20, 19881
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A BILL
To authorize appropriations to the Secretary of Commerce for

the programs of the National Bureau of Standards for fiscal

year 1989, and for other purposes.

1 1k it enacted by the Senate and House o/ Thpresenta-

2 tires of the United States 0: America in Congress assembled,

3 TITLE I-NATIONAL BUREAU OF
4 STANDARDS AUTHORIZATION
5 SEC 101. SIIORT TITLE.

This title may be cited as the "National Bureau of

Sfinulards Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1989".

S SEC 102. ACTIJORIZA77ONS FOR PROGRAM ACTI1177ES.

9 (a) Armolliz.trioNs.There are authorized to be ap-

10 propriated to the Secular!' of Commerce (hereafter in this

11 title referred to as the "Secretary"), for fiscal year 1989, to

19 carry out aetintiCS performed by the National 13ureau of

13 Standauls, the sums set forth in the following line items:

1.1 (1) MeaSlIrelltent Research and Standards,

15 $45,400,000.

(2) Materials Selehee and Engineering,

17 $z5,400,000.

18 (3) Engineering Measurements and Standards,

19 $55,000,000.

20 (4) Computer Science and Technology,

91 $11,400,000.

III{ siI7 Ilil
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1 (5) Research Support activities, $21,800,000.

9 (6) Cold Neutron Source Facility, $6,.500,000

3 (for a total authorization of $19,500,000).

4 (7) Technology Services, $3,000,000.

5 (b) LIMITATIONS.Notwithstanding any other prori-

(3 sion of this or any other Act-

7 (1) of the total of the anwunts authorized under

8 subsection (a), $2,000,000 is authorized only for steel

9 technology;

10 (2) of the total amount authorized under porn-

!! graph (3) of subsection (a)

12 (.1) $4.000,000 is authorized only for the

1:3 Center for Building Technology, and

14 (B) $6,000,000 is authorized only for the

15 ('enter for Fire Research,

16 an,' the two ('enters shall not he mewed;

17 (3) of the total amount authorized under para-

18 graph (5) of subsection (a), $7,700,000 is authorized

19 only for the technical competence fund,. and

'20 CO the amount authorized under paragraph (7) of

91 subsection (a) is in addition to amounts authorized

22 Under any other act.

9:-1 (c) Tie.t.vsFERs.(1) Funds may he transferred among

'34 the line items listed in subsection (a), so long as the net funds

25 transferred to or from any line item do not exceed 10 percent

II li oil' MI
S
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1 of the amount authorized for that line item in such subsection

9 and 'he Committee on Science, Space, and Technology of the

3 House of Representatives and the Committee on Commerce,

4 Science, and Transportation of the Senate are notified in

5 advance of any such transfer.

6 (2) In addition, the Secretary may propose transfers to

7 or from any line item exceeding 10 percent of the amount

8 authorized for the line item in subsection (a); but a full and

9 complete explanation of any such proposed transfer and the

10 reason therefore must be transmitted in writing to the Speak -

11 er of the House of Representatives, the President of the

19 Senate, and the appropriate authorizing committees of the

13 House o/ Representatives and the Senate, arid the proposed

14 transfer may be made only when 30 calendar days hare

15 passed after the transmission of such written explanation.

1 E3 SEC. 103. UNDER SECRETARY FOR TECHNOLOGY.

17 In addition to any sums otherwise authorized by this

18 title, there is authorized to be appropriated to the Secretary

19 for fiscal year 1989 the sum of $1,000,000 for the activities

20 of the Office of the Under Secretary of Commerce for Tech-

.)! nology, and $2,000,000 for the activities of the Office of

99 TeChnology Policy.

'23 sk,i; 101. JAPANESE TECHNICAL LITERATURE.

94 In addition to any sums otherwise authorized by this

25 title, there is authorized to be appropriated to the Secretary

Il It tti7
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1 for fiscal year 1989 the sum of $1,000,000 to carry out the

2 purposes of the Japanese 'technical Literature Act of 1986.

3 SEC. 105, SALARY A WISTMENTS.

In addition to any sums otherwise authorized by this

5 tide, there are authorized to be appropriated to the Secirlary

(i for fiscal year 1989 such additional sums as may be acres-

7 say to make any adjustments in salient, pail, retirement, and

8 other employee benefits which may be proided for by law.

9 SEC. 106. AVAILABILITY OF' 1PPROPRI4 VOSS.

10 Appropriations made under the authority provided in

11 !/t is title shall remain arailable for obligation, for c.rpendi.

12 lure, or for obligation and elpendli u re for pi rinds specified in

13 the Acts making such appropriations.

14 SEC 107. RESEARCH INFORHATION CEV7'.Elt.

15 The Research the Notional

Ili Bureau of Standards shall be maintained as a yoernmental

17 aciir/ty.

18 .s'EC, 108. F21',4 LI 4TED ENGINEERLG DA7'1 Si? DI'.

19 11-iihin 6 months after the date of the enactment of this

20 the Director of the National Bureau of Stain shall

21 conduct a study of needs within the private and public sectors

22 for eraluated eng ineerma data, (-lid Su/Mid a report 10

23 the Congress making recommendations concerning the appro-

')4 priate roles of The National Bureau of Standanls, other yor-

25 eminent agencies, professional son and trade associa-

lilt Itil
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I lions in the collection, evaluation, and dissemination of suar

2 data. Such recommendations shall include plans for the dis.

3 snination of tire results of the study through data bases, and

4 plans for incorporating high quality results from other

5 countries.

SEC 109. TECHNOLOGY TIMNSFER.

7 Within 6 months after the date of the enactment of this

8 Al el, the Director of the .National 13umao of Standards shall

9 report to the Committee on Science, Space, and Technology

10 of the House of Beinwse n.a..11res and the Committee on Cora-

1 I unarm, Science, and Transportation of the Senate on domes.

12 lie technology transfer accomplishnunts, hands, Ind plans

1:3 since 1986 at the National Bureau of Standards. Such

14 report shall describe with oomph's the types of Irchirology

15 Iosfer rand( doken by the Notional Bureau of Standards.

16 guar:taunt of funds d< vol«I to these efforts, and pat( nt and

17 licensing activities related to du National Bureau of Stand.

18 a nix research results. Thi report shall descriln the diision of

19 technology transfer activities between the Gaithersburg,

20 Maryland, and Boulder. Colorado. sites of the National

21 Bureau of Standards. Thr nu rits of istablishinj«1 hchnrluyy

22 transfer office in 13ould(r or of giving the Boulder laborato-

03 ries increased trehnolog y transfer lYS ponsthiltlits shall also

24 be consideml,

HR itr; au
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SEc I/O 1%.\1 11., 111 DGET SI 11111SSIOV

9 T/u National Bureau of Standards shall annually

3 submit io the Conyress, al the lime of the ri leas(' of Hu Pres,-

4 di a hia,Nel. a three-yiar 1,1141 (Slimly for the Bureau,

ineludiny fumliny r. tier ,It s for tad, arnaint and row

1,:itiatire.

TITLE HTECHNOLOGY ADMINIS-
8 TRA TION AND NATIONAL TECH-
! LAICAL INFORMATION [CORPO-

10 RATION] SELVICE
II Subtitle ATechnology Administration
12 SEC 201. TMIVOL(/G). .11.1.111MSTILITION.

13 (a) E ST.1111,1S11,11 I.Section 5(a) of the SI( renson-

Wydler rechnoloyy Innovation id of 1914) (1.5

I:, 3701(a)) is amended to read as follows:

1(i '(a) Es 1.11113;4H 31E.\1....__Thcre is established the

17 Deparlmi tit of Comm( me a Tiehnoloyy .1iltruntstolion,

IS which shall op rah in aeo-done( u ith /hi provisions, find-

ISI inys, and purposes of this Art. Thu rechnoloyy Administra-

0 lion shall include

:II "(1) the Nsitional Bureau of Standards:

-(2) the National 7'erlinical Informatum [Corp°.

ration] Service; and

"(3) a policy analysis Wire, which shall be

known as the Office of Technology

Hit 101
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1 (b) .ND El? S R :1 ND ASSISTANT SECRE-

') TA I? Y.Section 5(b) of the Stevenson-Wydler Technology

3 Innorction Act of 1980 (15 U.S.C. 3704(b)) is amended to

4 read as follows:

5 "(b) UNDER SECRETARY AND ASSISTANT SECRE-

TA R Y.The President shall appoint, by and with the advice

7 and consent of the Senate

S "(1) an Under Secretary of Commerce for Tech-

9 nology, who shall be compensated at the rate provided

10 for level III of the Executive Schedule in section 5314

11 of title 5, United States Code; and

1') "(2) an Assistant Secretary of Commerce for

13 Technology Policy, who shall serve as policy advisor to

14 the Under Secretary.".

15 (c) DrnEs Section 5(c) of the Stevenson-Wydler

16 Technology Innovation Act of 1980 (15 U.S.C. 3704(c)) is

17 amended-

18 (1) 1n redesignating paragraphs (1) through (10)

19 as paragraphs (5) through (14), respectively;

20 (2) by striking "Assistant Secretary, on a con-

21 tinuing basis, shall- and inserting in lieu thereof

')2 "Under Secretary, as appropriate, shall-

23 "(7) manage the Technology Administration and

24 supervise its agencies, programs, and activities;

HR 4417 RH
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9

1 "(2) conduct technology policy analyses to im-

.) prove United States industrial productivity, technolo-

3 gy. and innovation, and cooperate with United States

4 industry in the improvement of its productivity, tech-

5 nology, and ability to compete successfully in world

6 markets:

7 "(3) carry out any functions formerly assigned to

8 the Office of Productivity. Technology, and Innova-

9 t ion;

10 "(4) assist in the implementation of the Metric

11 Conversion Act of 197.5;": and

12 (3) in paragraph (10), as redesignated by para-

13 graph (1) of this subsection, by striking "Assistant

14 Secretary" and inserting in lieu thereof "Under Secre-

15 tory".

16 (V) C0sFolimiNG A MEN DMENTS.M Section 4 of the

17 Stevenson-Wydler Technology Innovation Act of 1980 (1.5

18 U.S. C. .3703) is amended by adding at the end the following

19 new paragraph:

20 "(13) 'Under Secretary' means the Under Score-

91 tary of Commerce for Technology appointed under sec-

22 lion 5(b)(1).".

23 [(2) Section (d)(1) of the Stevenson- Wyc Technol-

24 ogy Innovation Act of 1980 (1.5 U.S.C. 37w,d)(1)) is

25 amended by striking ", through the National Technical In-

}IR 4417 R11--2 1 4
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10

1 formation Service" and all that follows through "appropriate,

9 maintaiN"and inserting in lieu thereof "maintain within the

3 Naiimud Technical Information Corporation".]

[(3)] (2) Section 10(8)(1) of the Stevenson- Wyd/er

5 Technology Innovation Act of 1980 (15 U.S.C. 3710(8)(1))

(i is amended by inserting "through the Under Secretary. and"

7 after "Secretary,".

8 [(4) Any reference in lair to the National Technical

9 Information Service shall be deemed to be to the National

10 Technical Information Corporation.]

11 [(5)] (3) Section 5314 of title 5, United States Code,

12 is amended by adding at the end the following item:

13 "Under Secretary of Commerce for Technology.".

14 Subtitle B-- National Technical
IS Information (Corporation] Service
16 SEC 211. SHORT TITLE.

17 This subtitle may he cited as the "National Technical

18 Information Act of 1988".

19 (SEC 212. ESTABLISHMENT OP CORPORATION.

90 [(a) IN GENEI?.11,.The Sterenson-lrydler Technolo-

21 gy Innovation Act of 1980 is amended by redesignating see-

2° lions 18 and 19 as sections 19 and 20, respectively, and by

03 iaseting after section 17 the following new section:

lilt slit lilt
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1 ("SEC I8. NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION CORPORATION.

2 r "(a) ESTABLISHMENT OF CORPORATION. There is

3 hereby established a body corporate under the direction and

4 supervision of the Secretary to be known as the National

5 Technical Information Corporation (hereinafter referred to

6 as the 'Corporation). The Corporation shall be a wholly

7 owned Government corporation subject to the Government

8 Corporation Control Act (31 U.S.C. 9101 et seq.), except as

9 otherwise provided in this section.

10 E "(b) SuccEssios.The Corporation shall have per-

11 petual succession unless dissolved by an Act of Congress.

12 'Pc) PRINCIPAL OFFICE.The Corporation shall

13 have its principal office in the Washington, D.C., metropoli-

14 tan statistical area and shall be deemed, for purposes of

15 renue in civil actions, to be a resident of the District of Co-

16 lumina. The Corporation may establish offices in such other

17 place or places as it may deem necessary or appropriate in

18 the conduct of its bus:ness.

19 [ "(d) GENERAL POWERS.The Corporation shall

20 hare the following powers:

21 VW to adopt, alter, and use a corp,rate seal;

99 [ "(2) to adopt, amend, and repeal bylaws, rules,

93 and regulations governing the conduct of its business

94 and lhe performance of powers and duties granted to or

25 imposed von it by law;

HR I$17 RH



13

1')

1 "(3) to sue and !,e sued in its corporate name

2 (and liability for judgments against the Corporation

3 shall be limited solely to the assets of the Corporation);

4 "(4) to hare the priority of the United States

5 with respect to the payment of debts out of bankrupt,

6 insolvent, or decedent's estates;

7 [ "'5) to appoint and fix the compensation, in a-

8 cordance with the prorisions of title .5, United States

9 Code, gorerning appointments in the competitive serv-

1 0 ice and the prorisions of chapter .51 and subchapter

11 111 of chapter 53 of title .5, United States Code, gov-

1 *) erning classification and rates of pay, of such officers

q and employees as may be necessary for the conduct of

i4 its business, define their author ,y and duties, and del-

1 5 egate to them such of the pmecm rested in the ('orpora-

16 as the Administrator may decide without regard to

17 any administratively imposed limits on the number or

18 grade of personnel;

19 [ "(6) as the Corporation considers necessary for

2() the efficient conduct of its business-

1 ("(A) to acquire by purchase, lease, or do-

nation such real or personal property, including

93 capital equipment and inrentories, or any interest

94 therein, using receipts for work or services to be

II It $$7
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1:3

1 performed by the ('Orporation, or from other

9 sources; and

3 ["(13) sell. lease, or otherwise dispose of

4 such real and personal property;

5 "(2) to accept gifts or donations of services, or of

6 pivperty, real. personal, or mixed, tangible or intanyi-

7 ble, in aid of any of the purposes herein authorized;

8 ("(8) to enter into and perform such contracts.

9 leases. cooperative agreements, joint ventures, and other

10 transactions as umy he necessary in the conduct of its

11 business and on such terms as it may deem appropri-

12 ate, with any agency or instrumentality of the United

1:3 State.', or with any foreign countries, or with any

14 State, territory, or possession, or with any political

15 subdivision thereof, or with any person. firm, as.socia-

1 6 tion, or coroomtion; except that no contract for the pr r-

17 pose of obtaining funds or other financial instruments

18 or assistance shall he entered into by or on behalf of

19 the Corporation unless expressly authorized in this

20 et;

) [ "(,9) to retain and utilize its revenues and re-

ceipts for any of the purposes of the Corporation;

03 ["(10) to levy reasonable fees for its products

24 and services so as to enable the Corporation to operate

25 on a self-sustaining nonprofit basis without cost to the

1111 1117 RH
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1 Treasury (but such fees may be waived for products or

2 services furnished to any agency or instrumentality of

3 the United States, or for publications which are dis-

4 tributed pursuant to reciprocal arrangements for the

5 exchange of information, or which are otherwise issued

primarily for the general benefit of the public);

7 ("(11) to borrow money only from the Federal

8 Financing Bank, in accordance with the provisions of

9 the Federal Financing Bank Act of 1973 (12 U S.C.

10 2281 et seq.), and to issue such obligations as it deter-

11 mines to be necessary to carry out the purposes of this

12 section (but the amount of such obligations outstanding

13 at any one time shall not exceed $10,000,000 for pur-

14 poses related to the business of the Corporation and

15 $10,000,000 for modernization of equipment);

16 [112) to determine the character of and the ne-

17 cessity for its obligations and expenditures and the

18 manner in which they shall be incurred, allowed, and

19 paid, subject to the provisions of this Act and other

20 provisions of law specifically applicable to Government

21 corporations;

22 ("(13) to execute, in accordance with its bylaws,

23 rules, and regulations, all instruments necessary and

24 appropriate in the exercise of any of its powers;

HR 4417 RH
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1 ("(74) to settle and adjust claims held by the

2 Corporation against other persons or parties and

3 claims by other persons or parties against the Covra-

4 lion, other than claims cognizable under the fort laims

5 procedures in chapter 171 of title 28. United States

6 Code (with respect to which the Corporation will be

7 represented by the i1ttorney General);

8 ("(1.5) to enter into contracts for the performance

9 of part or all of the functions previously performed by

10 the Promotion Division of the National Technical In-

11 formation Service; and

19 ("(16) to take .such actions as may be necessary

13 or appropriate to carry out the powers herein or hereof-

14 ter specifically conferred upon the Corporation.

15 [-(e) MA SA CEMENT. (1)(A) The management of the

16 Corporation shall be vested in an Administrator who shall he

17 appointed by the President, by and with the advice and con-

18 sent of the Senate, for a wpm of six !ram Any Administm-

19 for appointed to fill a vacancy in that position prior to the

20 expiration of the term for which his predecessor was appoint-

91 ed shall be appointed for the remainder of such term. The

2,9 Administrator shall In compensated al the rate provided in

93 level IV of the Executive Schedule (.5 U.S.C. 5316).

94 ("(B) The Administrator shall report to the (7nder

95 Secretary.
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1 ("(2) The Administrator shall designate an officer of

9 the Corporation to act as Administrator in the event of the

3 Administrator's absence or incapacity.

4 ("(3) The Director of the National Technical Informa-

5 tion Service shall serve as Acting Administrator until the

6 Administrator takes office.

("0 LEGAL ACTIONS INVOLVING TILE CORPORA-

8 TION.-(1)(A) If the Corporation engages in or adheres to

9 any action, practice, or policy inconsistent with the provi-

10 sions of this Act, or if the Corporation or any other person

11 violates any provision of this Act or obstructs or interferes

19 with any activity authorized by this Act, or refuses, fails, or

13 neglects to discharge its duties under this Act, or threatens

14 any such violation, obstruction, interference, refusal, failure,

13 or neglect, the District Court of the United States for any

16 district in which the Corporation or such other person resides

17 or may be found shall hare jurisdiction, except as otherwise

18 provided by law, upon petition of the Attorney General, or

19 upon petition by the Comptroller General of the United

20 States, to grant such relief as may be necessary or appropri-

91 ate to prevent or terminate such conduct or threat.

2° IPB) Nothing contained in this section shall be con-

93 stued as relieving any person of any punishment, liability,

24 or sanction which may be imposed otherwise than under this

Or Act.

UK tII Ku
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1 (",r) N,thing rn this section shall be deemed or eon-

2 stilled to prevent the enft rcement of the other provisions of

3 this Act by appropriate officers of the United States.

4 ["(2) District courts of the United States constituted

5 under chapter 5 of title 28, Untied Stales Code, and courts

6 constituted under section 22 of the Organic Act of Guam (48

7 U.S.C. 1424), section 21 of the Bevy-v:1 °Toni( Act of the

8 Virgin islands (48 (U.S.C. 1611), section 1 of rill( 3 of the

9 Canal Zone Code, and the first section of the et entitled

10 "An Act to create the District Court for the Norihern Mai-

11 anu Islands, implementing article I I' of the Corenant to Es-

19 tablish a Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands in

13 Political Union with the United States of A )erwa", ap-

14 proved November 8, 197" (91 Stat. 126'i), shall hare origi-

15 real jurisdiction of all civil actions against the C rponition;

16 c.rc( pt that (.1) the tort claims procedures in chapter 171 of

17 title 28, United States Code, shall apply to the Corporation

18 as if it were a Pcdcial agency and any judgment or compm-

19 raised claim resulting from any action thereunder shall he

90 paid by the Corporation from its funds, and (13) the Corpora-

21 lion shall be liable for contract claims only if such claims

22 hased upon a written contrywt to which the Corporation is an

23 executing party.

24 ["(g) visolly 13oAnD.(1) Thrre is (stab/is/1(d the

25 Advisor!' Board of the National Technical Information (for-

/11I 1117 Ulf
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1 pomtion which shall be composed of a ehairman and four

2 members appointed by the Secretary. The members shall be

3 appointed for terms of fire years each; except that, of the

4 members first appointed under this subsection, one shall be

5 appointed for a term of one year, one for a term of two years,

Ei one for a term of three years, and one for a term of four

7 years, as designated by the Secretary at the time of such

8 appointment. Any person appointed to fill a vaeaney occur-

9 ring before the expiration of the term for which his or her

10 predecessor was appointed shall be appointed for the remain-

11 der of suet term. Each member of the Advisory Board shall

12 be a citizen of the United States. Upon the expiration of his

13 or her term of office a member shall continue to serve until

14 the member's successor is appointed.

15 [ "(2) In appointing members of the Advisory Board

1 Ei the Secretary shall solicit recommendations from the major

17 users and beneficiaries of the Corporation's services and

18 select individuals experienced in providing or utilizing tech-

19 meal information.

2() [ "(3) The Advisory Board shall review the ,general

21 policies and operations of the Corporation, including policies

22 in connection with fees and charges for its services, and

23 advise the Secretary and the Administrator with respect

24 thereto.
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1 ("(1) The Advisory Board shall meet at the call of the

0 Secretary, but not less often than once each six months.

3 (-(.5) All official meetings of the Advisory Board shall

4 be preceded by reasonable public notice aml shall be open to

5 public observation; except that the chairman may close a

6 meeting to the public if it is probable that the meeting will

7 include a discussion of-

8 ["(.4) information likely to impede full, free, arul

9 fair competition for contracts relating to goods or serv-

10 ices purchased by or pyrrhic(' by the Corporation, or

11 ("(B) information or matters exempted from

1° public di,,losure pursuant to paragraph (1), (2), (4),

13 (5). or ((i) of section 552b(c) of title 5, United States

14 (We.

15 [AN Each member of the Advisory Board shall receive

16 per diem compensation from funds available to the Corpora-

17 lion, at a rah' not in excess of the per diem equivalent to the

18 maximum scheduled rate of the Genera! Schedule, u-hen ac-

19 Nally engaged in the performance of duties vested in the Ad-

90 visory Board. Each member of the Advisory Board shall be

21 reimbursed, in accordance with section 5703 of title 5,

°2 United States Code (but from funds available to the Corpora-

93 lion), for per diem, travel, subsistence, and other necessary

24 expenses incurred by the member in the performance of such

25 duties,

II It lir inn
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1 E) ..1 SN1',11. :11'1)1K-7'11e Corpotion's financial

9 Slalea/Cills Shall be audited annually in accordance with See

3 lion 9105 of title 31, l'inted States Code.

4 ['.(r) ASS 1...11. li EPORT..V01 later than 90 days fol.

5 lowing the close of each fiscal year. the Secretary shall trans.

(i mit to the Congress a detailed report of the Corporation's

7 operations during the previous year which shall include a

8 summary of the Corporation ..s operating and financial per.

9 fomanee. the report and recommendations of the auditor

10 under subsection (h). and a summary of the Corporation's

11 planned capital inipmrements.

12 [ "(j) COST11181.170.V.q TO il 1.1111t.11...\7 :IND D1S-

1:3 .t nii./ ry AND E,If PLOYE ES. COM PE NS.1 T10.\ 1'l..\71.S. 1 n

11 addition to contributions required by sections 8334 and 8.723

1r of idle .i. 1 'oiled States Code, the Corporation shall contrib.

16 ale to the Ciril Scily(' Retirement and Disability hind
17 such additional amounts as the Office of Personnel Manage.

18 taunt shall determine necessarw to fund the full cox! of henc-

19 fits under the civil serice retirement system for employees of

20 the Corporation and their surors. The Corporation shall
21 also contribute to the employees' compensation fund, on the

22 basis of annual billings as determined by the Secretary of

23 Labor, for the benefit payments made from such fund on ac-

24 count of the Coryffation's employees. The annual billings

25 shall also include a statement of the fair portion of the cost of
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1 stracts, and newsletters) available in a timely manner

2 to depository libraries as a part of the Depository Li-

3 brary Program of the Government Printing Office;

4 [ "(5) to effect, within the limits of its authority

5 as now or hereafter defined by law, and with the con-

e) sent of competent authority, the removal of restrictions

7 on the dissemination of scientific and technical data

8 where consideration of national security permit the re-

9 lease of such data for the benefit of industry and busi-

10 IleSS;

11 [ "(6) to acquire and license Government-owned

12 patents with significant commercial potential;

13 [ "(7) to provide accounting and production serv-

14 ices to Federal agencies and technical assistance for

15 the Agency for International Development's efforts to

16 transfer United States scientific and technical infor-

17 ?nation to developing countries;

18 [ "(8) to perform the functions heretofore exer-

19 cised by the National Technical Information Service

20 under section 10(0;

21 [ "(9) to perform the functions delegated by the

22 Secretary to the National Technical Information Serv-

23 ice pursuant to section 2(d) of the Japanese Technical

24 Literature Act of 1986 (P.L. 99-382);
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1 ["(10) to serve as a clearinghouse, in conjunc-

lion with the private sector as appropriate. for inform-

3 lion regarding the planned translation into English of

4 unclassified foreign scientific and technical informa-

5 lion;

6 ["(11) to implement new methods or media for

7 the dissemination of scientific and technical informa-

8 tion;

9 ["(12) to perform all other functions heretofore

10 r.cuc taint by the National Technical Information Seri,-

11 ice; and

12 ["(13) to exercise any other function necessary

13 and proper to carry out this section, to the extent that

14 authority to exercise such function is expressly or im-

15 pliedly provided by this section.

16 ("(0 SECURITY CLASSIFICATION.The Corporatimi

17 shall respect and preserve the security classification of any

18 scientific or technical information, data, patents, inventions,

19 or discoveries in, or coming into, the possession or control of

20 the CoToation, the classified status of which the President

21 or his designee or designees certify as being essential in the

22 interest of national defense, and nothing in this title shall be

23 construed as modifying or limiting any other statute relating

24 to the classification of information for reasons of national

2) defense or security

11R 4117 1111
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1 ("On) INFRINGEMENT OS NAME.(1) No person or

2 other government entity may use the words 'National Techni-

3 cal Information Corporation' or a combination of these words

4 in a manner which is likely to mislead or deceive.

5 ("(2) A violation of this subsection may be enjoined at

6 the suit of the Corporation.".

UN CONFORMING AMENDMENTS. - - -(1) Section 9101

8 of title 31, United States Code (re!ating to the definition of

9 "wholly owned Government Co. °oration"), is amended by

10 redesignating subparagraphs (6) through (.I/) as subpara-

11 graphs (H) through (N), respectively, and by inserting after

12 subparagraph (F) the following new subparagraph:

13 ("(G) the National Technical Information

14 Corporation.".

15 ((2) The Act of September 9, 19.50 (15 U.S.C. 1151-

16 1157) is repealed.]

17 SEC. 212. NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE.

18 (a) ADDITIONAL FUNCTIONS.Section 2 of the

19 Act entitled "An Act to provide for the dissemina-

20 tion of technology, scientific, and engineering in-

21 formation to American business and industry, and

22 for other purposes", enacted September 9, 1950 (15

23 U.S.C. 1152), is amended
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1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10 ations with other government information pro-

11 grams;

19 "(f) To make its bibliographic information
13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

26

25

(1) in paragraph (c), by striking the
period and inserting in lieu thereof a semi-

colon; and

(2) by adding at the end the following
new paragraphs:

"(d) To establish and maintain a permanent

repository of nonclassified scientific, technical,

and engineering information;

"(e) To cooperate and coordinate its oper-

products (including but not limited to catalogs, in-

dexes, abstracts, and newsletters) available in a

timely manner to depository libraries as a part of

the Depository Library Program of the Govern-

ment Printing Office;

"(g) Upon request and as appropriate, to pro-

vide technical assistance and services to Federal

agencies, consistent with the policy of this Act

21 that all services and functions be sell'-sustaining

29 or self-liquidating to the fullest extent feasible;

23 "(h) In conjunction with the private sector as

24 appropriate, to collect, translate into English, and

HR HI7 RH
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1 disseminate unclassified foreign scientific, techni-

2 cal, and engineering information; and

3 "(i) To implement new methods or media for

4 the dissemination of scientific, technical, and en-

5 gineering information.".

6 (b) LIMITED CONTRACT AUTHORITY.Section

7 2 of the Act entitled "An Act to provide for the

8 dissemination of technology, scientific, and engi-

9 neering informati- 1 to American business and in-

10 dustry, and for otner purposes", enacted Septem-

11 ber 9. 1950 (15 U.S.C. 1152), as amended by subsec-

12 tion (a), is further amended by adding at the end

13 the following:

14 "The functions and services authorized by this

15 section shall be carried out by the Secretary,

16 except that the Secretary may from time to time

17 enter into such contracts and cooperative agree-

18 ments, under reasonable terms and conditions and

19 in accordance with all relevant provisions of Fed-

20 eral law applicable to such contracts and agree-

21 ments, as the Secretary deems necessary to assist

22 in carrying out such functions economically and

23 efficiently.".

24 (c) EQUIPMENT AND INVENTORY COST. Sec-

25 tion 3 of the Act entitled "An Act to provide for

HR 4117 RN
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1 the dissemination of technology, scientific, and

2 engineering information to American business

3 and industry, and for other purposes", enacted

4 September 9, 1950 (15 U.S.C. 1153), is amended by

5 adding at the end the following new sentence: "Ad-

9 ditionally, the Secretary may use moneys received

7 under this Act or otherwise by the National Tech-

8 nical Information Service for the cost of main-

9 taining, acquiring, replacing, or repairing neces-

10 sary equipment and inventory, to the extent pro-

11 vided in the appropriations process.".

12 (d) NOTIFICATION OF CONGRESS.The Act en-

13 titled "An Act to provide for the dissemination of

14 technology, scientific, and engineering informa-

15 tion to American business and industry, and for

16 other purposes", enacted September 9, 1950 (15

17 U.S.C. 1151-1157), is amended by adding at the end

18 the following new section:

19 "NOTIFICATION OF CONGRESS

20 "SEC. 8. The Secretary shall keep the appro-

21 priate committees of Congress fully and currently

22 informed about all activities related to the carry-

23 ing out of the functions authorized by section 2,

24 including current information about the establish-

25 ment of fees, the basis for such fees, the services

26 and publications covered by such fees, and any

32
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1 change in such fees. The Secretary shall also give

9 such committees detailed notice of not less than 30

3 days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and legal

4 holidays, of any proposed activity, including any

5 contracts or cooperative agreements, that could

6 result in any reduction-in-force, that would re-

7 quire the use of funds in excess of $250,000, or that

8 would provide for an incentive or joint venture.".

9 [SEC 13. TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS.

10 1[0z) NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE

11 SITERSEDED.The National Technical Information Cor-

19 poration shall supersede and replace the National Technical

13 Info-million Service heretofore operating within the Depart-

14 meta of Commerce, and shall assume and perform all func-

15 lions heretofore vested in, delegated to, or othemse being per-

16 formed by such Service. All references to the National Tech-

17 nieal Information Service in any law, regulation, or docu-

18 men/ shall (from and after the effective date of this subtitle)

111 be deemed to be references to the Corporation.

2,0 [(b) TRANSFER OF PERSONNEL 1(M ORDS, ETC.

ill personnel employed in connectioh with, and the assets,

) liabilities, contracts, records, unexpended balance of appro-

priations, authorizations, allocations, and other funds which

94 the Secretary determines to have been employed, held, used,

25 arising from, available to, or to he made available in connec-

Ilk 4;17 RH
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1 lion with, any functions of the National Technical Informa-

2 Lion Service which are vested in the Corporation by or pursu-

3 ant to this subtitle shall be transferred to the Corporation.

4 ((c) CONTINUATION OF PENDING PROCEEDINGS. -

5 No suit, action, or other proceeding begun by or against any

6 officer in his or her capacity as an officer of the Department

7 of Commerce or the National Technical Information Service

8 shad abate by reason of the vesting of any function in the

9 Corporation by or pursuant to this subtitle. No cause of

10 action by or against the Secretary, or by or against any offi-

11 cer of the Department of Commerce, shall abate by reason of

12 the resting of any function in the Corporation by or pursuant

13 to this subtitle.

14 [ (d) CONTINUATION OF EFFECT OF REM' -

15 T1ONS. -All regulations issued by the National Technical

16 information Service, and all regulations issued by tl.e Secre-

17 tory of Commerce in connection with functions rested in the

18 Corporation by or pursuant to this subtitle, shall continue in

19 effect until modified or repealed by the Corporation.

20 [SEC. 211. E'FFE'CTIVE' DATE.

21 (All of the provisions of this subtitle (including the

22 amendments made by section 212) shall become effective 30

23 days after the taking of office by the Administrator of the

24 National Technical Information Corporation, but in m.o event

25 later than October 1, 19891

Hit 4117 1211
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TITLE III-MISCELLANEOUS
AMENDMENTS TO STEVENSON-

3 WYDLER TECHNOLOGY INNOYA-

4 TION ACT OF 1980

5 SEC. 301, COOPERATIVE RESEARCH 4.V11 DE1 ELOPMENT

6 AGREEMENTS.

7 Section 11 of the Stevenson-Wydler Technology Inno-

ration Act of 1980 is amended

(I) in subsection (a)(2), by striking "at the lobo-

10 ?War!' and odur inventions" and inserting in lieu

11 thereof "or other intellectual property develop«I at the

laboratory and other inventions or other intellectual

1:3 pm/wily '; and

14 (2) in subsection (h)-

15 (A) by striking "and" at the end of para-

16 graphs (2) and (3):

17 (B) by ledesignating polygraph (1) as para-

18 graph (:5); and

19 ((') by inserting after polygraph ( ;I) the fol-

20 lowing dew paragraph:

21 "(-2) determine rights in otla r intellectual property

2') developed under an agreenn nt entered into under sub-

23 seetton WM, and-
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1 SEC. 302. REWARDS.

9 Section 12(1) of the Stevenson-Wyd ler Technology In-

3 !location Act of 1980 is amended by inserting "comp: er

4 software," after "inventions, innovations,".

5 SEC. 303. DISTRIBUTION OF ROYALTIES.

6 (a) Section 13(a)(I)(A) of the Stevenson-Wydler Tech-

7 nology Innovation :let of 1980 is amended-

8 (1) in clause (i), by striking "was an employee of

9 the agency at the time the invention was made" and

10 inserting in lieu thereof "has assigned his or her rights

11 in the invention to the United Stales"; and

12 (2) in clause (ii), by striking "who were employed

13 by the agency at the time the invention was made and

14 whose names appear on licensed inventions" and in-

15 selling in lieu thereof "under clause (i)".

16 (h) This section shall be effective as of October 20,

17 1986.

18

19

TITLE IV-DRUG-FREE
WORKPLACE

20 sEC 401. DRUG-FREL WORKPLACE.

21 No funds authorized to be expended under this Iet shall

99 be expended in any workplace whiih is not free from illegal

23 use of controlled substances.
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We are pleased to have with us Congressman Walgren and Con-
gressman Brown. We will be pleased to hear from you, as with all
of our witnesses, any formal statements you have will be placed in
the record in their entirety.

STATEMENTS OF HON. DOUG WALGREN. A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA: AND HON.
GEORGE E. BROWN JR.. A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. WALGREN. I appreciate your inviting me to testify this morn-
ing on section 212 of the National Bureau of Standards Authoriza-
tion Act, H.R. 4417. I especially appreciate your scheduling these
hearings and giving it the attention of the relevant Subcommittee
on Energy and mnmerce. This is an issue that has been of real
interest to the Science and Technology Committee.

We, of course, need to have all those committees that have juris-
diction in this area involved in the process. We appreciate your
giving your time to it.

This section is identical in purpose to a bill entitled the National
Technical Information Corporation Act, which I introduced last
year.

The purpose is two-fold.
First, to end and really put an end to several years of ideological-

ly-driven attacks on the National Technical Information Service by
stating unambiguously in our lay' that the crucial function of col-
lecting Federal and foreign scientific and technical information
must remain a function of the Federal Government and not be
spun out and privatized and un 'ermined, in our 1, iew. eery serious-
ly if that were the case.

Second, to give this entity an ability to function rationally and
economically to do itE job well.

The NT1S has had a long history of public service dating back to
its inception in 1910 as a separate Agency within the Department
of Commerce. Prior to that it was known as the Commerce clear-
inghouse within the National Bureau of Standards.

NTIS holds the important Government responsibility, to accumu-
late. stcre and distribute scientific and technical information gen-
erated by the U.S. Government scientists and engineers as well as
documents forwarded to the NTIS through foreign exchange agree-
ments by other countries.

For a number of reasons this important Government Agency is
likely to fall apart if it is simply transferied to the private sector.

NTIS currently stores approximately 1.7 million documents and
accumulates these at the rate of 60,000 a year. The average distri-
bution of these documents is not highsomewhere in the range of
eight copies per document.

But these are high impact copies which are used by individuals
in the process of research, and the information in them is literally
critical. And it is extremely important that these documents be
kept through time because oftc ntimes the bas's of a scientific point
that is raised today will be developed from previous research done
10 or 20 years ago.
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This Agency has seen two recent events which threaten to erode
its capability to serve the public interest to the fullest extent. The
first problem has been the gradual but significant erosion of its
ability to distribute information efficiently.

NTIS has been unable to modernize its equipment and its activi-
ties to keep it up-to-date with the new technology of the informa-
tion age, which we know has come along so quickly.

The Agency needs new computer systems upgrade its ordinary
handling and document access requirements and to meet the de-
mands of the various media on which now information is routinely
transmitted.

Although NTIS is a self-sustaining Agency which largely oper-
ates off its own revenues, the organization does not have the re-
sources to accomplish the modernization necessary to keep techno-
logically current.

The second event threatening to undermine the role in NTIS'
purposes is more immediate and alarming, and that is the state
desire by this administration to privatize the Agency and wash t
Government's hands of its responsibiliti..,s to disseminate the re-
sults of what is equal to a half-a-trillion dollars of taxpayer-funded
research.

Privatization of NTIS would be wrong. In my view it would be an
unmitigated disaster. The Commerce Department performed sever-
al A-76 studies since 1980 to determine if certain parts of NTIS
could be better performed in the private sector.

In every study the results were that NTIS should remain within
the auspices of the Federal Government. Yet, this privatisation
tune has played on relentlessly. After 4 years of debate. I think, in
the Congress, that question should be resolved.

We should resolve it with this legislation.
My Subcommittee of Science Research and Technology on the

Science, Space and Technology Committee has investigated this
question several times, and witnesses, whether they were in the
Federal or private sector, information specialists or occasional
users, have consistently brought up the same points against privat-
ization and concluded almost to an individual it would be a bad
idea.

Most NTIS employees would be disrupted by that kind of change.
Government-to-government scientific information would be put in
direct -'opardy because foreign governments are not comfortable
delivering their documents to a private sector entity.

Service would decline. Availability of material would be substan-
tially reduced. And there essentially would be less information for
the science and technology part of our public that needs this li-
brary function.

Many of the potential bidders for NTIS, in addition, are foreign-
controlled. The prospect literally seems astounding to think about
putting this kind of an information library in an ownership struc-
ture which could be influenced by foreign interests.

We took several days of testimony in March and July of 1987 and
again in February of 1988 from noteworthy individuals in particu-
lar, the National Academy of Public Administration was a witness
before our committee.
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This is a non-partisan organization chartered by the Govern-
ment. It conducted a study on the question of prkatizing NTIS and
concluded the most efficient method of legitimizing NTIS as a ree-
nue-producing, self-supporting agency would be to reconstitute it as
a Government corporation with a mandate to determine how to
best meet its own and the public's needs.

The Government corporation is a tried and true and Truman ad-
ministration vintage solution to the problems of running a Go%ern-
ment agency on sales revenues rather than appropriated dollars. as
has been the case with NTIS.

NTIS neatly fits the criteria that have been sot out for establish
ing a Government corporation in the original Government Corpora-
tion Control Act of 19.15.

One, NTIS is a revenue-producing entity Since its creation, it
sold its products and services for fees ranging at the rate of some-
thing in the vicinity of $20 to $23 million per year.

Two. NTIS is self-supporting. All NTIS activities are funded es-
sentially through its products and its services.

Three, NTIS has a large number of business transactions with
the public. Over the past IS months NTIS sold its products to some
-10,000 indkiduzils, firms, schools, libraries and interested parties.

Corporate form, in my view, will not cause a reduction in the
number of NTIS employees. It is a smooth transition from a per-
sonnel standpoint. NTIS personnel would be transferred to the new
corporation as employees of the Department of Commerce and
retain all their civil servant benefits.

The organization will support the employees by giving manage-
ment and staff the flexibility to modernize facilities and equipment
without having to resort to across-the-board arbitrary reductions in
force.

The use of the Federal financing bank has been viewed as a most
appropriate way to guarantee mailability of funds for moderniza-
tion The Senate in its version of the corporation bill that it acted
on last Tuesday makes the corporation subject to appropriations in
this process of borrowing.

Thus, incl.ding the congressional appropriations process directly
in the funding picture for what would be a new corporation is cer-
tainly an acceptable procedure, from my point of view

I think we on our side should be ready to accept this limitation
to assure proper oversight of their funding.

The Senate version phases in modernization money. That is con-
sistent with the approach we would use.

They have authorized a borrowing of $5 million for facilities
through fiscal year 1990 and kept that authority at .;'.10 million
thereafter.

In the trade bill, we specified that Congress desires this, what-
ever the NTIS is, to begin its modernization and to submit its plan
within 6 months of enactment of the trade bill.

Certainly all parties involved would want this to be done in a
prudent and business-like fashion.

The $10 million borrowing authority for operating expenses was
reduced to $5 million in the Senate. These numbers, I think, are
the kind of thing which we can certainly reach agreement on and
seem acceptable on first review.
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The primary intent of this provision was o give this new corpo-
ration an alternate source of funding for the brief periods when
sales are reduced by change in the economy or during similar
short-term situations. It is also intended to enable them to supple-
ment sales over a 2 to 3 month period while putting in place the
modernization steps that should be taken.

Incorporating NTIS does not relegate the congressional review
process to the dust bin. Congress and the General Accounting
Office will be able to increase their Oversight of the execution of
NTIS through strict annual audits and other means.

As Dr Seidman of the NAPA testified before my subcommittee.
"Conversion to a Government corporation would not impair its ca-
pacity to achieve the goals set by Congress of collection and dis-
semination on a cost basis of scientific and technical information.
In fact, the fact that Congress chooses to call it a corporation does
not alter its character as to make it something other than what it
is. an agency selected by the Government to accomplish a purely
governmental purpose."

Since working as a committee on this bill in April. this section
has been perfected considerably Provision:, of concern to the Judi-
ciary Committee have been removed. which we were able to do
with the direction which we were going

The section has been redrafted to avoid any changes in the act of
September 9. 1950. which was w ritten by the Commerce Comhuttee
several years before the Science Con-auttee came into existence.

Several small changes have been made to accommodate the ad-
ministration where we could. This revised text was passed by the
Senate Commerce Committee yesterday and will be oiThred by
Chairman Roe as a floor amendment if we are successful in moving
this bill to the floor

In conclusion. I hope we are all in agreement about the primary
purpose of this legislation, which is the careful synthesis of a new
and highly efficient distribution system for technical and scientific
resources Certainly when we look to the importance of technical
and scientific information on what we hope fin' the future of our
economy, this function must not he lost.

I appreciate your giving your committee's attention to it and the
attention of the full Energy And Commerce Committee so that we
can develop a consensi _ piece of legislation that will accomplish
these ends.

Thank you very much.
Mr Fi.oiuo. Thank you
Congressman Brown

STATEMENT OF HCN. CEORGE BROWN. JR.
Mr. BROWN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Essentially, I want to echo the statement that Mr. Walgren has

made As a member of his subcommittee, I participated in debate
and the discussion we had over a number of years with regard to
the role of the NTIS We think that role must be preserved and
strengthened, and this is a logical way to do it.
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I point out to you that in the trade bill which may be revived
and enacted, there is considerable language with regard to the way
we revive our technological competitiveness in the world today.

There is language intended to protect the NTIS from further ero-
sion of its functions, which have been the efforts of this administra-
tion now for a number of years.

The NTIS is in danger of not only becoming obsolete, because of
the reasons Mr. Walgren has mentioned, but of being discarded b)
the Government, wl.Jse responsibility it is to take an activist role
in disseminating technical information produced as a result of tax-
payers' dollars.

I am very concerned about this. I want to see the taxpayers get
their dollars worth. I am afraid the distribution of federally-funded,
scientific and technical literature is an area in which we have not
been achieving what we should be doing.

NTIS is capable of fulfilling this important role and has done so
exceptionally well with very little notice. But in my opinion, those
days are over, and we must take advantage of the tools that we
have available which can expedite and improve the information
transfer process.

During the last 2 years, as Chairman Walgren mentioned, the
subcommittee that he chairs has studied various alternatives.
These options range from establishing separate entities within the
administration to privatization, as proposed by the OMB, to assum-
ing a greater role in distributing scientific data by establishing new
central repositories.

These options were reviewed at length. In my estimation, the
committee did a fair and timely assessment which culminated in
the position that the Government should reestablish itself in the
distribution of scientific and technical information by modifying
NTIS into a Government corporation.

This is a sound alternative to the claims that privatization is in
the best interest of the public. Privatization would take an already
weak link in the technology chain and remove it entirely from a
Federal role, leaving nothing but a gap in its place.

This loss would not be filled by a private organization primarily
because the motivations and responsibilities of the private sector
are very different from that of Government. The NTIS is not ex-
pected to run profitably.

We wish it to be run effectively even if this is at an expense. A
privaozed NTIS would not be required to interact strongly between
the private sector and Government and instead would endanger al-
ready tenuous document exchange programs between Government
agencies and foreign governments, as has already been mentioned
by Chairman Walgren.

It is apparent that steps are necessary to halt the privatization
and reverse the course of NTIS. Our Chairman's proposal for the
corporation does just that.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks which I have
abbreviated somewhat. I ask consent, to insert the full text in the
record at this time.

[The statement of Mr. Brown follows:]
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STATEMENT OF HON GEORLE E BROW, N, Jit , A REPRESENTATI% E IN CONGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to express my vievs on the Govern-
ment's role in supporting scientific and technical research, and to emphasize the
need for improvement in the way we carry out our responsibilities when It comes
time to distribute the results of that research I hope that my voice adds an addi-
tional urgent note to the one just sounded by my esteemed colleague and subcom-
mittee chairman, Mr Walgren, that this Congress, and this Nation, cannot sit idly
by and watch the Information Age disappear over the horizon while we debate the
issues to death

Until recently, the Government has seen its role in the acquisition and storage of
research information as largely that of investigators and archiv;sts Our agencies
would seek out and acquire technical and scientific data and then reduce the level
of effort once the technical material is cataloged and deposited What effort has
been made in the past to communicate the availability of this material to the re-
search-using populace has needed bolstering The scientific community's weakest
link in the chain by which research is developed and used has been information dis-
semination.

Mr Chairman, the United States is at the point in the Information Age when it
must recognize the important link that scientific and technical information dissemi-
nation provides in the technology development process One of the most important
resources available to the public is the National Technical Information Service
INTIS) The Government cannot act as benign caretakers of the world's largest col-
lection of scientific and technical literature, it cannot merely wait for interested in-
dividuals to take the enlightened step of inquiring about technical information re-
sources Today, we have in our grasp the tools by Which we can revolutionize the
way we store, manipulate, and retrieve data, and yet we are allowing the fruits of
most of the Government's scientific and technical research to literally gather dust
on the shelves of our Nation's institutions

The U S Government spends billions each year to support research and tievelop-
ment in a host of areas which are too numerous to mention, yet, when it comes time
for the Government to circulate the results of this research, we depend on a largely
informal network system of conferences, magazines, and personal contacts ;.o com-
municate results Now from my involvement in technology transfer I know that one-
on-one communication is the most effective means for relaying results However, the
Government's responsibility to propagate scientific and technical information does
not coincide neatly with these excellent but unmethodical activities The Govern-
ment has at its disposal an organization which, by design, is meant to be active in
the transfer of results between interested parties And one Would think that as the
available methods grew by which it could perform th,s task, the organization would
grow as well

Sadly, it has not, and the National Technical Information Service is now in
danger of not only becoming obsolete in its ability to carry out its mandate, but of
being discarded by the very government whose responsibility it is to step up and
take an activist role in disseminating technical results

Mr Chairman, I am very concerned about this because I want to see the taxpay-
ers get their Federal dollar's worth, and I am afraid that in the distribution of fed-
erally-funded scientific and technical literature we are lacking in punch NTIS is
capable of fulfilling this important role and has done so exceptionally well with
little notice But in my opinion those days are over and we must take advantage of
the tools we have available which ran expedite information transfer NTIS doesn't
cost the government anything nov, and I think we are getting alot pretty cheaply
It's time to make a commitment to improve this resource, and give NTIS the au-
thority to modernize its operations in whatever way it sees fit, with oversight by
Congress and the General Accounting Office (GAO) That process can begin with en-
actment of section 212 of H R 4417, which is before your committee

In 1987 and 1988, our Subcommittee on Science, Research and Technology studied
various alternatives to improve the Government's role in science and technology
These options ranged from establishing separate entities within the administration
overseeing science and technology, to privatization of the Government's role of in-
formation distribution, to assuming a greater role in distributing scientific data by
establishing a new central repository These options, as proposed by the administra-
tion and in bills such as II R 2159, H R 1615. and 1-1 R 1616, were reviewed at
length before any conclusions were reached In my estimation. the committee did a
fair and timely assessment which culminated in the decision that the Government
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should reestablish itself in the distribution of scientific and technical information by
modifying NTIS into a gmet nment cot poi at ion

The National Technical Infutmation Cut pulation is a sound altetnatne to the
claims that pmatization is in the best interest of the public Pinatization would
take an already weak link in the technology chain and remme it entirely from the
Federal role. lea% ing a gap in its place This loan would not be filled by a pmate
organization, primarily because the motnations and responsibilities of the pmate
sector are very different from Go'.ernment The NTIS is not expected to be run prof-
itably in Gmernment. rather. we wish it to be run effectRely. men if this is at an
expense A pmatized NTIS would not be required to interact strongly beween the
pri'.ate sector and gmerament. and instead would endanger already tenuous docu-
ment exchange programs beR%een agencies and een foreign gmernments A prna-
tized NTIS would lose accountability to the Congress and the public. and potentially
stall our country's attempts to regain competitiseness by disseminating scientific
and technical information in a timely and cost-effectne basis It is apparent that
steps are necessary to halt the pmatization and rev-else the course of NTIS. and the
subcommittee chairman's proposal for the NTIC does just that

Mr Chairman. this concludes my prepared remarks, and I hope I ha'.e fostered a
sense of urgency in support of this legislation We must put in place a policy Inch
will strengthen our Nation's scientific and technical institutions

Mr. FLORIO. Let me thank Loth witnesses for your participation.
What I am struck by is the possibility this proposal is designed to

deal with a very legitimate problem that is almost in the process of
resolving itself.

If we are concerned about what are alleged to be inappropriate
actions by the administration to privatizing this organization,
which you and others obviously feel is not desirable, the adminis-
tration is almost over.

In my understanding, likewise, OMB, Mr. Miller, apparently,
stated they are in the process of backing off of some of their pro-
posals. The rationale to go to corporate system may very well not
be here if we don't have to face that problem.

The corporate structure that you are talking about is certainly
better, in your view, and I will subscribe to it for the moment, than
a privatized operation. But it certainly is not as good as a legiti-
mately run governmental operation because clearly even the pri-
vate enrporation is going to be less responsive than would be a full
functioning, effectively functioning entity under the Department of
Commerce or whatever other governmental agency we place it
under.

Over and above that, we are then talking about establishing the
corporation headed by whomever that will be appointed by officials
of the administration, whose philosophy you are lamenting setting
that entity out there, again, being less responsible than would be
an online agency that is directly responsible to us.

Are these considerations that would cause either of you to share
my concern?

Mr. BROWN. That is a very perceptive observation, Mr. Chair-
man.

I think insofar as this restructuring was motivated by a defen-
sive outlook, that is a desire to prohibit the privatization initiatives
of OMB, that it probably is not necessary. I think then we have to
look at the desirability of the new structure in terms of being able
to more effectively carry out the mandate of the organization, and
particularly in increasing the availability of investment capital
here.
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I am not talking about operating funds, but the mailability of
money to modernize and to maintain a high level of effectiveness
in doing the job that is supposed to be done.

I confess I am not an expert in this area. A malevolent Congress
can equally well provide that capital if it wishes to do so.

Mr iLORIO. Isn't the money being proposed in this bill as the in-
dependent source of investment capital still Federal dollars
anyway?

You are talking about borrowing authority that is going to be
Federal borrowing authority. One way or the other, it seems to me,
the cutting edge difference is the question of whether you have
more or less responsibility in the two structures.

By definition, you will have less responsibility with a corporate
structure than you will if you have an in-house operation. I realize
the down side. If you have an in-house operation, you have people
in charge who don't believe in the mission of the Agency, which
you seem to imply has been the case over the last number of years.

That is a problem. Doesn't this dictate that we at least wait a
period of time, like about 7 or 8 months, to find o_t whether there
is a need to be continually concerned about the course of account?

And if not, then we may very well be able to get more benefits if
you had an administration that is committed to the goals that you
enunciate and is willing to have direct hands-on accountable, taken
to facilitate those types of things?

Mr. WALGREN. If I might, Mr. Chairman, the administrator
under this proposal would be appointed at the pleasure of the
President. Therefore, the new President whoever he is would cer-
tainly have the power to have this entity administered consistent
with his direction and his thrust.

Mr. FLORIO. Let me get some clarification on that. Presumably, I
mean if we had expeditious consideration of this, and it was passed
and signed into law next month, it would be President Reagan, of
course, who would make that appointment.

Are you telling me that the individual would be at the pleas-ure--
Mr WALGREN. It is my understanding the incuming President

would be able to appoint his own administrator.
Mr. FLORIO. No We have a distinction here Someone is telling

me it is a 6-year appointment, which means someone that is ap-
pointed now- -

Mr. WALGREN. In the Senate amendment W-Iich we are anticipat-
ing working with, this administration's power over this Agency will
not last beyond the next President taking office.

Mr. FLORID. I don' know how that works. How does somebody
who gets a 6-year appointment, the next President?

Mr. WALGREN. Let me see if I can get some advice on the ques-
tion.

Apparently in the negotiations over this bill, the Senate has
turned away from the 6-year term. The anticipation now is there
would be an administrator appointed at the discretion of the Presi-
dent, and it would not be for a fixed term. It would bethat person
would be able to be replaced.

Mr. FLORIO. Let me just say, it makes me fe a little more com-
fortable maybe. But, what you are doing is saying that we have
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now gone through a charade of having independent corporate
walls.

If someone conies in who wants to do what this administration
wants to do. they can then appoint someone to do indirecth w hat
someone has tried to do directly.

Either you get the benefit of a walling off of the corporation or
you don't.

Mr. WALGREN. Jf the Chair would permit, it seems to me that the
major benefit of the walling off of the corporation is whatever flexi-
bility we can give them in their financial planning and moderniza-
tion. We do keep this, as I understand it. we anticipate keeping
this within the appropriations process so that their year-to-year
budget is subject to appropriations.

That means essentially that there is a lot of influence in any ad-
ministration. We in the Congress have a hard time requirinf., ad-
ministrations to do what they don't want to do. I don't think that
we would be more at risk in this structure than we are with a
number of government agencies which we cant,,,t v-et to do what
we would like them to do.

Mr. Flom. If the appropriations process is going to be contin-
ued, we have not then in any way changed that factor. Jf we are
going to say we have independent borrowing authority, for capital
modifications. that is fine.

But again. that is a public sector expenditure as well, which is
not reviewable by the appropriations process. And if we are then
saying that we are going to be dependent upon incoming revenues
to make, and this is self-sufficient, that is the case now.

How is that being changed in any way for the betterment of the
function of the operation?

Mr. WALGREN. I don't have the best answer to that. Mr. Chair-
man As 1' understand it, this Agency operates essentially on its
cash flow

Mr. F'LORIO. Now?
Mr. WALGREN. Now. It cannot come back into the Congress on a

month-by-month basis and get a new appropriation. Yet, there are
certain investments that it could wisely make in technology, in in-
formation technology that should be made during the year.

And those investments are mor,-i ei.r,illy made by being able to
reach what is a small L.meunt of money through the Fed. .11 loan
system than rely mg- solely on an appropriation Ultimately the
Congress has the appropriating power and has all the controls of
the Agency coming to it to justify what it wants to do and what it
has done during the last year.

Mr Flom° I guess I still don't understand what it is that entity
will be able to do in the corporate form that it can't do now.

Mr. WALGREN. It is my understanding that it would be given a
range of money to borrow, that it could borrow through the Feder-
al luaning system, and that it could make those borrows in a year
when its management felt it was useful without having to go to
Congress for a. quote, appropriation at that point.

If we don't have that kind of managing flexibility, we will contin-
ue operating under the present circumstances, which are inad-
equate. This Agency is extremely backwards at this point.
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And the advice we get from the private sector is that the reason
it is backwards is it has had no flexibility in its 12 month operating
cycle.

It is very hard to get the Congress to appropriate more than just
the fees if the Agency on a year-to-year basis is to come in and say
we generated X number of dollars this year. It is very hard to get
the Congress to appropriate something that is different than tha..

Although we don't intend them to go heavily into debt, clearly
an Agency operating like this has to have the ability to ;ncur some
debt during the year.

Mr. FLORIO. I guess I would be a little concerned if the modifica-
tion you are tdking about working its way through the Senate
comes to pass, lhat the President, whomever the President is, de-
cides he wants ,J3 put somebody in the position of authority and de-
cides this corporation wants to be out there investing in certain
types of capital equipment that is going to make it available at pre-
mium rates to somebody out in the private sector.

We now have that borrowing authority which is no longer sub-
ject to review by the Congress' appropriation process. I am really
struck by the fact that we are sort of on the horns of a dilemma
here. Either we do have an entity out there that is capable of being
reviewed or we don't.

I am going to be loc ;- into this. I think we all should be look-
ing into it.

My predisposition is if this is a governmental function, which it
is, we ought to be in charge of it I am not interested, absent some
reason, and you have detailed what historic reason, the recent his-
toric reason has been as to why we want to give this some thought.

But other things being equal, I am not sure I really share the
philosophic belief that we should be passing these things. It is the
same argument we heard a couple of years ago for having an inde-
pendent EPA.

People said, fine, the EPA under the previous people down there
wasn't working very well. We will have an independent EPA. Inde-
pendent also means unaccountable EPA.

If you put the wrong people in charge of an independent EPA,
you get independent irresponsibility. I would almost rather have
in-house operations so if somebody is doing bad things, there is at
least a tie so you can wrap it around someone's neck and the public
then sees who is responsible for doing the bad things.

The preference is to have people in positions of authority who
are going to do the right things with these agencies.

A question has been brought to my attention with regard to
some studies at the Agency that have been commissioned, that are
supposed to be supported by fees set by NTIS at a level designed to
cover costs, and that these commissions that the Science Commit-
tee has requested were all NTIS functions that are apparently not
going to result in the fees being achieved.

Are you familiar with that?
Mr. WALGREN. No, T an, not familiar.
Mr. FLORIO. They are adding to the cost of the Agency with no

expectation that the Agency will be able to obtain the fees back.
Mr. WALGREN. I am not familiar with that
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Mr. FLORIO. We will send you this information and would like
your thoughts on it.

If there is no further information you wish to provide, let me ex-
press to you my appreciation for your participation today.

We will move to Mr. Barry Beringer, the Associate Under Secre-
tary for Economic Affairs of the Department of Commerce.

Mr. Beringer, we welcome you to our committee. Your statement
will be made a part of the record in its entirety. We would be
pleased if you would present it in a summary fashion

Mr. BERINGER For the record, I would like to introduce Dr. Joe
Clark, who is the Deputy Director of the National Technical Infor-
mation Service.

STATEMENTS OF BARRY C. BERINGER. ASSOCIATE UNDER SEC,
RETARY FOR ECONOMIC AFFAIRS. DEPARTMENT OF COM-
MERCE. ACCOMPANIED BY JOSEPH CLARK. DEPUTY DIREC-
TOR. NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE

Mr. BERINGER. I would like to thank you for the opportunity to
appear before you today discuss our plans for the future of the Na-
tional Technical Information Service, NTIS, and to comment on
H.R. 4417, the National Bure_u of Standards Authorization Act, as
it affects NTIS.

NTIS operates as a central contact and repository for public
access to unclassified scientific and technical information developed
under government sponsorship. As an integral part of the Depart-
ment of Commerce, the NTIS mission is to facilitate private sector
use of this information in the development of products and services
that foster U.S. economic growth.

The NTIS information clearinghouse operation is comprised of
three basic elements: the acquisition of government-sponsored un-
classified scientific and technical information; the bibliographic
processing of this information so that users can identify and obtain
the materials which will further their research efforts; and, the
sale and distribution of the announcement products containing the
bibliographic information and of the information itself in the form
of technical reports, data files and software tapes.

NTIS also operates the Center fo: the Utilization of Federal
Technology authorized in the Stevenson-Wydler Technology Inno-
vation Act, Public Law 96-480; manages a patent licensing pro-
gram authorized in Patent Rights in Inventions Made with Federal
Assistance, Public Law 96-517,, and modified in the Federal Tech-
nology Transfer Act, Public Law 99-502; and assists the Depart-
ment of Commerce's Japanese Technical Literature Office estab-
lished pursuant to the Japanese Technical Literature Act, Public
Law 99-382.

The NTIS program is self-supporting as set forth in Title 15 of
the U.S. Code 1151-7, with all costs covered by revenues earned
from the sale of NTIS products and services. This statute author-
ized NTIS to operate on a self-sustaining basis and to charge fees
for its products and services.

Fees are set by NTIS at a level that is designed to recover costs.
To the extent that there may be surplus clearinghouse revenues,
NTIS is required to deposit such surpluses into the miscellaneous
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receipts account of the U.S. Treasury. Also NTIS provides accounts
receivable billing and collection services for Federal agencies which
offer information services to the public. Surplus revenues from
these activities are also deposited in the U.S. Treasury on behalf of
those agencies.

Royalties paid to NTIS by patent licensees are required, by
Public Law 99-502, to be returned to the inventor and to the inven-
tor's laboratory.

In our continuing efforts to improve NTIS functions, we have
proposed legislation which would permit NTIS: (1) to use its re-
ceipts for the acquisition of capital equipment and inventories; (2)
to procure printing services without regard to section 301 of Title
44 of the U.S. Code, which generally requires use of the Govern-
ment Printing Office; and. (3) 10 make flexible use of contracts and
cooperative agreements with the private sector.

Our proposal, which is limited in scope, addresses shortcoming in
current NTIS authorities.

In the past the General Accounting Office and the Office of Man-
agement and Budget have raised questions about NTIS' use of its
revenues to purchase capital equipm.--nt and inventory. Our propos-
al to permit such use is designed to clarify NTIS' authority on this
point.

Such authority would make clear that it is the intent of Congress
and the administration to allow NTIS to make the necessary equip-
ment purchases to modernize NTIS within its existing resource
base, without the use of appropriated funds.

Our proposal would also allow NTIS to secure printing services
on the most competitive, creative and cost-effective basis.

Finally, our bill would clarify that NTIS operations may be im-
proved through contracts. This will allow greater flexibility in the
administration of NTIS which will result in better products and
services at or below current prices.

Turning to the bill before this subcommittee today. we support
the objectives of H.R. 4417. However, we oppose restructuring NITS
as a government corporation. We would prefer the more limited ap-
proach of the three-part proposal I have just outlined.

That completes my prepared testimony, Mr. Chairman. Deputy
Director Clark and I will be glad to answer any questions that you
may have.

Mr. FLORIO. Thank you very much.
The bill before us was developed by the National Academy of

Public Administration, working under contract frcrn the Depart-
ment of Commerce, I understand In a sense, what you are doing is
repudiating a product that you paid for

First of all, how much did you pay fir it and, over and above
that, how did things get to this stage?

Mr. BERINGER. Over the past several_ years, as has been outlined,
we have been looking at various ways of trying to bring NTIS up to
the current state of technology as far as information processing.

We had proposed several years ago a $5 million Federal revolv-
ing fund, which was acted upon by the Senate Commerce Commit-
tee and the House Science and Technology Committee. However,
the Energy and Commerce Committee felt that this did not have
the proper accountability to the Congress.
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Mr. FLORIO. Fina iced how?
Mr. BERINGER. $.) million out of the Treasury.
We then proceeded basically to the contract and said to NAPA

and Dr. Clark will correct me if I am misstating"Give us some
recommendations as to what you think the structure of NTIS
might be, including the possibility of a corporation; also re-exam-
ine, if you will, the revolving fund concept and whatever else you
might put on the table."

So basically what we asked for, from what I understand, was a
study of those proposals which are subsequently reviewed by the
administration in a greater context. We came to the conclusion
rather recently that a more limited approach, as I outlined in my
testimony, would be more appropfiate.

Mr. FLORIO. The amount paid for the study was what?
Mr. CLARK. It was less than $10,000.
Mr. FLORIO. Is it my understanding that there is a legal impedi-

ment, or is it a policy impediment, to utilizing revenues generated
for capital investments?

Mr. BERINGER Both OMB and GAO have said that it is an im-
proper use.

Mr. FLORIO. They are assertiag a legal impediment.
Mr. BERINGER. An accounting and a legal impediment.
Mr. FLORID. It is either legal or it is not legal.
Has somebody given a citation?
Mr. CLARK. To my knowledge, there has not been an explicit

claim of illegality.
Mr. BERINGER. They say it is improper.
Mr. FLORIO. Improper, whatever that mearis.
Is it your policy view that there is a neeu, however it is funded,

for periodic modernization of the capital plant, I mean the comput-
ers, and therefore it should come from somewhere?

The answer to the question seems to be fairly obvious.
Mr BERINGER. Yes, sir. The problem is that the GAO report has

been hanging over the head of NTIS for a number of years, saying
you should not be using your current revenues because they are
really customer revenues. They are held in trust for customers.
That is the basis of it.

Mr. FLORIO. I am not familiar with the report, but the rationale
for this trust theory is what, the idea that revenues cannot be
used? Certainly the customers are going to derive the benefit out of
better plant and modernizations.

Mr. BERINGER. It is viewed like a subscription to Reader's Digest.
The customers send money in to NTIS and draw from their own
individual accounts. For instance, they will deposit, say, $1,000 and
tnen from there say we would like to order such and such a pam-
phlet.

Mr. FLORIO. So the general policy probably can be resolved very
quickly by us merely changing the statutory authority for the
Agency to say, yes, you shall be able to use sources of income for
performing the functions of the Agency.

Mr. BERINGER. That iS con ect.
Mr. FLORIO. Are the functions added by the Science Committee

since 1950, mentioned in page 2 of the letter of the Secretary of
Commerce, funded from fees charged for sales of the reports?
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If the answer s yes, is that something that is legitimate under
the 1950 bill?

Mr. BERINGER. I am sorry, I did not quite follow the question.
Mr. FLORIO. You have reference to the reports I am making ref-

erence to, on page 2.
Mr. BERINGER. Dated June 29?
Mr. FLORIO. Yes.
The question ;s, are those studies, the conducting of the studies,

funded from fees which are anticipated to be charged for sales of
the reports? That is the first question, and if the answer is yes,
that those studies will be funded from those fees, is that permissi-
ble under the 1950 act?

Mr. BERINGER. I would say yes in the context of the other au-
thorities that have been given to the Commerce Department.

Mr. FLORIO. So, you are saying there are specific authorities to
allow those fees to be used for the conducting of studies, but there
is not specific, explicit authority to have those fees used for the
production of a system that may very well a ntribute to the dis-
semination of those reports or the gathering of information that
would be needed for the accumulation of those reports'?

Mr BERINGER. I would say SO, yes, sir.
Mr. FLORIO. It doesn't appear to make a whole lot of sense, the

artificial distinctions between the uses of the fees fo: conducting of
the studies but not for the mechanical devices used to put ti e stud-
ies together or disseminate them.

Mr. BERINGER. Do you care to elaborate, Joe?
Mr. CLARX. I would make one comment. All the mory.2ys that

NTIS expends are directed at improving the products and services
that we provide. Occasionally some studies are required to find out
the best way to improve the products ana services. Examination of
the systems that would improve the delivery of the materials that
we collect is something that we have also done.

So, we are interested rather broadly in providing the information
that we can, the best information that we can, as quickly as we
possibly can.

Mr. Float°. Ifow do you do even minimal long-term planning
when you are at the mercy of the fee generating pi ocess, whether
something does or does not generate the fees, how can you even un-
dertake long-term planning?

Wouldn't it be preferable to rely on appropriated moneys for
those types of things?

Mr. CLARK. Ou- approach to the management of the operation is
that management begins with planning. We have a fairly extensive
system for collect ng views of whether our systems need improve-
ment, where our products and services need improvement and for
dealing with those in a fairly structured fashion in a strategic plan-
ning activity which senior management of the organization spends
a substantial amount of its time and effort on.

Mr. FLORIO. If a congressional committee directs you to under-
take studies and there is no direct appopriation for that, how is
that compatible with orderly planning of your functions?

Mr. CLARK. I don't think we have been specifically directed by
the Congress to undertake any extensive studies that have required
appropriations.
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Mr. BERINGER Mr. Chairman, in the past, when it was necessary
for NTIS to receive authorized or appropriated funds, they have
done so. For instance, in the Center for the Utilization of Federal
Technology, the Patent Licensing Program, there have been appro-
priations.

However, with the Technical Transfer Act passage in 1986, suffi-
cient revenues have been generated which covers NTIS patent li-
censing costs. If there ever came a point where they would need
additional moneys, of course they would conic to the authorization
committee, which has been the House Committee on Science, Space
and Technology and the Senate Commerce Committee.

So, we feel that that would be covered. As far as long-term is
concerned, we understand that the Senate bill also has a provision
which would allow NTIS to invest its float in Government obliga-
tions. This is typically $10 million, so it would generate maybe
$500.000 a year.

Mr. FLORIO. The float. are you talking about the bond-'
Mr. CLARK. No. It cash flow.
Mr. BERINGER. Nc ,,u, definitely not. Generally, because of the

number of revenue sources they have, they have, say, $10 to $20
million in the bank. If they were allowed to invest that in Govern-
ment obligations and retain those earnings, then they would re-
ceive an additional, we estimate, $500,000.

Mr. Flom. You don't need an appropriation to do that. If we
pass the bill saying you can do it, you can do it.

Mr. BERINGER. That is correct.
Mr. FI.ORIO. Thank you both very much for your participation

today.
Mr. FLoRio. We will move to our next panel. Dr. Eri- Leber, Ex-

ecutive Officer of the Council of Scientific Society Presidents; and
Dr IIarold Seidman, Member, Standing Panel on Executive Orga-
nization and Management, National Academy of Public Adminis-
tration. We will be happy to hear from you.

STATEMENTS OF ERIC LEBER. EXECUTIVE OFFICER. COUNCIL
OF SCIENTIFIC SCCIETY PRESIDENTS; AND HAROLD SEIDMAN.
MEMBER, STANDING PANEL ON EXECUTIVE ORGANIZATION
AND MANAGEMENT, NATIONAL ACADEMY OF PUBLIC ADMINIS-
TRATION

Mr. LEBER. Thank you very much.
We welcome the opportunity to say a few words about the pro-

posed legislation. My name is Eric Leber. I serve as Executive Offi-
cer of Council of Scientific Society Presidents. The CSSP is made
up of Presidents of roughly 40 professional scientific societies. They
spar the broad spectrum of the physically, mathematical and
health-related sciences in the United States.

The selective membership of the supporting societies is npproxi-
mately 1 million individuals. I might point out that these individ-
uals insofar as they are a sizable fraction of the U.S. scientific com-
munity, do have an important role in the production of the scientif-
ic and technical information, as well as the use of the scientific and
technical information that we are discussing here today.
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On the other hand. they do not profess to be experts in corpora-
tion or organizational structure Some of the items that have fig-
ured importantly in our discussions today-

Mr. F.orno. Are they the customers?
Mr LEBER. They are the producers as well as the substantial

fraction of the customers of the services provided by N'I'IS.
Mr. Fom°. I assume customers would be private corporations

and the like.
Mr. Li :e. That is correct historically. this Council of Scientific

Society Presidents has been acutely ak are and er concerned
about the production. storage. acquisition of scientific and technical
information. We do have the ver strong belief that this informa-
tion is of extraordinary importance to the continuity and integrity
of the scientific enterprise in this country.

Also, it is important for the application of the deriked knowledge
to advancing our technologies. Of course. that is the basis fu our
competitiveness in the international marketplace We ha\ e often
reviewed the question of access to scientific infoatun and to the
Federal pros isions for scientific information. and that has figured
prominently in our statements over recent years.

There are three general principles that we encourage in regard
to the Federal provisions for scientific information We do point out
that information collected by the Government is a most invaluable
resource for the economy, and the society and that legislation that
would promote the full utilization of this resource deser es the full
support of the scientific community

We also emphasize that access to unclassified nonploprietarN or
non-private information collected b the Guenment must be un-
inhibited and open to access to this information as the citizens'
light in a modern society. and is essential to achieving the national
goals that we have established.

Moreover. the Federal Government does ha re:spOtaiht \ to
be sure the information it collects is disseminated broadly and ef-
fectively. These are among the principal points that we incorpoat-
ed in testimonN over recent \ears before NIr Brown's and NIr Wrd-
grens committee in relation to the legislation that purposed alter
native structures cut N'I'IS and served as a forum for the privatiza-
tion of the Nils

when we commented before these utile committees, we did indi-
cate that we strongly felt that access ti the Federal Gmernmem
technical information should be both simple and economical and. of
course, that :hat infwmation should be most ucculate and timely

We believe that the collection of information by the Government
must be adequately funded and particularly when the Goenmeat
is the only body able to obtain that information

We believe that the Government should provide indexes and ab-
stracts of the source materials in order to facilitate the retrieval of
appropriate information. We strongly br lime that archiving should
be maintained in a most complete way in order to pro\ ide future
seekers of information the factlitie:. to I one\ e the information
that they need.

We do believe in a marketing service to enhance the distribution
and utilization of the Federal haul mafion to maximize its \ alue to
the Nation.
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We have identified these items and the underlying concerns in
referent to previous alternative structures to NTIS. because we
were concerned about possible disruptions to the continuity of the
supply, the provisions, the accessibility of scientific information.

We were concerned about the quality and the timeliness of that
information. We had concerns about the completeness and the ac-
cessibility, what we call the one-stop-shopping provision that pres-
ently resides with the NTIS, and we were concerned about the uni-
formity of the services provided.

Those are the concerns we voiced in earlier statements and testi-
mony. We have carefully reviewed the provisions of H.R. 417(b),
and as you know, that would propose to reconstitute the NTIS as a
wholly-owned Government corporation.

We are quite pleased with the explicit attention given to modern-
izing the operations and improving the quality and scope of the
services provided under the proposed NTIS. We would like to go on
record in support of the provisions of H.R. 4417.

Thank you, sir
[The statement and attachment of Mr. Leber follows:)

STATEMENT of DR ERI( LEISER, Col Mil. 01 SCIEN ilk I(' PIO,slIWN fit

Mr Chairman. my name is Eric Leber. and I am Executie Officer of the Council
of Scientific Society Presidents ICSSIn The Council is made up of the pre dents and
other senior officers of more than 10 scientific societies, covering the physical. math.
ematical, and life sciences The combined membership of these supporting societies
rs approximately 1 million individuals

The CSSP welcomes the opportunity to offer some dews on the proposed National
Technical Information Corporation. as defined under Title Il. Subtitle B, of II R
!III', the "National Bureau of Standards Authorization Act for fiscal !, ear Prsti"

At the outset. I would like to express the Council's strongly held belief that scien-
tific and technical information is of extraordinary importance to the continuity and
the integrity of the scientifk enterprise in the Country and to our ability to apply
the derived knowledge to advancing technologies that constitute the basis for our
Nation', strength and competitiveness in the international marketplace

Issues relating to the accessibility to and the quality of scientific and technical
information have featured prominently in the deliberations of ('SSP user the past
several % irs

Regarding the Federal role in the management of information, including its .1( 1-

Mt MIL storage, processing, and retrieval, the CSSP endorses the following general
principles

1 Information collected by the Federal Government is an in%aluable resource for
the economy and for society Legislation that promotes full utilization of this re-
source deserves the support of the scientific community

2 Access to unclassified, non-proprietary or non-pmate information collected by
the Federal Government must be uninhibited Open access to this information is a
citizen's right in a free society and is essential to the achievement of national goals

3 The Federal Government has a responsibility to Insure that the information it
collects is disseminated effectively

T0ese three points represent the foundation of CSSP's statements and testimony
of last year on related legislation introduced by Congressman Walgren and Con-
gressman Brown A copy of a more detailed statement presented during the hear-
ings of July 11, 1987, conducted b% the Subcommittee on Science. Research and
Technology, of the Committee on science, Space, and Technology. is attached for
your reference

As regards the prosmons of legislation in this area. we believe that certain funda-
mental policies must be observed

1 Access to Federal Government information should he simple and economical
The information itself should be accurate and timely

2 Collection of information by the Federal Government must be adequately
funded, particularly when the Federal Government is the only body able to obtain
the I nformat ion
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3 The Federal Government should do elop indues and abstratts of as sourte ma-
terials so that Information seekers Lan easily and effettiely rut' itAt. what they
need

Federal (+merriment information must be arth I% Vd. 1.-% en if the art hi mg at.11%
ty cannot be made self supporting. sane future needs for the information tannot be
anticipated

:3 Federal Got rnnwnt information 1111.11 be marketed to those tit a ..in benefit
from It in order to maximize its value to the Nation

Mr ChalrI11.1. the underlying LonLerns along these lines %%ere that the orgamt
language of the earlier proposed alternattes to the National huh. ol lnf orniation
Smice iNTISI. their proposed structures. and the resourt. is aailable to them mould
not necessarily be conduLtie to Maintaining the Lontinuity. the quality, the tiniell-
ness, the completeness. the accessibility (tin -one-stop shopping-I, and the 1.11111011111

of the Senices prodded it should emphasize that the discussion of recent years of
-privatizing" the NTIS considerably exacerbated these cone: is

Careful revio% of the Title 11. Subtitle 13 and associated baLkground material sue;
gents that these concerns hine been responsibly addressed in this legislation reLon
staining the NT1S a goYernment Lorporation under the direct super.. ision of the
Secretary, S Department of Commerce Moreoera ex :Alta attention is gi%en to
modernizing the operations and unpro mg the and Si opt of st r% It es prodd-
ed under the authority of the National TeLlin,Lal Information Corporation And,
thus. we miish to support the related in mrstons of I1 l? 1117

Thank you for the opportunity to submit these itwis for your tonsider.it on
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STATEMENT

of

OR. H. MARTIN WE1NGARTNER

on behalf of the

COUNCIL OF SCIENTIFIC SOCIETY PRESIDENTS

to the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON SCIENCE, RESEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY

COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE, SPACE AND TECHNOLOGY

U S. HOUSE OF REPRENSENTAT1VES

Background

Mr Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, my name is H Martin

Weingartner I am a processor at the Owen Graduate School of Management of

Vanderbilt University and lim.edlate Past President of The institute of

Management Sciences. I am representing the Council of Scientific Society

Presidents (CSSP), chaired by Dr. L. Manning MuntZing. who accompanies me

today The Council of Scientific Society Presidents Is made uo of the presi-

dents and other senior officers of over 30 scientific societies with a cumula-

tive membership of approximately 800.000 spanning the physical. mathematical,

and life sciences.

As a member of the CSSP, I chaired a committee which drafted a Position

Statement on H.R.1615 and H.R.1616 which was adopted Dy the full Council In

May. (I should point out that H.R 2159 had not been introduced by

Representative Walgren at the time the CSSP committee did its work
)

For the record, I have provided as an attachment the Position Statement

adopted on may 13, 1987) by the full CSSP addressing those two pieces of

legislation introduced by Mr. Brown.

In brief, the Position Statement on H 0 1615 anc H R.1616 strongly supports

the proposition that government information is a vital economic and social

resource, that citizens have a right of npen access to unclassified, non-

proprietary. non-private Information. and that effective dissemination of this

information Is necessary for the achievement of national goals.

5
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The Statement also stresses the Importance of ease and reasonableness of cost

of access, the essentiality of good Indexing and abstracting, ano the neces-

sity for archiving of govern tnt information These principles are substan-

tially also contained In H R.2159.

The concerns expressed by the CSSP are concentrated on two distinct issues

Tly, first is that the proposal to Include dissemination of government statls-

tiral Information by a new agency should be approached with caution 7%ere

Is need fz greater standardization of data formats which a new agency may be

able to bring about Yet, Interposition of an additional agency between the

statistics collecting agency and the user of the data may not only create

delays but cc, make It more difficult for consumers of the data to be able

to use It.

In view of the desire, which was also expressed In H R 2159, to provide effec-

tive Indexing and abstracting of government information, among other Issues,

which we regard as highly Important, we expressed concern over the adequacy of

the proposed funding level.

Privatization Issue

Next I wish to turn to the principal questions before the Subcommittee this

afternmon.

My personal bias on general Issues of private versus government activity

generally favors the private sector Still, we (Here I am speaking for the

Executive Board of the CSSP.) approach the ,roposal to privatize the National

Technical Information Service (NTIS) with considerable trepidation. First,

NTIS has won for Itself strong support from the research community. The

5 6'
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system works access to research reports Is quite simple and reliable, docu-

ments are comparatively fairly priced even while the Service is self -

supporting and documents are obtainable without unreasonable delay

imprOvements in these dimensions naturally are always desired. New technology

will make some changes feasible even within the framework of fiscal

self-sufficiency.

It has not been demonstrated that activities now carried on by NILS, if they

were privatized, would be carried out more effectively or more economically.

either to the government or to Information users. The transition to private

management is likely to prove highly disruptive to users Further, the

evidence to date suggests that not all present services would be picked up by

the private sector. Congress may have to mandate activities such as archiving

reports. Otherwise, we may find that availability of Infrequently requested

Items ceas:s after as short a period as a year. Present tax laws, and espe-

cially the Tix Reform Act of 1986, as they pertain to the treatment of busi-

ness Inventories, strengthen this Inference

The private victor already plays a significant role for uSers, such as provid-

ing on-ilne access to the NTIS Index. The role for private enterprise Invol-

vement In the total service can and will expand, even under pro ,c

arrangements. Other 'premium" services could and shou'o 'd offered by private

firms, as Is now the case, for example. with certa,i Information collected and

disseminated by the Securities and Exchange CommIss.on Marketplace competi-

tion offers rewards to entrepreneurship and Innovation here. Market dis-

cipline that keeps quality of service up and cost of service down, however, Is

not likely to function with regard to collection, storage. and retrieve. of

Information items. It seems unlikely that more than one firm would be willing
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to take over "he entire Set of tasks that Is central to NTIS. Yet, one stop

shopping" is the reason for the existence of NTIS in the first place

Notwithstanding these remarks, there Is a considerable potential for par-

ticipation by private firms In the performance of a number of the functions

assigned to the National Technical Information Corporation (NTIC) in H R.2159

Some of this is not Just potential but already exists. In particular, under

Section 17(k), the Corporation Is directed, among other duties. " to Index

and catalog such information. .". and " ..to make such Information

available...through the preparation of abstracts digests, translations.

bibliographies.. " In many Instances, timeliness of the Information Is :rucial

and performing these essential tasks exclusively in-house may delay the

availability of reports and other information. It would be appropriate for

NTIC to contract out some of these tasks, as does the National Medlcai

Library, for example, so long as the Agency Is held responsible for the

iesulting products

Additionally, private firms exist which serve as "information brokers" to

libraries and other Information users. They already fill In gaps by simplify-

ing the acquisition of both government a"d other materials for libraries where

fmlitiple Items or standing orders are Involved, for example. These firms

generally do not inventory the Items but transship them, In most Instances

They are also anie to sell on credit, if they are willing to take the credit

risk, which the NTIS cannot Co. Such firms exemplify the "DremiUM services"

for which some users are willing to pay while not all users are forced to do

SO

in sum, we would Judge that the optimum balance strongly favors retention by

the Federal Government of substantially all present NTIS activities, such as



55

Is proposed in H R 2159, except as already discussed This leaves plenty of

room for private business to expand the range of services as they discover d

demand for them.

Structure of Dissemination ActivitIss

In response to the question regard.ng the structure of all government

Information, I have already expressed CSSP's concerns regarding statistical

infor:lation The trade-cffs between centralizing the dissemination of govern-

ment statistics and retaining this function in their present agencies cur-

rently favors the latter. Timeliness, accuracy, and possibly cost considera-

tions argue in favor of maintaining organizational proximity between collec-

tors and disseminators of statistical information. Such data are always

processed by the collecting agercy. Additionally, when made available to

users In electronic form, such as census data on computer tape, knowledge of

data formats by personnel of the distributing agency Is essential. Users must

have access to such personnel. The collecting agency has less of an incentive

to offer such service when sale of tne Information is handled at another

agency. Training of experts by the collecting agency introduces time delays.

cost and increased chances for communicating incorrect information

One additional comment on this subject zeems appropriate. Funds available to

a Federal agency for collecting and processing statistics are Maly to be

reduced if revenues from the sale of statistical Information are taken from

the collecting agency, or if allocations *-.:.r distribution of the information

are taken away We have already expressed our great concern that statistics

gathering by the Federal Government Is not nearly keeping pace with the growth

in size and complexity of the economy This I mpacts adversely not only the
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executive branch of the government and Congress but It also hurts the business

world, as well as researchers In universities.

Information Policy Management

The mastion of Information policy management Is a vexing one. As Is the case

with numerous evolving technologies, prematurely locking Into standards of

form or substance can be more harmful than falling to set such standards. The

present state of information technology argues against setting standards now

that would apply to alt information formats, especially as they apply to

electronic Information sources. The same conclusion applies to the system for

the creation of abstracts and Indexes and similar products. A Federal 'infor-

mation Czar' Would feel compelled to make rules, oven though the present state

of knowledge does not Justify them In many areas.

Despite this observation, greater coherence In Federal Information policy Is

desirable. The President's Science Advisor has been charged leth that duty

for some time. Lack of follow-through on this subject, despite turnover In

that office, suggests the difficulty of the teak as such as, perhaps, the

relatively low priority given It.

Summary

To sum up, let ma state that we generally favor the approach taken In

H.R.2159, which -stains NT1S as a self-supporting activity of the Federal

Goverment. The bit) vermlts cons,actIng out such tasks as abstracting and

Indexing of goverment material, and leaves room for private business to

furnlsh 'premium services'. It also protects the Integrity of the Government

information collection.
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afp

COUNCIL Of SCIENTIFIC SOCIETY PRESIDENTS

Position Statement

Regarding Legislation on Establishing a
Government Information Agency

May 13, 1987

The Council of Scieatific Society Presidents (CSSP) endorses the
following general principles with respect to bills H.R.1615 and H.R.1616 on
the subject of Access to Federal Government Informatione introduced by
Representative George E. Brown, Jr.

1. Information collected by the Federal Government is an
invaluable -esoer:e for the economy and for society.
Legislation that promotes full utilization of this
resource deserves the support of the scientific
community.

2 Access to unclassified, non-proprietary cr non-private
information collected by the Federal Government must be
uninhibited. Open access to this information is a
citizen's right a free society and is essential to the
achievement of national goals.

3. The Federal Government has a responsibility to insure
that the Information it collects is disseminatee
effectively.

In light f these general principles, CSSP further asserts that
any legislation in this area should embody certain policies:

1. Access to Federal Government information should be

simple and economical. The information itself should
be accurate and timely.

2. Collection of information by the Federal Government
must be adequately funded, particularly when the
Federal Governmert is the only body able to obtain the
information.

3. The Federal Government should develop indexes and

abstracts of its source materials so that information
seekers can easily and effectively retrieve what they

need.

115516th St , N W, Washington, r C 20036 (202) 8724452
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4. Federal Government ,,nformation must be archieved, even if
the archiving activity cannot be made self-supporting,
since future needs for the information cannot be

anticipated.

5. Federal Government information must be marketed to
those who can benefit from it in order to maximize its
value to the nation.

CSSP endorses H.R.1616. It also endorses the objectiqes of
H.R.1615 (insofar as it pertains to the sale of government information),
but expresses its concerns with H.R.1615:

1. Passage of the legislation must not be allowed to
reduce funding of information collection activities,,
especially government statistics, which are already
woefully underfunded.

2. The proposed new central agency will be an intermediary
between the users of information and the agencies that
collect it. The legislation should require the informa-
tion agency to provide assistance in interpreting data
formats. This assistance is now provided by the collect-
ing agencies

3. Funding of the agency as proposed in the legislation
does not appear adequate to accomplish the objectives
central to its purposes:

(a) centralized and improved indexing services;

(b) research into better abstracting schemes and
implementation of these improved schemes,

(c) developing standards for information inter-
change or, at a minimum, of standards for
specifying document and data formats.

4. The private sector now offers "value-added" services
connected with Federal Government data bases. The
legislation should encourage these complementary
private sector activities and noc impede ,.hem,.

5. The name "Government Information Agency" has negative
connotations such as invasion of privacy. A more
appropriate name, without these connotations, should be
selected.
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Mr. FLORIO. Thank you.
Dr. Seidman.

STATEMENT OF HAROLD SEIDMAN

Mr. SEIDMAN. Before nroceeding with the prepared statement, I
would like to try to be helpful and try to answer the questions you
asked, Mr. Walgren, because I think there were misconceptions
there.

The issue of privatization is a government issue which is not en-
tirely germane. Our panel would have recommended a government
corporation for NTIS. The government corporation is not insulated
from the rest of government. It will be a part of the Department of
Commerce.

The employees will remain in the same status. It is a different
way of doing business. It provides for more effective accountability
which was the intent of Congress when they created the Govern-
ment Corporation Control Act.

Basically, we are two systems. One is applicable to tax-supported,
non-revenue-producing programs, and another system which is ap-
plicable to revenue-producing programs intended to be self-sustain-
ing, which require different methods of financing, auditing, ac-
counting and budgeting.

NTIS today is under the wrong system. That is part of its prob-
lem. One of the basic misconceptions that I think was raised was,
does this change the accountability to the Congress? I submit that
it improves the accountability.

NTIS does not come in for budget review. Under the Government
Corporation Control Act, this is something that is misunderstood
which is now codified as 31 U.S.C. 9102. The corporation is required
to come in each year to the Congress with a business type budget. I
think it would be useful to read the language of what that pro-
vides, because it answers a lot of the questions.

The budget programs shall be considered and legislation shall be
enacted making necessary appropriations as may be authorized by
law, making available for expenditure for operating administrative
expenses such corporate funds or limiting the use thereof as the
Congress may determine and providing for the repayment of cap-
ital funds and the payment of dividends.

The provisions of this section shall not be construed as prevent-
ing the government corporations from carrying out their responsi-
bility.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Seidman follows:]

STATEMENT OF I IAROM) SID11AN

Mr Chairman, Members of the Committee I am pleased to accept the invitation
of you) committee to present my dews, based on the work of a panel ul the Nation-
al Academy of Public Administration, on subtitle B of H R 1117 providing for the
establishment of a National Technical Information Corporation

The National Academy of Public Administration is a nonpartisan organization
forn ed in 19137 to athance the effectiveness of public management through advice
and counsel to all levels of government The Academy members, elected by their
peers. consist of distinguished practitioners and scholars throughout the country In
19S I the Academy was chartered by act of the Congress, the first such charter
granted by Congress sine the charter for the National Academy of Sciences in 1 4h

The panel to study the organization and financing of the National Technical In-
formation Sersice. which I had the honor to chair, consisted of William Carey, then
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rthe Executive Director. Amer ican Association for the Advancement of Science, Alan
Dean, former Vice President. U S Railway Association and Assistant Secretary for
Administration. Department of Transportation, and Dr Martin Cummings. former
director, National Library of Medicine As a government corporation specialist and
later as Assistant Director for Management and Organization of the Bureau of the
Budget, I was responsible for implementation of the Government Corporation Con-
trol Act of 19-15 and for providing advice to the President on the organization and
management of executive branch agencies I am currently a fellow of the National
Academy of Public Administration and guest scholar at the Centel for the Study of
American Government. the Johns Hopkins University.

After assessing several organizational alternatives the Panel unanimously con-
cluded that the goals established by the Congress for the NTIS could be accom-
plished most effectively by establishment of a government corporation

When it enacted the Government Corporation Control Act of 1915, the Congress
recognized the need to distinguish between revenue producing and self-sustaining
public enterprises and programs financed by taxes The act was intended to estab-
lish consistent treatment and appropriate accountability and control of revenue pro-
ducing enterprises organized as government corporations and to assure that such
enterprises could operate with "reasonable autonomy and flexibility" in carrying
out authorized programs

The Academy panel did not advocate special treatment for NTIS, but eqt 11 treat-
ment NTIS fully meets the established criteria for use of a government corporation
Ill it is revenue producing and self-supporting, (2) it conducts a large number of
business transactions with the public, and (31 it is subject to market discipline and
requires flexibility to develop its market and respond effectively to market demand
Yet at present NTIS is denied the flexibility accorded comparable Federal enter-
prises and is compelled to operate under laws and regulations designed for tradition-
al tax financed programs These laws and regulations hamper operations without
providing effective accountability either to the President or the Congress

The panel identified a number of problems NTIS now faces in carrying out its
varied responsibilities These relate primarily to funding, financial controls, position
ceilings, administrative regulations, and buildings management. Each of these prob-
lems is discusst in the panel report.

Unlike comparable government activities, the NTIS is not financed by a public
enterprise revolving fund Funding provisions included in the NTIS enabling statute
do not adequately define the extent or limits of NTIS' discretion in utilizing its re-
ceipts Questions have been raised about the use of escrow funds to finance oper-
ations There is also no explicit authority to use available funds in its account for
capital expenditures

NTIS maintains a business type budget for its internal use, but Its budget is pre-
sented to OMB and the Congress in accordance with rules and regulations applica-
ble to agencies financed entirely by appropriated funds NTIS now has to maintain
two systems of accountsone a cash-based system in compliance with OMB Circular
A-34, and the second an accrual-based system to provide a more accurate measure of
Its financial performance

The accounts of government corporations are audited by the General Accounting
Office or independent accountants in accordance with principles and procedures ap-
plicable to commercial corporate transactions There presently is no specific statuto-
ry pr,vision for an independent commercial audit of NTIS or requirement for sub-
mission of an audit report to the Congress.

NTIS maintains, on the average, $9 million in its trust fund, but unlike most com-
parable agencies, It is not authorized to invest the surplus in U S government obli-
gations At present NTIS and its users are, in effect, compelled to subsidize the
Treasury, which has interest-free use of the money

Imposition of Inappropriate laws and regulations on the NTIS, such as personnel
ceilings, surcharges for space leased by the General Service Administration, and so
forth, inevitably impose higher costs on the users of its services without compensat-
ing benefits.

Information produced by government sponsored research and reports of this re-
search are a valuable national resource The panel strongly believed th, t any meas-
ure which would tend to limit access to such information or reduce the availability
of reports would not be in the national interest Accordingly, legislation should be
enacted to redefine NTIS' mission and the critical role of the clearinghouse in facili-
tating technology transfer and assisting in the development of United States indus-
try and the maintenance of a competitive edge in world markets

The panel recognized that Incorporation would not solve all of NTIS' problems
However, restructuring of the NTIS as a government corporation under the direc-
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non and superb ision of the Secretary of Commerce %could plot ide the 010111/ailon
structure best adapted to its role and mission It will enable NTIS to improt e sett-
ices to its customers and to operate in a cost efiect e and OFR lent manner %cahoot
in any way impairing essential accountability to Congress

Subtitle B of II R 1117 is %%holly consistent ct ith and %took' call! out the recom-
mendations of the Academy 's panel With one exteption. the pro iswns of section
1,,(d))81 II H 1117 conform to those generally wund in got el nnient corporation char-
ters and recommended for corporations in the National At ademy s 1951 report on
goNernment corporations I suggest that the pro is ion of section ISid)11.0 II R 1117
prohibiting the corporation from enter ng into contracts fur the purpose of obtaining
funds or other financial instruments be deleted Tile corporation rs limited by sec-
Con ISidull) to borruct ir), mono "only- from the Federal Financing Bank The lan-
guage of section Ndi)).41 could be construed as I Cc enting the t or put anon from en-
tt ring into contracts for the sale of goods and se-ices With the deletion of this pro-
vision, the enactment of Subtitle B of II R 1117 m,ould pro', d' the in gamiational
structure, operating flexibility and financing best t..111ulated to assure the most Orl-
i:lent and businesslike management of the NT1S programs

%could be pleased to .111SV,er any questions by the conumt tee

Mr. Flom) How is that any different than what is capable of
being done in authot izing the appropriations committees now
under the governmental system that we have?

Mr. SEIDMAN It is entirely different, because what you are doing
is authorizing their use of the money. You are not appropriating
the money. They are operating out of their own revenues.

Mr. FLORIO. I see that as less accountability, not more.
Mr. SEIDMAN It is not less accountability. Look at it overall,

what is the interest of the Government in a revenue-producing en-
terprise, and what ultimately makes the results in costs to the Gov-
ernment and Treasury. If they are operating at a loss, you are in-
terested in the financial results of the operation.

In an appropriated budget, you get a specific amount of money,
but you are not looking at how that is offset by revenues. A busi-
ness-type budget gi\es to the Congress the complete financial pic-
ture of what the revenues are going to be, the anticipated, what
the capital expenditure is going to be, information which is normal-
ly not provided in the appropriated funds process for a non-busi-
ness Agency.

Mr. Flom That may very well be a reflection on the appropria-
tions process, but it is not something that is unable to be done and
theoretically should be done in the appropriations process, that
they should be looking at where revenues come from, where reve-
nues go, how the expenditure is done. Theoretically you are right,
you are not supposed to be making a profit necessarily, but it is not
unheard of that Agencies in Government derive more in revenues
than they expend.

Even if they don't, we want to n...ke sure we have the most cost-
effective use of the moneys to fund the programs in a way that is
designed to maximize profits

Mr. SEIDM/..,-. These are two different systems.
Mr FLoRto I accept the fact you pronounced it as two different

systems.
Mr. SEIDMAN. The Congress recognized the need in the legisla-

tion. The legislation was intended to establish consistency and ap-
propriate accountability and control of revenue-producing enter-
prises and Government corporations and to assure that such enter-
prises could act with reasonable authority in carrying out author-
ized programs.
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In one program, you are saying we are going to provide so much
in dollars for this program out of the resources and--

Mr. FLORIO. You put your finger on it with the use of the word
autonomy. Autonomy is by definition more autonomous than a less
autonomous entity would be. You can't have it both ways.

Mr. SEIDMAN. When I looked at the Alaska Railroad, they had a
booming business. They could not print any more tickets. The dif-
ference is something like the NTIS or a Government operation
which the Congress intends should operate out of its own revenues
and is subject to the market discipline.

Mr. FLORIO. I am suggesting dumbness. It is a result of dumb-
ness, not a result necessarily.

Mr. SEIDMAN. I am not saying dumbness. When the government
sets itself up in a revenue-producing situation, it sets itself in a po-
sition to providing it to anybody willing to pay for it. How much
money is spent or what the requirements will become on demand
which affects the revenues. You do not have that situation for
other types of appropriated fund activities.

The accounting system for normal appropriating funds activities
is one to assure they don't expend all their appropriations. You
don't have the situation where you are selling the service.

Mr. FLORIO. Dr. Seidman, assume hypothetically that a corpora-
tion is established, and they sell materials deriving revenue. The
people in charge of the corporation decide they don't want to, for
whatever reason, put the revenues into improving the capital oper-
ation so as to be able to be more efficient.

They want to put out prettier pamphlets or have a different
quality of material. Other than the congressioi:al review process,
which would say you are not doing a very good job or you are not
achieving our goal, what is it that is going to make that corporate
structure entity more accountable than if this is kept in-house at
the Department of Commerce?

Mr. SEIDMAN. As far as accountabiiity, there would be no differ-
ence, I- cause this would be under the supervision of the Secretary
of Commerce and, if in his or her judgment, they could not do it,
they would go to the Office of the President, the OMB, the Appro-
priations Committee would review it.

The same questions v Ju Id be raised as you would raise with
other agencies.

Mr. FLORIO. You are saying there is no net benefit to spinning off
to a corporation?

Mr. SEIMAN. No. I think these are two different issues that you
are talking about. You have under the Government Corporation
Control Act provided for a business-type budget which is basically
different and gives information to the Congress, which is not nor-
mally provided.

It assumes a commercial type audit, which is a different type.
The normal government is a legality audit, to be sure you follow
the law. The other discloses the financial sides of operation. You
don't have profit and loss statements, you have two different sys-
tems here. We are proposing here not to change accountability, but
to bring NTIS under the appropriate system, which the Congress
itself has created for this particular type of activity.



Mr 1;1.mm. The only difference perhaps is that I .just don't have
as much confidence as you seem to have for the benefits that flow
from structure. I am not sure that is the major consideration that
is going to drive us in a better direction than is the case of more
accountability with better people in charge of defining how it is
that you are going to achieve the goals that I suspect we all agree
to.

Mr. SEIDMAN. I disagree with the assumption that I am talking
about structure. I am talking about the system. If you want to fly
between here and London, you don't do it in a truck, because that
is the wrong vehicle. Basically here. it is the wrong vehicle under
which NTIS is operating There is a difference between the two dif-
ferent types of activities. Where one is subject to market discipline,
you are selling services, the amount of initial expenditures are
going to be weighed against revenues.

There are costs that you do not normally take int account, for
example, in a Government agency. You are not setting up rates,
selling it You don't need an accounting system to reflect interest
and other cost of operations.

Mr Flom. If rates are set up in inefficient ways by the corpora-
tion, the remedy is what?

Mr. SEIDMAN. They would be reviewed by the GAO and be sub-
ject to commercial type audit. This would be reported to the Con-
gress, and Congress could take action. They come every year. The
assumption that they are outside is that this information goes
before the Congress when it reviews the business-type budget.

These financial statements would be available to the committee,
and if the committee reviews them with its staff-

Mr. FLoRto. What would be authorized that is not authorized
now under the existing system

Mr SEIDMAN. Usually what you find in an appropriations act,
the Congress puts in in brief language that the following corpora-
tion is authorized to make expenditures in ac:ordance with its ap-
proved budget program. It is usually said that no more than cer-
tain funds will be spent for administrative expenses

vou have to legislate the numbers.
Mr Fioino Under the oversight responsibility that the Congress

will have over the corporation, if in fact upon review we have a
situation where the rate structure is highly inefficient or perceived
that way, the Congress will micromanage by redoing Its structure
and telling the entity what to do.

Mr. SEIDMAN. You would have the same thing you have today,
except now they are not subject to audit.

Mr. Flom I am asking what the result of the audit is. Are we
going to say the Congress is going to restrict the rate system, and
then tell the corporation what to do?

Mr SEIDMAN. I would say in the normal process, Mr. Chairman,
and this is not the Congress alone, it could be the Executive, there
are such things as committee reports There is some question
raised at the moment, but when I was there, we took committee
reports seriously.

They would put some indication in there, and ask for action. If
they did not, they would direct the Secretary of Commerce to
review it and report back.

67



Mr. Flom. Then what occurs''
Mr. SEIDMAN. If they are dissatisfied, they could take action by

language in the budget process. the normal way Congress operates.
Mr. FLORIO. That is the way we ope.ate. If you are unhappy with

that. I see the administration has made some proposals.
Mr. SEIDMAN. You don't have a budget. It does not come before

the budget. There is no budget presentation.
Mr. FLORIO. I don't understand how you can assert that.
Mr. SEIDMAN. It is a trust fund, a permanent appropriation of

their revenues.
Mr. FLonto. As part of the Commerce Department, you are

saying this is one entity free from scrutiny and accountability?
Mr. SEIDMAN. It is not free from scrutiny and accountability, but

their budget does not request appropriated funds. There is a per-
manent, indefinite appropriation of their revenues to the NTIS
today.

Mr. Fl.onto. I notice that the r;:partment of Commerce people
are still present, so I would officially request that they respond to
that assertion that the appropriation process somehow leaves them
free.

Mr. BERINGER That is what we ask for an appropriation for.
However, we come before the House Science and Tech and Senate
Commerce Committee every year before the authorization and say
we do not need money for this function, and we do need money for
X function.

They have the power to review everything. It is an lothorization
process. Then it goes to the Appropriations Committ,..

Mr SEIDMAN But they have nothing before the Appropriations
Committee to act on. There is not, nor is there any provision as
there are here for an nnual audit. There is no provision for a com-
mercial type audit I \ms.

Mr Ft no. Dr. !man, what modifications would you advocate
that we undertake if, for reasons that are wise or unwise, the Con-
gress chooses not to establish a separate corporation' What modifi-
cation would you, as a result of your expertise, suggest that we un-
dertake to make the existing system more accountable toward the
policy goals most people advocate?

Mr. SEIDMAN. First of all, you don't need legally a corporation.
You can give all the powers normally given to a government corpo-
ration to a corporate entity. You can invest those powers in certain
programs from the HUD Department, we made the Secretary a
corporation for the purpose of carrying out certain programs.

Mr. FLORIO. My point is, if someone believed or started from the
touchstone, believed there was a need for hands-on scrutiny that
floats from having this entity in the Department of Commerce, how
is it that someone would change the authorizing legislation to
achieve more of the types of things that you were talking about
short of establishing an entity, whatever we call it, outside of the
Department of Commerce?

Mr. SEIDMAN. We strongly urge that this corporation be estab-
lished in the Department of Commerce. You have a whole series of
corporations in the Department of Agriculture. You have the St.
Lawrence Seaway Corporation under the Department of Transpor-
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tation We have very few corporations other than Export-Import
Bank and TBA.

Overseas, there are a handful of corporations that are outside
Departments There is nothing in the proposal that takes it outside
the Department of Commerce. It is just a different type of organiza-
tional vehicle. You have different types of organization structures.
The fact of calling it a corporation does not make it any different,
except for things like sue and be sued and a corporation is a legal
entity for legal purposes.

It doesn't change it.
Now, the argument has often been raised that all these powers

are normally tc a corporation without creating a corporation.
If Congress decided for some reason for the corporation for the Post
Office to give it all the attributes of a government corporation, but
they did not call it a corporation-

Mr. FLORIO. You are not suggesting this is comparable to the
Post Office, are you?

Mr SEIDMAN. It is comparable to the St Lawrence Seaway Cor-
poration and comparable to other types of comparable activities
within the Government. As I said in my statement, the Academy
and the panel and incidentally the Academy does objective studies,
we don't often tell people what they want to hear.

But we were pleading for equal treatment. What we are provid-
ing in this bill for NTIS is the identical treatment now being ac-
corded within the Government and what was decided by Congress
ought to be done in the Government Corporation Control Act were
activities of this kind, revenue-producing, self-sustaining and sub-
ject to market discipline and differentiated from normal tax-sup-
ported activities

With NTIS, they had an order out of OMB saying you ought to
cm printing. That happened to NTIS government-wide

Mr. FLoxio. Let me develop that for a moment.
I would be the first one to be critical and have been critical of

OMB for doing a whole host of things.
Let's assume for a moment that the entity was separate and

apart and was not responsive to OMB and chose to do some things
that didn't make sense, and you don't have the degree of govern-
mental oversight or responsibility that you currently have

It is a double-edged sword.
SEIDMAN As you probably know, I have lived with this thing

for many years and was responsible for carrying out this act and
'rafting both of them There are a lot of corporations I was happy
to liquidate

But it does solve problems. It is useful, I thin}., although not in-
dispensable, to put the proper label on. Because when it is labeled
a Government corporation, then people are aware that this distin-
guishes them. When an order comes from OMB saying I am pr7 rt
ing, they say this should not apply to this because it is engage( in
a business.

It is a publishing business. If you would cut printing, we are
going to cut their revenues. It doesn't make any sense.

Mr. FLoRio. I am not that familiar with the St. Lawrence
Seaway. You seem to feelthat is the one you mentioned a couple
of times as being close.
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Are there others I might be more familiar with?
Mr. SEIDMAN. All of the ones in the Department of Agriculture,

all the commodity credit corporations.
Mr. FLORIO. Farriers Home Administration?
Mr. SEIDMAN. That is not a corporation.
You find the Pennsylvania Development Corporation, the Over-

seas Investment Corporation, the Ex-Im Bank.
Mr. FLORIO. Those are all the types of things that--
Mr. SEIDMAN. The Rural Telephone Bank. There used to be the

Panama Canal Company. The Pension Guarantee Corporation.
Mr. FLORIO. If we had a situation, and using the St. Lawrence

Seaway, let's assume they are out there doing what they are doing.
All of a sudden the entity decided the executives should have
bigger cars rather than little cars. OMB doesn't have the same di-
rective capability, directive issuing capability of saying we want to
get 25 miles-per-gallon out of the car, this they would have certain-
ly if the officials at the Agency now decided that they wanted to
have in their automobile inventory bigger cars rather than little
cars?

Mr. SEIDMAN. That would be covered by a separate statute,
which unfortunately I had to administer, too.

There were heavy fights. That is covered by general law. which
would apply.

Mr. FLORIO. General law applies to
Mr. SEIDMAN. There are laws governing the allocation of motor

vehicles.
Mr. FLORIO. Motor vehicles. Obviously, there aren't general laws

as to the allocations of all of the things, you know, we are putting
these folks in charge and putting them out there.

Mr. SEIDMAN. You will note in the legislation that will be specifi-
cally applicable, the corporation would be specifically subject to
those laws of wholly-owned government administrations. All of
these laws would apply to the corporation.

What would not apply would be those provisions of the Budget
and Accounting Act which are not suitable. Basically, the differ-
ence is the method of funding, and the financing is different.

Budgeting and accounting are basically different, which are im-
portant here, which have caused the problem actually for NTIS.

Today there is no specific legal authority for funding at all.
MI. FLORIO. If we change that and say there is no prohibition.

There is explicit authorization to use revenues that come in for
capital reinvestment. Does that go a long way to resolve the prob-
lem that seems to be at one point the heart of what the dilemma
was and which seems to be the reason for the bonding authority
that is being advocated for this independent entity?

Mr. SEIDMAN. 1 think there are two different issues here, and
think there is a difference in level. I think you are right. Some
things I give higher priority to than others.

The first thing is you should have expressive authority to set up
a public enterprise fund and authorize the use of that fund. I would
say it ought to be under the Federal corporation. And certainly as
far as any surplus funds available, and that they ought to have the
authority, as zny other trust account, to invest that in Government

70



67

obligations which we would run some S69 billion of our Federal
funds invested in Federal agency trust accounts.

So the users of the service have the benefit of that. That is one of
the essential criteria.

Then you have the problem of capital expenditures and improve-
ment, which is somewhat different, and cash flow problems. Nor-
mally a business does need some borrowing authority. The cash
doesn't always come in.

As far as capital improvement, the best thing is to have them
borrow it and pay the- -

Mr. FLORIO. The borrowing authority we are giving to this corpo-
ration is not private borrowing.

Mr. SEIDMAN. No. They have to repay the capital expenditure
which has made the borrowing out of their revenues. That becomes
a plus.

You would pay for that over the economic life of that particular
capital investment.

Mr. FLORIO. Isn't that the same thing we do if we decided.
through the appropriation process we wanted to allocate X amount
of dollars to re-tool. That would be paid off over the life of the
project.

Mr. SEIDMAN. The users won't necessarily pay for that. That
would not be a direct obligation under normal agency practice,
when the funds are appropriated, the capital investment, by the
Government, it is not a charge made to the user of that service.
Then you run intoof course, the problem today, that gets them to
the overall accounts under Gramm-Rudman, which is the difficulty
of getting capital appropriations anyway.

You avoid thet problem of getting capital appropriations when
you go to borrow it, which it is made clear this is going to be paid
for by the users of the services and not the taxpayer.

You appropriate the money and are not sure who is going to pay
for it.

Mr. FLORIO. If Congress authorized another contract with your
institute and said we have made the decision that v,e are not going
to :z-) to a corporate form, and we would like your academy to come
baLi: and suggest to us how we can make the existing system more
responsive to the goals that we have all signed onto here. What are
the types of things that you think the academy would recommend
to improve the existing system?

Mr. SEIDMAN. I would say highest priority first would be provid-
ing for a revo' ing fund under a public enterprise fund, which is a
standard prac e. That is the way these things are classified.

Public ente. se fund, this is the normal thing.
Now in the resent law, they have a very pe(.u.liar language. I

guess they were using the Bureau of Standards revolving fund ini-
tially. They can use some other fund in the Department of Com-
merce.

It is not even clear as to what funding authority is.
Mr. FLORIO. This revolving fund concept. are we talking about a

trust fund?
Mr. SEIDMAN. It is not really a trust fund. It is an operating fund

where the revenues go in, and they use the funds for financing the
activities of the NTIS.
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Mr. FLORIO. That would be one of the suggestions you would
make.

Mr. SEIDMAN. I would then provide there ought to be an annual
audit. GAO sometimes isn't making annual audits anymore. But I
would want an annual commercial-type audit by the GAO.

Now they make them every 3 years. I would write that provi-
sionthat is helpful to the management of NTIS.

Having the annual audit benefits them as well as the Congress. I
think it is helpful to have that.

Authority for borrowing, as any normal business, to certainly
cover cash flow, and within approval by the Congress, capital in-
vestment. If they are borrowing, it should be subject to an approval
process. They ought to havefor investment and capital expansion
and development with approval, which would be under the Govern-
ment Corporation Control Act, if this was expressly written in it I
would have no problem that if they were to borrow this, it should
be subject to the approval by the Congress in the normal process
before they go ahead with it.

Congress ought to revi?w any major capital investment. Some-
times they don't.

Some of the things I don't think are as important for a normal
corporation. I think I would provide an advisory committee set up
to advise in the administration, which includes people who are
expert in the field. Two, include some of the people who are users
of the service and others who ought to have some voice in looking
at rate structure and commenting on what is provided in the bill.

Mr. FLORIO. Mr. Seidman, what is your thoughts aboutyou used
the word "autonomy" before, which is obviously appropriate. What
is your thought as to the competing discussion points now taking
place between a fixed :5 or 6-year term versus someone that
changes at the discretion of administrations?

Mr. SEIDMAN. Let me give my reasoning on that, which I think
over the years has changed.

First of all, I think there is a legal point to raise when this ques-
tion came up. Whether or not a term is provided under this Myer's
case doctrine, any official appointed by the President is removable
Even providing a 6-year term does not mean they are not remov-
able.

Mr. FLORIO. You are not talking about the Federal Trade Com-
mission?

Mr. SEIDMA: NO. That is the one distinction where the court has
held in the Humphrey's case to distinguish between those perform-
ing quasi-judicial or quasi-legislative.

In the Myer's case, the power to remove was involved. The pre-
sumption here is to distinguish certain types of positions, even
though they are presidential, but they basically should be profes-
sional positions, and partisan consideration should not be primary
in making appointments

Providing a 6-year term creates at least a presumption that this
person ought to serve as long as they are doing a good job. I think
we would want somebody who would be a good Democrat or Repub-
lican, which should be irrelevant here, but knows how to run the
service.

Mr. FI.ORIO. You couldn't appoint somebody for a 6-year term?
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Mr SEIDMAN You could But that is nut regardless of President's
removal This was held. the did it with the Chairman of the Civil
Service Commission.

Mr Fioiuo. Not removed necessarily for cause"
Mr. SEIDMAN No This creates a presumption. with the practical

fact as you all know. if somebody is in a 6-year term, Presidents
don't usually like to fire people. It requites an affirmative, to ask
for their resignation

Mr FLORIO. Do i have doubts if this bill was passed into law
today and there was someone. Mr. Millet resigned from OMB and
he was appointed as the head of this entity between now and next
January, that presuming President Du!-akis was there. I don't
think it is realistic to expect that that wo lid be required to be re-
tained

Mr SEIDMAN I would -,ay that. I am ass iming in present circum-
stances I would doubt Mr. Miller would be confirmed by the
Senate

Under the bill as written it has to go to Senate confirmation. If
they don't act. I don't think at this stage things go through very
fast in appointmeras that go up near the end.

The provision of this bill is the President of NTIS would continue
to be the administrator of the corporation until such time a succes-
sor is appointed and confirmed by the Senate

The one case where we move to a longer term is the administra-
tor of the St. Lawrence Seaway Development Corporation.

He served even when administrations didn't change. It used to be
that there were certain conditions. As presidential appointees, they
were not considered to he ones that automatically changed when
administrations changed. whether it was head of Social Security
Administration or the Bureau of Prisons or Park Service, which
are basically technical professional types of positions.

Again, this is not a critical item It does notI would say this is
certainly not in our mind a major issue.

Mr Flomo Let me express the committee's appreciation to both
f you for your help today We will feel no inhibitions about reach-

ing out to you for your advice
Mr SEIDMAN. Do you want a copy of our !moil"
Mr Fioiuo We would be ver% pleased to receive that The record

will he kept open for 48 ours Thank you very n uch
1Whereupon, at 2 p m. the hearing was adjourned ]
The following documents were received fot the record j
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association or Reseauch LiBT2ClaieS
1527 New ,larnpshae Avenue, N W WaVanoton D C 20036 (202) 232 2466

July 5, 1958

The Honorable James J. Florio, Chairman
Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer Protection,

and Competitiveness
Room 151, House Annex 2
300 D Street, S.N.
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

DUANE E WEBSTEP
Executive t:arector

This letter concerns the National Technical 1pformation Service. We request that
it and the enclosed material be made part of the record of the Subcommittee
consideration of H.R. 4417.

The Association of Research Libraries t. i2Ll is an organization of mapr research
libraries. ARL member libraries support a role for the federal government in making
the results of scientific and technical research and development readily available to
business and industry, anc to the general pi,he. N TIS now performs a yaluable
clearinghouse function essential for the effective transfer of scientific and technical
informat.on. Vital functions of ,. fIS are.

continued aye:lability, free of any copyright restrictions, of federally funded
reports.

permanent, archival availabiLty of scientific and technical reports,

a comprehensive and centralized source of timely identification and
description of federally supported scientific and technical reports, and the
continued availability of this uibliographic information in the Depository
.itirary Pro`, am. and

a centralized source for the sale of such -eports at reasonable prices.

ARL has repeatedly gone on record in opposition to privatization of RTIS whether
the means be selling or contracting out these essential function,. The details of our
position are included in the enclosed letters and statements that span the last two ,,ears.

H.R. 4417 converts N T1S into a government corporation and explicitly
acknowledges that these clearinghouse functions are appropriate and necessary
goy ernment functions. Re urge that you support H.R. 4417 and remove any ambiguity
that Congress considers these to be crucial functions that must he retained and
modernized within the Federal (,oyernment.

.-- Sincerely,

LI)
Duane E. Webster
Executive rirector
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Ussoctotton oc Researzch LIOrzarzfes
1527 hew Nampsrlae Ave,,r,e N w washo.;ton 0 C 20036 202)232 2466

June 10, 1986

Dr. D. Bruce Merrifield
Assistant Secretary for Produ,rivity, Technology, and Innovation
c/o Joseph Clark
Rocm 4824
U.S. Department of Commerce
Washington, D.C. 20230

Dear Dr. Merrifield:

SIRLEY EOELVA%
Ee.C.F,E. 0,PC'af

This letter is sent in opposition to any privatization of the National Technical
Information Service that would result in loss of vital clearinghouse functions or
relinquishment of government responsibility for the timely collection, description, and
announcement of scientific and technical information. l is submitted on behalf of the
118 academic and other research libraries that are members of the Association of
Research Libraries (ARL). A list of the members of ARL is enclosed.

NTIS was established .n response to a need for a national clearinehouse for
scientific and technical information incuiding but not limited to the results of federally
funded research and development. There are features of NTIS that are essential for theeffective transfer of scien.ific and technical information and that must not be
sacrificed in order to entice private sector interest in perforining NTIS responsibilities.
These vital functions are:

continued availability, free of any copyright restrictions, of federally
funded reports;

permanent availability of scientific and technical reports;

a comprehensive and centralized source for timely identification and
description of federally supported scientific and technical reports and
the continued availability of this bibliographic information in the
Depository Library Program; and,

a centralized source for the sale of such reports at reasonable prices.

Any alternative to the current NTIS operation mist preserve these functions.

After carefully considering the issues raised by the proposal to privatize NTIS
(comments on each issue identified in the Federal Regale: announcementare appended
to this letter), we conclude it is unrealistic to expect a private organization to carry
out NTIS clearinghouse responsibilities without loss of one or more of the elements
identified above as essential. ARL oppo,es total privatization of NTIS as we do r at see
how such action could result in the transfer of scientific and technical information to
the scientific and academic communities in as effective and equitable a manner as is
now provided by NTIS as a public agency. Nor do we see how the current critical
services could be improved upon if performed by the private sector without a
substantial increase in prices charged for reports and services.

7
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In FY 1985 the federal government spent fra billion in support of research and
deveopment. Reports of the results of this investment is a critical part of the research
process and NTIS provides an economical and effective clearinghouse for such
information. We support NTIS as a continuing Federal Government function because it
promotes national productivity, technology, and innovation through operation of a
comprehensive clearinghouse that provides permanent, open, and equitable access to
research reports, software, and databases from Federal agencies, their conr,actors,
state and local government, academic institutions, professional associations, and
foreign sources. As you study the privatization alternatives open to the Department of
Commerce, we urge that the following questions be specifically addressed.

Who would benefit from privatization of NTIS" Will those e gaged in scientific
research (including government researchers and researchers engaged by contract to
carry out research on behalf of a government agency) benefit? We suggest that no
alternatives be pursued until there is evidence that the change will result in
improvements in the transfer of the results of research end development to users.

How would any change in NTIS affect the prices charged for reports now sold by
NTIS" Higher prices for NTIS reports would be an unfair burden and in some cases
they would present a barrier to access to the reports and services for some users of this
information. For example, many libraries purchase and make available all or significant
portions of NTIS reports. Should the prices increase as a result of privatization the
number of reports purchased would have to be reduced. Small businesses -- generally
acknowledged as one of the most effective environments for innovation in the country
-- represent the largest segment of the NTIS customer base. They would be adversely
affected by higher prices both as direct purchasers of reports from NTIS and as users of
libraries if those collections were reduced due to escalating prices. Privatization
alternatives that increase prices would force reductions in library collections and
eliminate avenues of access to reports in t',e NTIS collection and would place a greater
burden on users forced to pay a higher prme for the reports.

How would any change in NTIS influence ongoing federal responsibility and
accountability for the coordination and dissemination of the results of federally
supported research" How would a change affect other government agencies and
organizations engaged in generating, funding, or monitoring STP NTIS is one
component of a network of information transfer activity and a change in it would have
..,..ofosind impact on other organizations. At present, NTIS functions as a coordinating
agency for the description and announcement of reports. NTIS provides an effective,
cooperative exchange of indexing and abstracting information that minimizes costs to
the government while ensuring that the information is widely available in a timey
fashion. Such indexing and abstracting services are necesssary to alert users to
recently released research reports. A current and comprehensive database describing
research reports reduces the opportunity for duplication of research effort and
contributes to the foundation for future research. The permanent ava.lability of
reports in the NTIS system is critical as it assures users that the results of research will
continue to be made available. It also saves many federal agencies the expense of
maintaining document inventories of their own reports. A privatized clearinghouse
would lead to ..ecentralization and fragmentation of such information and increase the
difficulty of learning with any degree of certainty what work has previously been
conducted in any field of interest. If omissions from the NTIS database are discovered,
the clearinghouse policy now is to add this information. Would a privatized NTIS be
willing to maintain this practice that seeks to ach..ve comprehensiveness" How would
the forces of the market place be balanced against the requirement for a

comprehensive clearinghouse'
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How would any change in NTIS affect continued access to scientific and technical
information via the Depository Library Program' The Congressional Depository Library
Program serves to make collections of government documents ava, .ole to people
across the country. Many libraries receive publications of NTIS, such as Government
Reports Announcements and Indexes, through the Depository Library Program and sere
as convenient locations for taousands of people to use these publications and gain
access to the collections and services of NTIS. Continued availability of GRA&I, as
well as other NTIS publications, in the Depository Library Program is an essential
feature that must be preserved m any privatization alternative.

How would any change in NTIS impose restrictions on access to or control overpublic information' The Federal Registe announcement raised the possibility of
providing copyright on federal reports to give a private firm the incentive to assume
dissemination responsibilities. The announcement also indicates that a prohibition on
dissemination by primary or source agency is under consideration. We are
uneouivocably opposed to either of these two options. Copyright is a private privaledge
that should not be extended to public information. It gives inappropriate control of a
public good to a private entity. Restrictions on agencies to disseminate the results of
research it has conducted or contracted for would inhibit the ability of an agency to
fulfill its mission and give inappropriate monopoly control to NTIS whether it operates
as a public or a private organization.

Would any proposed change result in improved service for users' We irge that no
privatization alternative be pursued unless there is evidence that the charvo will result
in improvements in the overall delivery of scientific and technical triton. anon.

We would like to conclude with a word of appreciation for the opportunity to
comment upon your study. Any change in this critical Federal clearinghouse deserves
thoughtful analysis of all affected parties. We commend you for making this an open
process.

Sincerely,

SL,HMk.0
Shirley Echel4n
Executive Director

Attachments: MU Comments on Key Issues Raised by NTIS ,..,tization Study
List of ARL Member Libraries
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VICE PRESIDENT FOR GOVERNMENT, COMMUNITY AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS

HARVARD UNIVERSITY
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INTRODUCTIO4

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to discuss
federal policies relating to the collection and dissemination of
scientific and technical information. I appear on behalf cf the
Association of American Universitisa end the Association of Research
Libraries. The Association of Amer/cut Universities is an
organization of 56 Zossarch universities with preeminent programs of
research and graduate and professional education. The Association of
Research Libraries is en organization of 118 of the largest academic
and other research libraries in the United States.

As an academic administrator, teacher and civil liberties
lawyer, I have spent such of my professional life dealing with issues
that concern the reach of the First Amendment -- what it protects,
what it requires, what it :sans, what it doesn't mean. From that
perspective, a hearing like this addresses one of our mot important
constitutional principles; because the government's role in promoting
one free flow of information is at the core of our tradition of
freedom of speech. The aggregate impact of government information
policies can profoundly affect our capacity to function effectively as
a democracy and our capacity to maintain a vigorous, competitive
science and technology enterprise.

I would like to discuss government policies relating to
scientific and technical information in terms of recent trends that
have had the effect of reducing the collection and communication of
such information. : will discuss these trends first in terms of their
impact on traditions: First Amendment values.

FEDERAL INFCRMATLON POLICY AND THE 'UST AMENDHLNT

Freedom of thought, speech and of the press are all essential to
a functioning democracy, and to the expression and growth of
individuals and of groups In the larger society. So compelling Are
these principles that under traditional First Amendment doctrine only
an overwhelming danger can justify a prior restraint on communication.
The theory, of course, is that the remedy for dangerous speech is more
speech, not restriction of speech, and that sunlight is the best
tisinfectent for bad ideas.

:Intl; quite recently the First Amendment made room for only two
Limits that the government could impose on the fro,: flow of
information. In the use of information controlled by the government,
sensitive data could be classified in the interests of national
security. I. the case of information not controlled by the
government, publication could be restricted only in the most
extraordinary circumstances, usually involving tailitar) action, such
as information about the sailing dates of troopships or plann for
battle.

These principles may seem anachronistic at a time when foreign
spies are less interested in the sailing date of a troopship the, they



are in the information base of an industrial technology. But the
concept of free and open communication is more important than ever in
world where information and knowledge are the most important

resources we have. The question le, how can the government best
protect these valuable information resources? Putting the question,
more starkly, can we promote the growth of informs:ion and knowledge
on the one nand, while restricting their communication on the other'

In recent years this question het created substantial
difficulties for traditional First Amendment principles.

:n policy terms, we have seen increasing government management
of scientific and technical information. in legal terns, we have an
expanding law of prior restraint and a growing system of classified
information. In academic terms, we can observe a reduction of
scholarly exchanges and a restriction on the conduct of open research.
And in human terms, we can take note of the chilling effect that
communication restrictions can have on personal and intellectual
relationships among scientists.

why are ws feted with these challenges to traditional First
Amendment principles in the area of science and technology? One

reason is that scientific information le different from other kinds of
Information pro acted by the First Amenoment. Science can create
things that are inherently dangerous, like weapon, systems.
Technology has a clear and immediate economic utility and is
therefore more like I commodity than an idea. Scientific or
technological breakthroughs are often produced with the direct
Involvement of government as a sponsor of research. And finally,
technical data Is different from other kinds of communication because
even in its most pristine form, a scientific discovery is likely to be
closer today than it would have been a decade ego to the stage of
practical application.

Each of these characteristics of science and technology has been
used in recent years to justify creatlnz a wide range of federal
regulatory regimes that are anathema to traditional First Amendment
principles.

At the center of these regimes Is a theory -- a theory that Is
threatening to transform the way vs look at scientific and technical
data end perhaps other kinds of information as well. The theory.
simply stated, is that certain information is inherently dangerous and
must be restricted by the government -- even if the government doesn't
own or control it, even if is is already publicly available, even if
it is the product of a private discovery, and even if it is not by
itself likely to cause any damage.

This is what is known as the "mosaic theory" of information.
Its origins can be traced to what I call the paradox of the 11-3omb

Zesign. This paradox involves the availability today of extensive
public data-bases and sophisticated watch techniques that can b4 used
to piece together bite of innocuous unclresified information to
produce an aggregate product that nay be very dangerous -- Like the
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11Bomb desigt. That is exactly what see dons by a writer for
Fro/see/vs Magazine in 1979. When the government went to court to try
to stop publt.ation of the progressive it could not get an injunction
because all the information is the article had been obtained from open
scientific documents.

What we have as result of this paradox is the development of
en increasingly restrictive federal policy toward the communication of
scientific and technical Information. This policy includes a much
broader classification system; an extensive cystic of export controls
on many categories of technical intonation; proposed restrictions on

"sensitive unclassified' data; and new limitations on the kinds of
communications that scientists can have among thesaelves.

The narrow end benign view of these policy developments is that
the new restrictions require only a "minor adjustment' of the First
Amendment to fit the conditions of contemporary science and
technology. But Vera are a peat many difficulties in establishing
narrow definition: of whet information can be restricted, and se are
learning that the and result of broadly restrictive policies is likely
to be sore damaging to our national interests than the evils they are
intended to cure.

III. PRACTICAL EFFECTS Of RESTRICTING THE COMMUNICATION C/ SCIENCE
AND TECHNOLOGY

A review of some of the practical effects of recent federal
policies to restrict the communciation of science end technology
clearly demonstrates the danger in the current trend.

One effect can be observed in scientific conferences.
Traditionally the beet forum for exchanging scientific and technical
information, scientific conferences have bean negatively ,ffected by
government information policy during the lest few years. the beet
known examples are two photo-optics conferences in 1982 end 1985
sponsored by the Society of Photo Optical Instrumentation Engineers.
150 of approximately 900 unclassified papers in the two conferences
had to be withdrawn at the last minute as s result of Deportment of
Defense warnings that they might violate export control regulations.

Protest by scientific organisations led to two clarifying moves
by the federal government, neither of which went to th. Nsart of the
problem. The first was the issuance of a National Security Decision
Directive in September 1965$ owning unclassified Mein research
from restriction, with one significant caveat: "st...ept u provided in
appltcable U.S. statutes." One nuch statute is the Export Control
it.t, which authorises restriction on the export of "technological
data". A second clarifying move vas the issuance by DoD of a rule in
February 1986 establishing procedures "for consideration of national
security in the dissemination of scientific end technical information
at conferences end swings."

Not much changed following the promulgation of these two rules.

RI
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In lune 1986, for example, the Linear Accelerator Aasociatior held ice

annual conference and 13 unclassified papers had to be subeitted for
clearance 6 /teaks in advance. On the ewe of the conference DoD
refused to apprsve then because of the Export Control Act; an urgent
appeal to the Secretary of Defense cleared 10; 3 were left out
entirely.

A second effect of the restrictive information policies can be
seen in the r4duced amount of contact and collaboration between U.S.
end foreign erientiste. In order to avoid the kinds of problems the
photo-optical engineers had experienced, some scientific end technical
societies have informally barred foreign scientists from attending
their meetings. These include such prestigious associations as the
Society of Manufacturing Engineers, the American Cemeice Society and
the Society for the Advancesent of Material and Process Engineering.

Classrooms are another area where U.S. scientists must be
careful about foreign contacts. For axaspla, c 'immortals science
course offered st UCLA in 1984 on "Metal Matrix Composites' had to be
restricted to U.S. citizens because it involved unclassified technical
data appearing on en export control list. Another exanple vas an
effort by the Department of State in 1981 to set universities to
report on any campus contacts between U.S. ci gene and Chinese
exchange students.

A third arse where U.S. scientists are hcving increasing
difficulty in collaborating with their foreign counterparts is the
area of instrumentation and squipeent. One prominent example involves
supercomputers -- the next generation of computer technology. yl.re

the government is not trying to restrict access to information,
only access to highly advanced computational capacity. For the last

two years there has been a debate inside and outside the government
over whether universities should be required to exclude
Communist- country students end faculty 'embers from supercomputer
facilities.

A particularly troublesome aspect cf 'he restricted cc:.tact
between U.S. end foreign scientists is the authority that the State
Department has under current law to bar foreigners from visiting the
U.S. on the basis of their ideological or political backgrounds. In

recent years this authority, which dates bast to a statute passed by
Congress at the height of the McCarthy Ire, has been used to exclude
some 800 to 900 fors1v. visitors each year based .)n their smote:ions
with foreign political organizations that appear on s State Department
black list.

Beyond these restrictions on contacts between U.S. and foreign
scientists, vs ors beginning to see general categories of research
designated as inherently sensitive end therefore subject to government
control. A prominent exanple is cryptogrephyl since 1981 this field
has been affected by a National Security Agency designation es
sensitive; molt cryptologists now routinely submit their work to NSA
for prepublication reviews.
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Nuclear energy is another scientific field that is increasingly
secret. In 1981 Congress amended the Atomic Energy Act to authorize
the Secretary of Energy to regulate "the unauthorized dissemination of
unclassified nuclear information". Althoup the regulations that have
been issued are reasonably narrow, the area of nuclear research is
clearly affected.

Beyond these specific f scienc3 r aaaaa ch, virtually all
government-sponsored research is potentially affected by the new
climate of restricted scientific communcation. Tut a long time many
federal research contracts have contained prepublication review
clauses. These clauses are theoretically available to limit the
dissemination of gave: monc-apansored research results, but they have
rarely been used w..r such purposes until recently. By far the fastest
growing category of scientific and technical information now
restricted by contract is the research conducted under the Pentagon's
so-called "black budget" for military research and development, about
which virtually nothing is made public and which increased last year
by 162 to $22 billion.

Another practical effect of the new climate of restricted
communication involves a redefinition of what constitutes espionage
against the United States. With all the furor about increased sp)ing
by U.S. citizens, little v-tention has been ;aid to the way our
espionage laws are now being interpreted by both tne executive branch
and the federal courts. This orcad interpretation has had little
effect on cases of genuine espionage, but may have a serious impact on
scientific and technical publications in the U.S. According to the
government's position, which has been accepted by at least one court,
a person is guilty of espionage if he publishes information that he
has reason to b-lieve the government intends to keep secret, even if
he has no intention to damage the national security and no damage
actually occur,. This interpretation is somewhat like the British
Official Secrets Act, which sakes a person strictly liable for
communicating any government secret.

A final area I want to mention in this brief review of the
practical effects of restricting the communication of science and
technology involves scientific and technical information in electronic
data bases. This is by far the largest cats* ey of potentially
restricted information, becatse it covers virtually all commercial,
academic and governmental computerised information systems. The
theory behind the need to control this information, of course, is once
again the theory of the "information mosaic" -- bits and pieces of
seemingly harm: Is data that can be assembled through sophisticated
electronic searching .n such a way as to be dexasing in the aggregate.

Moat of the attention in this area has been focused on a
National Security Council Directive promulgated Iset fall by the
Admiral Poindexter, the President's former National Security Advisor.
The Poindexter Directive sought to restrict not only unclassified
information affecting national security interests, but also any
computerized information that could affect "other government
interests, Including but not limited to economic, financial,
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industrial, agricultural, technological, and law enforcement
information."

Poindexter's directive raised the specter of U.S. intelligence
agencies monitoring and regulating virtually all commercial gad
academic data bees' and information exchanges in this country. The
directive vas withdrawn in April under congressional pressure, but :ha
underlying policy is still in place. The policy is set out in
National Security Decision Directive 145, which requires the National
Security Agency to develop "a comprehensive and coordinated approach"
for all telecommunications and automated information systems, under
the theory that "information, even if unclassified in isolation, often
can reveal sensitive information when taken in the aggregate." Laat
month the House passed HR 145, the Computer Security Act of 1987.
which transfers responsibility for developing a 4overnment-wide
computer security program from the Notional Security Agency to the
National Bureau of Standards. The legislatior is silent on the issue
of whether new categories of restricted information can be introduced
as part of the program.

A special target of the restrictive policy for electronic data
bases is the federal government', traditional role as a clearioghouse
for scientific and technical information. Al this Subcommittee is
we:: aware, serious efforts are now underway to "privatise" the
National Technical Information Service, which issues 2-1/2 million
technical renorts every year -- more than any other entente publisher
in the world. In Section V, I will eddreso in detail the dangers in
this approach toward RTIS and the legislative proposals which have
been offered to preserve tha service as a government entity.

Iv. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF RESTRICTIVE FEDERAL INFORMATION FOLIC:ES

.hat ais tne likely long term effects of a federal policy that
increasingly restricts the comaunication of science and technology?

The first and 1104t obvious is that too many restrictions will
lead to a stagnation of basic science. Ws do not have to go further
then the Soviet Union for the best example of what con happen.
According to the American Physical Society, Soviet solid state
electronics and biology are far behind our own because of official
restrictions on scientific communication. The Defenso Department has
reported that in 20 key technologies the U.S. is leading in 14 and is
at least tied in 6. More generally, the National Academy of Sciences
warned in a report last year that the continued health of U.S. science
depends on openness and communication.

A second effect that we are already feeling is the negative
impact of all these restrictions on the economy. Another National
Academy of Sciences report issued in April of this yaer indicates 6
the cost to the U.S. of the current regime of export controls is
188,000 jobs and 19 billion a year. This is so because our own
economy depends substantially on foreign expertise. For example, 402
of ail PhD engineer, entering the work force every year are foreigners
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who are vitally needed because of a chronic U.S. shortage of
engineers.

One unintended result of export controls is the furnelling of
more business to Japan and other competitive nations. According to
the HAS Report 382 of U.S. exporting companies have reported losses of
sales to foreign competitors because of export controls. Another
economic problem is the inability of U.S. i^ ", ^ -- ^ :- '^r^- -"-^
about new corporate technologies that are covered by export controls.

A third negative effect, ironically, is on our national security
iteelf. Most experts agree that our long-term security needs depend
on rapid technological devil...punt, which is not possible if broad
communication restrictions are in place. It is interesting 'o note
that this 's the position of Dr. edwi.d Teller, who is widely credited
with blink both a father of the H -bomb and the father of the Strategic
Defense Initiative.

Last but certainly not least, o'mocratic values, freedom of
speech, and the openness of our society are all likely to be eroded if
we continue down this ;nth.

Let me attempt to pull all thane damaging long-term effects
together with a very real current illustration of the way scientific
communication should work but will not work if federal information
policy continues in the direction it :e going. On March 18, thousands
of physicists from around the world :t vied into the ballroom of the
New York Hilton to hear this latest developments in the discovery of
low-temperature superconductors. Most scientists believe that these
new materials will revolutionise a whole range of existing
technologies -- from electrical power generation and transmission to
computers and telecommunications.

The story began slightly more than a year ago at an ISM lab in
Zurich, where two Swiss scientists succeeded in creating a ceramic
material that can conduct the flow of electricity without losing
energy at very low temperatures. This discovery was published in an
intimations' scientific Journal, and scientists in Houston, Tokyo and
other title here and abroad began a race to develop a practical
method of raising the temperature for super onductors so that the
revolutionary new technology could be put to use. As of lest month it

appeared that the race would be won ty a team of physicist' from the
University of Houston, most of whom are not U.S. citisens.

Only one segment of the industrialised world seems to have been
left out iu the cold during this sotraordinarily fertile year of
discovery and communication. Not surprisingly, perhaps, the Warsaw
Pact nations have played no part in all of this. No one sought to

exclude them, but they are weighted down with travel restriction*,
burAaucratic restraints on contacts with foreigners, and a widesprea.!
suspicion of telephones and copyinr, machines. fortunately, our own

preoccupation with secrecy seems, in this case at least, not to have
gotten in the way of our pursuit of good science -- and we are much
better off as a result.

ri
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LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS TO ENCOURAGE T%t! COMMUNICATION OP SCIENCE
AND TECHNOLOGY

In reviewing the recent trend in federal executive policy toward
restricting the communication of science and technology, it is useful
to refer to the work of this Committee in establishing legislative
policy in this arse. The National Science and Technology Policy.
Organisation and Prioritise Act of 1976 (P.L.94:32), which was
dratted by this Committee, provides chat the federal government is
responsible for:

promoting the transfer of scientific and technological
information;

-- coordinating and unifying federal scientific and
cacnnological information systems; and

-- facilitating the "coupling of institutional scientific
research with commercial application of the useful
findinie of stint:us.'

With this legislative policy as background, let me comment nn
two recent bills that have been introduced to altar one aspect of
existing federal information resources policy -- ai 2159 to establish
the National Technical Information Services ae a government
corporation, and MR 1615 to establish a government information agency.

You are already familiar with arguments against the
Administration's propose' to privatise NTIS. Let me therefore briefly
summarise the principal concerns of research universities ani
libraries of the consequence* of privatisation:

the probable elimination of documents with law sales
potential;

the probable loss of a permanent, archiv.l collection of
older reports;

-- the probable loss of for './n research reports;
increased prices for docuusnte;

-- the establishment of proprietary rights over NTIS
products;

-- commercially driven decisions about all collections and
service; and
increeeing Prtecurt t2 dmIste "sensItive" but
unclassified information.

NTIS was created sore than thirty years ago to "make the results
of technological research and development readily available to
industry and business, and to the general public,' so that this
information could be used to stimulate economic competitiveness and
productirity. The research university son litrary community believes
tnat NTIS has been performing admirably and that Congress should
therefore proceed with caution in enacting substantive changes.

As the Subcommittee examines alternative structures for NTIS, it
is sesential to consider the impact of each proposal on the currant
mission and services of this vital sonny. The most significant



83

functions of ITU that facilitate the effective transfer of scientific
and technical information are;

the continued availability, free from any copyright
rastrictioas, of federally funded reports;
the pa _Anent availability of scientific and technical
reports;
a comprehensive and centralized source for timely
identification and description of federally supported
scientific and technical reports sad the continued
availability of this bibliographic information is the
Depository Library Program; and
a centralised source for the sale of such rei.orts at
reasonable prices.

Although we oslieve that the Admil.istratioa's proposal to
privatise NTIS would severely cripple the agency, we think that the
proposal to establish NTIS as a government corporation holds
considerable promise for significantly strarrhsning the capacity of
the service to respond to increased demsadx for scientific and
technlogical information to meet the challengts of a dynamic and
competitive world market. It is worth noting that the general concept
of RR 2159 is congruent with the recommendations of a recent report by
a panel of the National Academy of Public Administration. A
particularly important feature of the bill is that it ensures that the
new government corporation would continue to participate is the
Government Printing Office Depository Library Program upon which
nearly all of our member institutions depend to receive U.S.
Government publications.

We have reservations about the creation of a single federal
information agency as proposed in RI 1615. We see such merit in what

we understand to be the general intent of the legislation -- to
provide a coherent set of policies governing federal information
resources, with improved Congressional oversight of those policies.
We are concorned, however, that in a government as large and complex
OA ours, with a responsibility to serve a wide array of information
users, such centralisation of information policy as would be
established by Nit 1615 aitht create SOTO problama than it would solve.
Apart from the establishment of a usw agency, however, these is
clearly merit in examining whether the existing machaniam for
Congressional wersight of executiqs branch inform. ion policies and
practices should be strengthened.

VI. CONCLUSION

Let me conclude by saying that there are mixed signals today
about whether the recent trend toward a more restrictive federal
information ;catty La subsiding. Certainly the interest of this

Committee in looking at the nature and impact of this trend is

significant. In addition, I believe tJare are SOMA important recent
developments tut are favorable to a change in policy.
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First, the Iran-Contra affair has Increased public understanding
of the danger of eXCHSigt government secrecy and compartmentalised
decisiondaking.

Second, the growing national concert about U.S. competitiveness
has created strong prase:iris for an unleashing of science and
technology to si,. the economy.

Third, after a decade of growing secrecy there is very '40's
evidence that restrictive information policies era achieving their
purposes, and there are many other oevelopments, such as the Increase
of "insider espionage", that ars undermining them.

Mow, then, can strategies b. developed for reversing the trend
toward more restriction of ;dentine communication? t have no stand
plan to offer, but a simple rule of thumb to suggest: overbearing
restrictions on the flog of scientific and technical information can
severely hurt the process of discovery, invention, research, and
development no matter what one's view of the role of government may
be. This -noeition has no political label, and that should help to
establish its -oad appeal.

:hank you for this ap;ear before the
Subcommittee.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, this will mark the second time

this academic year that I have come to Washington specifically to address a proposal to

Privatize the National Technical Information Service (NTIS). While I look upon these

opportunities as privileges, it is strikingly odd that we find ourselves having to write

and speak repeatedly against a proposal that Just doesn't make sense. And I might add,

a proposal that we have yet to hear anyone defend.

ARL and many, many others wrote the Commerce Department last May and June

pointing out why the proposal to privatize NTIS didn't make sense. (All of these letters

were compiled by NTIS and made available as publication P886-211240.) Many of us

attended a public meeting last July 30 to talk about how the proposal didn't make

sense. However, in spite of this considerable public opposition and in spite of the report

of the Commerce Department Task Force that reached the same conclusion, we see in

the President's Budget pr noose that in 1988 "the pnvate sector will be given the

opportunity to operate NTIS on contract."

Since OMB disregards or dismisses the arguments we and others put forth last year,

we appeal to Congress to take whatever action is necessary to preserve the features of

NTIS that are essential for the effective transfer of scientific and teNinical

information. These vital functions are:

continued availability, free of any copyright restrictions, of federally funded
reports;

permanent availability of scientific and technical reports;

a comprehensive and centralized source for timely identification and
description of federally supported scientific and technical reports and the
continued availability of this bibliographic information in the Depository
Library Program; and,

a centralized source for the sale of such re?orts at reasonable vrices.
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Any alternative to the current NTIS operations must press ve these unctions.

They are too important to the transfer of scientific and technical information to be

sacrificed in order to entice private sector interest in performing NTIS responsibilities.

The National Technical Information Service (NTIS) was created within the

Commerce Department to "make the results of technological research and development

readily available to industry and business, and to the general public," so that this

information could be used to stimulate productivity, competitiveness, and economic

growth. For more than thirty years NTIS has successfully served ttu se goals. Its

services of collection, indexing and abstracting, and puolication of research reports

have met the needs of businesses, research laboratories, universities, other government

agencies, and independent researchers and inventors.

By statute, NTIS is a self-supporting agency., It tias not contributed to the climbing

budget deficit and privatization of the operation will not contribute to a reduction of

the deficit. (In fact, the Commerce Department Task Force report indicates that

extensive privatization .)f NTIS would actually result a net cost to the government.)

Federal budget reduction is not an issue here.

User satisfaction with NTIS is high. This satisfaction is evident in the responses

from all kinds of NTIS users to the request for cblic comment on the proposed

privatization. NTIS services and publications are provided quickly, thoroughly, and, we

believe, cc3t-effectively. Many U.S. businesses and all research universities are

dependent upon NC'S for research reports, and any disruption in NTIS services would

seriously hamper product development and further research.
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We foresee no point in the future where the need for NT1S services will diminish.

Long-term stability and consistency in operations is therefore another element that

should be considered. We have confidence that the Government will still be in ousiness

100 years from now; we are less optimistic about the longevity and stability of any

private contractor service. Changes in NIB service providers cause disruption and

should be minimized to prevent interuption of service to users.

We are all c.ncerned about the pressure to privatize NT1S. Those of us in research

universities are especially worried that privatization will bring about

the failure to include documents w .a low sales potential,

'he loss of a permanent, archival collection of older reports,

the loss of many foreign research reports,

increased prices for documents,

establishment of proprietary rights over Nils products,

private self interested influence over the collections and services, and

Pressure tc delete so-called "sensitive" information.

In addition, we believe that the Government has en important responsibility in the

creattor and dissemination of public . 'vice information and that a retreat from that

role is a disservice to the nation. In this .-.ase, the disadvantages of privatization

outweigh any advantages and do not serve the public weal.

Loss of low demand reports

While some NTLS reports sell in quantities large enough to return a profit for a

commercial vendor, most sell only a few copies and would be considered unprofitable.

The removal of those low demand reports from the clearinghouse would be devastating

to research in many currently emerging fields. Their loss would be counterproductive,

9
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reducing private sector growth and productivity and ,nhibiting further research. The

value of research reports is not measured in pLblication profits and number of copies

said, but rather in product development and new research initiatives.

Importance of a Permanent, 'rchival Collection

The permanent availability of reports in the NT1S system is essential and under no

circumstance should this function be allowed to be degraded or dissolved. The research

process proceeds by building on the results of previous work. Loss of access to any

portion of the results of U.S research efforts that is currently reflected in the NTIS

system would be a step of serious consequences. This permanent availability service

also serves other federal agencies and saves the government money as its existence

eliminates the need for all but the largest agency to maintain own document

inientory. The collection, built by NTIS is unique, of considerable value to the nation,

and its continued development and maintenance is a responsibility that must be

preserved.

Loss of Foreign Government Agreements

It is expected that of the 35 agreements NT1S has with foreign governments to

provide reports to NT1S, few would cont_nue to do so under privatization. This would be

a major loss to U.S. Information consumers, and probably not replaceable by any other

organization or program. The loss cf access to foreign research reports would hamper

American efforts to reestablish strong, competitive positions in international markets.

Price Increases

It is unrealistic to expect that a privatized NT1S would not result in increased

prices for NT1S reports and services. The profits are just not there unless the low sales

items, archival documents, and other important functions are dropped. Bir'n,ss Week

y3
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recently described the skyrocketing Prices charged for government information when

companies have been awardek, a dissemination monopoly ("Computerizing Uncle Sam's

Data Oh How the Public is Paying," Business Week, December (5,1986, pp. 102 - 103).

Higher prices place yet another inhibition on both further research and

productivity. The universities and small businesses of the country cannot easily

increase budgets to cover additional cos. The result will be the purchase and

dissemination of fewer documents, a direct contradiction of the purpose of NTIS.

Proprietari Rights to Public Information

By allowing private sector organizations to assume the information dissemination

functions of a government agency, the contractor gain a proprietary right to the

"..f.rmation. When government contracts out a function that involves the collection or

creation of information, that information is owned by the contractor. Such a situation

arose in a 1980 Supreme Court case (Forsham v3. Harris 445 US 169) concerning use of

the Freedom of Information Act (FOR). Th" .ourt held that the contractor owned try

information even though the activities which generated tne information were statutory

duties of the government. The result was that the information was not available under

the FOR. Operating Nils under contract could result in allowing a pri "ate firm to

exercise prop'ietary rights over public lomein information.

The Congressional Depository Library Program administered by the Government

Printing Office serves to assure that there are no-fee sources of government

information available in each Congressional district. Many depository libraries receive

publications of NTIS, such as Government Reports Announcements Cr Indexes, through

the Depository Library Program and serve as convenient locations for thousands of

people to use these publications and gain access to the collections and services of
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NTIS. Continued availability of GRA & 1, as well as other NTIS publications, in the

Depository Program is an essential feature and must be preserved.

In light of the cou't decision retort.. to above, we question if privatized NTIS

publications, like GRA & I, would be defined as government publications. If not, they

would cease to be made available to depository libraries and many, many channels of

access would be eliminated. Access to the NTIS database would be restricted to those

libraries and users that could afford to pay the contractor price for access.

Private Influence over NTIS Products and Services

Proprietary influence could also extend into decisions concerning the scope of the

collection and the timeliness of delivery of services. Placing monopoly control of a

large collection of scientific and technical information within the Jurisdiction of any

Private entity that could be susceptithe to self Interested influences is not in the best

interest of the country. It is only in the best Interest of the contractor and affiliated

firms.

"Sensitive" Information in NTIS

We understand that foreign access to the NTIS database is a matter of considerable

concern to the Defense Orpartment and other intelligence agencies. In recent years

new policies and procedures have been established to improve computer security and

control over unclassified but "sensitive" government information. In addition,

represcintatl, of the Department of Defense, Central Intelligence Agency, and the

Federal Bur.au of Investigation have visited private information companies inquiring

about: a list of the users of their online databases, addressas of their users, and

Installation of monitors on the communication systems to track usage. At least one

academic library, the State Universit:, of New York it Buffalo, was served with a
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subpoena by the FBI to divulge information about a database search performed for a

foreign student.

Mead Data Corporation, one of the private firms that received repeated visits from

government representatives, has ar. ,unced that as a result of the visits they decided to

exclude the NITIS database from their service. This is disturbing news as it eliminates

an important channel of access to this information. While there are alternative ways

users may gain access to reports in the clearinghouse, dimunition of channels is to be

avoided especially when it comes as a result of government pressure.

U., is committed to the principle that unrestricted access to the dissemination of

ideas is fundamental to a democratic society. We also recognize that legitimate

Principles of national security exist side-by-side with the principle of unrestricted

access and concludz that unrestricted access must take precedent iless a clear and

Public case can be made for restricting access in specific instances or to a clearly

defined body of information.

lo our knowledge no public case has been made to defend the placement of any

restrictions on access to information in unclassified databases and we encourage the

Subcommittee to seek further clarification of the intentions of the Defense Department

especially in regard to the NTIS database.

It is possible that the plans of the Defense Department to control access to the

vris database have not been coordinated with the plans of OMB to privatize the

operation. However, it is also possible that the two initiatives operate in tandem.

Planned or not, the pressures from both Defense and OMB could lead to large amounts

of unclassified information zxcluded from the database and therefore unavailable to
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Opposition to Privatization of Government Information Services

As institutions that create information for the benefit of humanity, some.t-nes in

partnership with tne Government, and as loyal citizens, we object to the

privatization /commercialization of information created with public funds. We believe

that such information is in pu, tic domain, should stay there, and be equitably

accessible for public use, by individt.els, business firms, government agencies, and

universities. We in libraries are partners with the Government through NTIS, GPO, and

other fedzral agencies in pursuing the goal of equitable access one of the most

essential to a free society. Privatization of public information strikes a blow against

the foundation of this free society and we oppose it vigorously. It is entirely

inappropriate to take steps that will lead to restricting this country's citizens' access to

their own public information.

ARL believes that privatization of NTIS will not result in the supposed benefits of

privatization, but rather will result in limited service at higher costs and the loss of

many low volume, archival, and foreign reports. We also anticipate the real possibility

of loss of public domain information and undue private influence over scientific and

technical information. American industry and research will be poorly served and our

economic development hampered. The American public will see information created

with its tax dollars given exclusively to private sector firms for resale at profit-making

levels.

Future of NILS

NTIS should continue to collect, publish, and archive research reports for the

benefit of the country. It should continue to provide and to increase opportunities for

private sector firms to develop value-added services and products to make public

information more accessible to the public. It should continue to be self-supporting. it

9 S
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should be ,nnovative its methods and comprehensive in as collection of documents.

Ahl le rot organizationaIly related, NTIS and s;00 s*Ould ::oorierate whenever it ,s

advantageous to the publa.. NTIS should also seek cooperative ventures with

nrganizations such as research libraries, and should have some structure, such as an

advisory committee, to collect it a regular and formal manner, feedback and

information on operations, services, Publications, formats, and the like. NTIS should

continue and expand its capacity to collect, translate and publish foreign research

reports.

If Congress concludes it is necessary to make an In depth assessment of

alternatives to the present structure of NTIS, ARL recommends the establishment of a

Corressional task force or advisory group to carry out a public review of how the

results of federally funded research and developrneat reports could most effectively be

transferred from government to users. all stakeholders need to participate. The

kssociation of Research Libraries and other grouPs will, I am certain, be cooperative

and active participants in such a review.

Thank you for this opportunity to appear here today.

06801
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Membership of the Association of Research Libraries

National Libraries:

Special Libraries:

Public Libraries:

University Libraries:

Canada Institute for Scientific and Technical Information
Library of Congress
National Agricultural Library
National Library of Canada
National Library of Medicine

Center for Research Libraries
Linda Hall Library
Smithsonian Institution Libraries

Boston Public Library
New Yok Public Library
New York State Library

A' &barna
Alberta
Arizona
Arizona State
Boston
Brigham Young
British Columbia
Brown
Calif., Berkeley
Calif., Davis
Calif.. Irvine
Calif., Los Angeles
Calif., Riverside
Calif., Son Diego
Calif., Santa Barbara
Case Western Reserve
Chicago
Cincinnati
Colorado
Colorado State
Columbia
Connecticut
Cornell
Dartmouth
Deraware
Duke

0272K

Emory
Florida
Florida State
Georgetown
Georgia
Georgia Inst. of Tech.
Gueloh
Harvard
Hawaii
Houston
Howard
Illinois
Indiana
Iowa
Iowa State
Johns Hopkins
Kansas
Kentucky
Kent State
Laval
Louisiana State
McGill
McMaster
Manitoba
Maryland
Massachusetts
Mass. Inst. of Tech.

100

Miami
Michigan
Michigan State
Minnesota
Missouri
Nebraska
New Mexico
New York
North Carolina
North Carolina State
Northwestern
Notre Dame
Ohio State
Oklahoma
Oklahoma State
Oregon
Pennsylvania
Pennsylvania State
Pittsburgh
Princeton
Purdue
Queen's
Rice
Rochester
Rutgers
Saskatchewan

South Carolina
Southern California
Southern Illinois
Stanford
SUNY Albany
SUNY Buffalo
SUNY Stony Brook
Syracuse
Temple
Tennessee
Texas
Texas A &M
Toronto
Tulane
Utah
Vanderbilt
Virginia
Virginia Poly.
Washington
Washington State
Washington, St. Louis
Waterloo
Wayne State
Western Ontario
Wisconsin
Yale
York
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James F. Wyatt
witness for the kssociation of Research '.1branes

James F. Wyatt is Director of Libraries at the University of Rochester in
Rochester, New York. Dr. Wyatt's graduate study was at the University of t4orth
Caro'ma and Flordia State University. Be currently serves as a member of the
Board of Governors of the Reseach Libraries Group, Inc. a partnership of major
universities and rcso9reh in:taut:tins in the United States, and as chair of EIL's

Government Policies Committee.

The Asso"iation of Research Libraries (ARL) comprses the 118 largest
academic and other research libraries in the United States and Canada. It is a
non-profit organization founded in 1932 to assist 'member libraries to better meet
the ever-increasing demands for their service:. A list of ARL ms.mber institutions
i'ppears on the reverse side of this page.
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ARL Comments on Key Issues Raised by NTIS Privatization Study

The following comments address the key issues as identified in the Federal
Register notice of April 28, 1986 (pp. 15868 - 15870).

I. Mandatory deposit of reports in a privatized sales program.

A legislative mandate for agencies to place government reports in a
privatized sales clearinghouse relinquishes government resprisibiLty mai.e the
results of technological R&D more readily available," raises questions of
inappropriate proprietary Influence over the flow of this information, and ignores
the impact such an arrangement would have on sales programs of other federal
armies.

2. Acquisition of Foreign Technical Information.

Substitution of private acquisition of foreign technical information for
current government-to-government mutual exchange agreement would inevitably
lead to increased prices for the reports. This would impose a barrier to the fullest
use of the reports within this country and interfere w.th the flow of scientific
information. What would be the consequences of privatization on other nation's
willingness to continue participation in bi-lateral and multilateral government
agreements to exchange information"

3. Government Acquisition/Private Announcement and Sales.

Division of N i1S functions, leaving acquisition of reports as a responsibility
of the government (reimbursed by the private sector) creates a situation where a
private organization could exert influence over the material acquired and
eliminate information that is not perceived as a "good seller" or is considered not
to be in the best interest of the private organization or its parent body. If a
private firm decided not to make a report available, there would be no public
accountability or review of contract reports. Access to these reports would be
lost and citizens would lose the opportunity to provide input regarding how their
tax dollars are being spent. A comprehensive and unbiased collection of reports is
necessary for the design of future research protects.

4. Permanent Availability of Reports in NTIS System.

The permanent availability of reports in the NTIS system is essential and
under no circumstances should this function be allowed to be degraded or
dissolved. The research process proce:.'s by building on the results of previous
work. Loss of access to any portion of the results of U.S. research effort that is
currently reflected in the NTIS system would be a step of serious consequences.
It is doubtful a private firm would take the risk to include reports in a
clearinghouse if short term demand is not anticipated; items not clearly "in
demand" could be excluded from a privatized clearinghouse. This permanent
availability service also serves other federal agencies and saves the government
money as its existence eliminates the need for all but the largest agency to
maintain its own document inventory. The collet' ion built by NTIS is unique, of
considerable value to th nation, and its continued development and maintenance
is a responsibility that rr 1St be preserved.
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5. Copyright of Federal Reports.

The United States Constitution gives Congress the power "To promote the
Progress of Science and useful Arts, by securing for limited Times to Authors and
Inventors the exclusive Right to their respect:ve Writings and Discoveries."
Congress and the courts recognize copyright as a private privilege that bestows
rights of exclusive control of the material to the creators of the material. It is
awarded to "promote the progress of science" and to encourage contributions to
the country's general welfare but is also recognized to be in conflict with public
interest and is therefore granted only for a specified and limited number of
years. When copyright is allowed, it is given to authors and not to distributors of
the material. With few exceptions, Congress has histor,.ally maintained that
since government information is created or collected At rublic expense that it is
public information that may not be controlled h. copyright restrictions.

stion of this private privilege to reports in the NTIS system would violate
the principle of open and unrestricted access to public mf::,-iation by allowing
control of public information to be in the hands of a private distributor, ARL is
unequivocally opposed to the copyright of federally funded reports.

6. Restrictions on Primary Distribution by Source Agencies.

Restrictions on primary distribution of reports by source agencies would
undermine the ability of an agency to fulfill its responsibilities to disseminate
information to its primary audience(s) in a timely manner, would establish a
monopoly over control of a large segment of scientific and technical information,
and place this monopoly within the Jurisdiction of a private entity that could be
susceptible to influences that are not In the best interest of the country as a
whole. We oppose any restrictions on primary distribution by source agencies.

7. Exclusive vs non-exclusive sale of NTIS/Control of Prices.

Exclusive sale of NTIS operations would place inappropriate total control of
the information into the hands of a private organization. How could precautions
be made to ensure ti-,at the company recognizes and observes the mission of a
public agency'' Ensuring reasonable prices is a major stipulation. In addition,
consideration need be given to tne prospects of self interested decisions that
might influence the timeliness or comprehensiveness of the services provided.

Of particular concern is the possibility, through mergers or acqu.sition of a
U.S. company, of a foreign-owned corporation securing direct or indirect
ownership of the private organization performing the service that could result in
t- e transfer of distribution of U.S. Government research results to a foreign-held
private corporation. The circumstances could be similar to a situation currently
being ,nvestigated by Congress: U.S. Government dealings, including Department
of Defense procurement contracts, with an Italian firm that is owned in
significant part by the Libyan govt rnment. Dissemination of scientific and
t"chnical information is at least as cr.tical as the procurement of equipment and
.ervices for the U.S. military., Control of either in the hands of a militarily
hostile nation presents problems of obvious and serious consequences. In the
competitive world economic environment every foreign nation becomes a

i q3
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competitor and the timeliness and availability of scientific and technicalink ation becomes as vital as mlitary superiority. How could the U.S.
Government ensure that a private company entrusted with NTIS rrsponsioilities
would not be subjected to foreign pressure to cm inappropriate influence and
bias over the dissemination of U.S. information to U.S. users'

Non-exclusive sale of NTIS leads to a scattering of the services among
different companies. This returns the country to the circumstances that
prompted Congress to establish NTIS and defeats the purposes of a central
clearinghouse. It is difficult to imagine the prospects for one, let alone more than
one private organization willing to offer the full range of NTIS services given the
requirements of a comprehensive, permanent collection made available at
reasonable prices.

8. One-stop feature.

As noted above, the one-stop feature is of significant value and should be a
requirement for any privatization aiternative considered. A user should not be
forced to try one, then another, then another organization before locating the one
that has the report they are seeking. Such fragmentation was the situation prior
to NTIS. To eliminate the one-source feature Is a significant step backward in
terms of service to the users of the information who have come to have a high
level confidence in the completeness of NTIS.

9. Effect of NTIS on private organizations and on STI/Changes as a result of
privatization.

Private orgartzations that have been positively influenced by the service of
NTIS include many libt aries. The clearinghouse has produced a database as wellas a set of printed abstracts and indexes that has brought a significantly
comprehensive collection of STI reports within reach of people across the
country. The clearinghouse has provided tools and services that enable libraries
to extend the dissemination of STI to large numbers of users at no or minimal cost
to the user. The maintenance of the permanent collection of NTIS reports also
has provided an essential service for all users of the service, private as well as
public, who discover a need for the results of research conducted in the past.

If NTIS is privatized, there is reason to expect prices for NTIS products and
service would increase. This would curtail the acquisition practices of private aswell as publicly supported libraries thus reducing the available of this
information. In addition, there is the question of continued distribution of
Government Reports Announcement and Indexes, as well as other NTIS prepared
reports, to deposituiy libraries. If NTIS were privatized, would these service and
reports be continued" If continued would they be considered government reports
and would they be made available to depository libraries' If NTIS is privatized,
would a private for-profit organization be expected to maintain what is
acimowledged to be the 'unprofitable' but essential role of caretaker for the
retrospective collection"

10. Effect on matters of broad public interest, on rights of citizens to have
access to results of Federally funded R&D, and on interests of information
industry.
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A privatized NTIS th..t was driven by market demands would eliminate the
availability of some reports, increase prices, require taxpayers who supported the
initial research to buy back (at a price designed to return a profit) the results of
the research, and subject the flow of scientific and technical research results to
inappropriate influence by private interests. This would restrict the nation's
ability to improve productivity, technology, and innovation in support of national
defense, U.S. scientific and technological competitiveness, and a robust national
economy. It would inhibit the rights of taxpayers to have access to the results of
Federally funded R&D and would also give an unfair business advantage to a few
information industry firms over competitors in the information industry who need
access to the products and services of NTIS. It would also be disadvantageous to
other kinds of businesses especially the small business organizations that
constitute 75% of the customers of NTIS. These and other private organizations
would face price increases and a less comprehensive collection, all of which would
inhibit the private enterprise that NTIS was established to assist. Most
devastating would be the inhibitions placed on future research as access to the
results of past investments of time and money is thwarted by the dismantling of
the NTIS clearoghouse.
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Ossocicroon Rest-iciach itur2auk1s
1527'0. Harrostilia Avenue N W WasnNton D C 20036 20:,Z32 2466

',0,18n. isei.

Mr. Malcolm finldrtge
Secretary of om ee
5851 lierprt dpoaer
14th Street and I'onatitution \ venue. N
tsasturgton, D ;0;30

Dear Secretnn. tic l,!rlje

This letter concern. the future of t NN. leehinini fits
(.7 Hs).

tact curre.,, r when the Depart merit licite, Lr cots on not ()Mt( nropesnl to
privatize sins, the kenocintion of R esenCh Ir,tincc ( subditted conimehts ui
oppocition to nnv torn of Nils priantlintion 'tint would reault in iotic of ,11,11
clearinghouse functions or elinquishment goaenment responsibility foe the It two/
collection, dcv.nnption end rinnounerment of Setent fic end technicril info nntieru
is an organization of IS of the Inrgess e rider-fix eho other resenrch lihrsnes in the
United States and i'anada n Id has a vital intereat in the continued avnilahility of there cuts of federella f.1 e ccienUfle and tecmll search. ,,,PV of the %IC,
eomments on the propoanl to privet ire N I Ls A encioaed

kW, 81.50 pa rticipnted in a ommerve Deport pent putsliO torus On Lies nt
winch we lammed repTcsentntivea of tt cross aectiu, f the 4 TIS user wo,, nudit: in
expreNsing concerns a',out prtaniization of th,

Now we ienrn third ()MB hit given dectioria .0 the J.helt roe Deonrt rte nt Lu
proceed Witt DInns to contract out ai o 'almost 811,4 Nils. zperntions. we ore alarmed
at the implications of the directive and we -ge sou to use the influence of aour uffice
to appeal the OMB plan

(here is ample evidence in the comments nlrerida on file within the Depar rent of
Commerce to indicete that

it is unrealistic to expect that Lee consequences of wholesale
contracting out of 'MS operations would not result in escalating pr.ces
for the reports and databases to the public thereby imposIng a narner
between a potential user and the collection,

there is doubt ahOut the permanent availability of these reports ns the
continued presence and performance of a contractor is far less assured
than Drat of the iiepart ment of Commeive,

it is questionahle that n private contractor would he in as favorahle
position to negotiate ngreemcnts with other g-vernment< (foreign as
well as state 0 local) and with other agencies of the Fedeal
(iovernmnent to coordinate the dissemination of infor nation Dint IS
vital to nehtevin4 a ronust and competitive economy
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We ate that make an appeal to OMB to amend the course of action and would
appreciate it If *fluid keep this office informed stout further developments. Java
Barrett, ARL Federal Relations officer, and I, c port ..a4ties to spew, with wu
or your staff about the potential problems associated 'alp. large scale contracting (.1
RIM operations.

erely,

Chk17),Pk./
sharley ochel^ian
Ececutfve Director

Enclosed: ARL Comments on '. us Proposal, June 10, 1906

cc: Dr. Bruce Niernfield

06371
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Mr. Doug Walgren
Page 3
February 12, 1988

The problem of foreign ownership/control seems to have been dealt with
in the RFI, but will require monitoring. In fact, the entire operation will
require an extensive government oversight organization in the Office of the
Under Secretary for Economic Affairs (RFI, I.-1, p. 12). This oversight will
be an added expense to the government.

The research library community remains opposed to privatization of the
NTIS, an urges Congress to legislate against this misconceived action.

Thank you for this opportunity to present to your Committee the
thoughts, judgments, and decisions of the research library community.

Sincerely,

James F. Wyatt
Director of Libraries

cc: Ms. Jaia Barrett
Association of Research Libraries

W63/p

90-838 0 - 88 - 5
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NATIONAL ACADEMY OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

An Assessment of
Alternative Organizational Structures for the

National Technical Information Service

PROBLEM IDENTIFICATION

The panel identified a number of problems which NTIS faces in carrying out

its varied responsibilities under laws and regulations designed for traditional

government programs.

Funding

Federal funding provisions generally distinguish between programs financed

primarily from taxes and those involving market-oriented transaction which are

financed primarily by user charges. Trust funds are utilized for the administration

of taxes or other receipts earmarked for specified purposes, such as payment of

social security benefits, in accordance with the terms of a trust or statute. For

revenue producing self -sustaining agencies such as NTS which conduct a cycle of

business operations with the public, the public enterprise revolving fund is now the

accepted and preferred method of funding.

Unlike comparable government activities, the NT1S does not have a public

enterprise revolving fungi. Funding provisions included in NT1S enabling statute
(15 USC 1526) are fragmentary and consequently do not adequately define the

extent or limits of NTIS' discretion in utilizing its receipts. This has left NTLs

vulnerable to questions about the use of its funds. NT1S enabling legislation (15

USC 1526) provides:

All payments for work or services performed or to be performed
under this Act shall be deposited in a separate account which may be
used to pay directly the costs of such work or services....Provided,that said receipts may be credited to a working capital fund
otherwise established by law, and used under the law governing said
funds, if the fund is available for use by the agency of the
Department of Commerce which is responsible for performing the
work or services for which payment is received.
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The Depu-tment of Commerce has interpreted this statute to mean that

NTIS can use a working capital fund if it chooses, or can use other special

accounts to pay for operating expenses. Since 1979, most NTIS operations have

been financed through a Treas -designated trust fund into which NTS deposits

cash receipts including escrow funds advanced by its customers to pay for future

purchases. NTIS uses these escrow funds to finance operations.

The General Accounting Office (GAO) and the Office of Management and

Budget (OMB) have suggested that such use of escrow funds is improper, that the

trust fund has no leg-al authority to retain earnings to accumulate working capital;

and that NTS does not have explicit authority to use the trust fund for capital

expendz.ures. In order to rectify this situation, NT1S, in 1983, sought legislation

to establish a public enterprise revolving fund with authority to receive

appropriations of $5 million for initial working capital. Roth GAO and 0M13

supported this legislation, but it was not enacted by the Congress.

Although this legislation would have given NT1S explicit authority to operate

the Clearinghouse under a revolving fund, GAO, in its Report to the Chairman,

Committee on Energy and Commerce, US. House of Representatives, titled

"Proposed National Technical Imormation Service Revolving Fund," arrived that

NT1S operations would not be affected significantly because:

NTS has consistently used customer advances as working
capital.

NTIS has consistently used the fund to purchase equipment and
inventory.

NTIS had retained earnings in fiscal years 19811 and 1981.

1 1 1
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Oversight

Although NTIS is a self-supporting agency, it is subject to the same

oversight and management controls as an agency financed by appropriated funds.

NTIS provides OMB and the Congress with the same program and financing

schedule, object classification and personnel summary as do agencies receiving

appropriated funds. The budget stows one activity only, the Information

Clearinghouse. The present form of budget presentation does not provide as

effective accountability to the Congress as the business type budget required by

the Government Corporation Control Act. (See Appendix A.)

Because it is treated as a typical government agency, NTIS is subject to

quarterly apportionments of its authority to spend. NTIS is authorized to obligate

the lesser of the quarterly apportionment or actual receipts. Unlike typical

agencies which can directly control their obligations, NTIS' costs are determined

to a large extent by demand for its products and services. Prevalidation of all

obligation documents to ensure that the quarterly apportionment is not exceeded

causes additional recordkeeping for NTIS. More importantly, the restrictions

imposed by the quarterly apportionment do not provide OMB with the control over

NTIS obligations as they would with an agency operating with appropriated funds.

NTIS has to maintain two systems of accounts. In compliance with OMB

Circular A-34, Budget Execution, NTIS maintains budgetary accounts in its trust

fund general ledger in order to report obligations incurred against budget

authority. This control, which is requi-- ' by the Anti-deficiency Act, is designed

to set limits on an agency's authority to incur obligati . This accounting method

established a cash-based system, but the accounting profession does not consider

the cash basis an acceptable accounting practice for business entities such as

NTIS. The generally accepted method for such an operation is the accrual-based

1 1 2
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system that matches revenues earned against costs incurred during the period.

The resulting nPt profit or loss provides a more accurate measure of financial

performance than the information derived from the cash-based system.

In addition to maintaining obligation accounting records required by OMB,

NTIS maintains the accrual accounting system needed to monitor its financial

condition and establish rates and charges. As part of its planning process, NTIS

prepares a business-type budget which balances projected revenues against costs.

This budget contains a detailed statement of revenue and expenses. Once

approved by the NTIS Director, the budget becomes the financial plan by which

program managers monitor their costs. The budget is reviewed monthly to

determine if revenues and costs are performing as anticipated, and if adjustments

are needed. These monthly budget reports serve as the major indicators of NTIS'

financial stets.

NTIS also produces internal monthly trial balances and quarterly

comparative balance sheets in order to measure the agency's overall

performance. These reports show investments in equipment and inventory,

receivables, debts, aril the overall net worth of the organization The iacome

statement and the balance sheet aro the true measures of NTIS' financial health,

as they are for any business-oriented entity. They are the documents which

provide the information necessary for effective oversight. The accounts of

government corporations are audited by the General Accounting Office or

independent accountants in accordance with the principles and procedures

applicable to commercial corporate transactions. There is no specific statutory

provision for an independent commercial audit of NTIS or requirement for the

submission of an audit report to the Congress.
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Departmental Administrative Procedures

As an agency of the Department of Commerce, NTS is subject to the same

management controls as all other parts of the Department. As is the case with all

such departmental control systems, their purpose is to establish and enforce

compliance with a uniform set of operational and policy guidelines applicable to

all agencies within the department. But for an organization attempting to deal

with and adjust to a continually changing market environment, adherence to such

guidelines may result in lower efficiency, higher costs and/or missed

opportunities. For this reason, the National Academy of Public Administration, in

its 1983 report to Office of Management and Budget on government corporations

stated that agencies similar to NTIS "should not automatically be subject to all

the administrative rules and regulations of their department or of the Office of

Management and Budget, but only to those which are meaningful for a revenue-

generating business-type activity."

Pcsition Ceilings

NTIS is subject to the same position (FTE) ceiling controls as are applied to

agencies funded by appropriations. The ceiling is based on factors such as prior

year usage, anticipated A-76 position savings, ac-oss-the-board cuts, or some

combination of the above. But none of these factors is related to NTIS' business

environment. Siauld NTIS require additional staff because of increased customer

demand, new product opportunities, changed market/product mix, in-house

retention of A-76 activities or any other business - related development, it might

be unable to do so in a timely manner.

NTIS could obtain some relief from ceiling restrictions by "borrowing" FTE's

from the Departmental pool. This solution, however, is temporary at best, and

requires elaborate justifications before it can be accomplished.
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Investment Opportunities

NTIS maintains, on the average, $9 million in its trust fund. The US.

Treasury has interest -tree use of this money, a benefit equal about 5700,000 per

year in avoided interest charges. As is the case with comparable trust and

revolving funds, surplus in the NTS fund should be invested in interest-bearing

US. government obligations. At present NTIS and its users are, in effect,

compelled to subsidize the government.

(MA Building Management

NTIS is located in three separate buildings in Springfield, Virginia which are

leased by the General Services Administration for the Department of Commerce.

In addition to paying GSA for the office space, NTIS also pays a surcharge (SLUG)

of $250,000 which is retained by GSA. Since NTS' rental charges are not

subsidized by the taxpayers, but rather paid by users, this additional surcharge

puts an extra burden on customers, who wind up paying higher prices to cover

NTIS overhead. Some of the facilities are old, poorly maintained and subject to

constant heating and air conditioning problems, all of which contribute to

employee morale problems and to accelerated deterioration of equipment. For

the total amount paid to GSA, NTS could acquire improved quarters with better

employee facilities, and could be located in one building.
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PREVIOUS ACTIONS AT NTIS

In vieir of these problems and the fact that all federal agencies are

encountering greater difficulty in obtaining resources, several actions that relate

to the issues of funding and organizational design have been taken.

Public Enterprise Revolving Fund

In 1976 and again in 1979, GAO found itself unable to approve NTIS'

proposed accounting system because the system provided for an equipment

account to record equipment financed from trust fund receipts. GAO felt that

this would be an improper use of the trust fund as NTIS lacked the explicit

authority to purchase equipment. With OMB support, NTIS, in 1983, sought

legislation to establish a public enterprise revolving fund with authority to receive

appropriations of up to $5 million for initial working capital. The proposed

legislation would permit NTIS to recover all costs (direct and indirect), retain net

earnings and purchase equipment and inventory from the fund.

Both the House Committee on Science and Technology and the Senate

Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation repor'ed favorably on the

bill and recommended its passage. However, the House Committee on Energy and

Commerce failed to ac: pending a request from Congressman Dingell for a GAO

report. From June to August 1983, GAO made an on-site audit at NTIS during

which time they gathered information for the report to Congressman Dingell.

GAO cited the following criteria for establishing a public er.terprise

revolving fund:

(1) the organization should operate under a continuing cycle
of operations with most revenue coming from non-Federal
sources;
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(2) the organization should be substantially self-sustaining
over a period of several years; and

(3) the organization should demonstrate a continuing need for
financial flexibility to meet unforeseen requirements.

After examining NTIS operations, GAO concluded that the NTIS

Clearinghouse met its criteria. However, GAO also concluded that the proposed

legislation did not adequately provide for congressional oversight over

Clearinghouse operations and recommended that additional controls should be

placed on its operations. Theses include:

periodic reauthorization which would require congressional
oversight over Clearinghouse operations;

annual submission of business-type financial statements and
budgets to the Congress, including a statement of present and
future financial requirements such as those required by the
Government Corporation Control Act;

limiting activities to those which have been reported to
Congress in advance; and

return of net income to the Treasury after prior-year
adjustments, in excess of the amount needed to meet approved
activities.

NTIS agreed with GAO's recommendations. Nevertheless, concerns about

the adequacy of accountability provided by the bill continued to ex'st.

Privatization

As part of the Administration's dive to reduce the size and ost of

Government, the Office of Management and Budget directed the Department of

Commerce to develop a 1,7ivatization proposal for NTIS to be included in the 1988

budget. In response, the e.e:cetary of Commerce established an intra-

Departmental Task Force to study the issue and present its findings and

recomm endations.
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The Task Force employed an open, participative process to secure the views

if users of g .ernment scientific and technical information, agencies that supply

this information to NTIS, information industry firms that currently benefit from

resneeketing NTIS prodmols, and firms that potentially would benefit from further

frivatization. A Federal Register notice was published to elicit comments from

interested parties, followed by a public meeting to allow the Task Force to get

specific information on key issues. In addition, the Departinent's Decision

Analysis Center was used to develop a structured method of evaluating the major

options against a common set of criteria.

The Task Force concluded that latS, as a self-sustaining Government

agency that derives its revenue from user fees, was already a substantially

privatized organization. Moreover, the Task Force found that adopting any

sweeping privatization alternative would cost the government over 38 million and

significantly weaken the Administration's ability to achieve other policy goals.

In order to achieve the goals of privatization, the Task Force recommended

that NTIS aggressively pursue opportunities to enter into partnerships and joint

ventures with the private sector whereby private sector firms would use NTLS

materials to develop products and services tha' would benefit the use

community. Restructuring NTIS as a government c poration would provide the

agency with the flexibility to make this recommendation a reality.

Many respondents to the Federal Register notice concerning proposed

privatization of NTIS objected to privatization on the grounds that it would limit

access to non-classified research. The following excerpts which originated from a

request for public comment are representative views of those who advocate that

NTS should remain a public agency:
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Implementing the proposed privatization alternatives would require u
radical reevaluation of the fundamental role of NTIS. Charles Sawyer
presented the issue clearly in a statement of purpose issued in 1951),
while he was Secretary of Commerce:

In view of the increasing importance of technological
development as a factor in individual business success
and in national industrial supremacy, this bill gives
specific content to one phase of this broad objective by
providing explicit statutory authority for the creation of
a peacetime clearinghouse which will make available to
industry, business, and the general public results of
technological research and development.

Thirty-six years later our national and international economic future
seems less certain. If competitive participation in the world market
is to continue, all US. business establishments, as well as the general
public, must have equal and impartial access to all non-classified
government sponsored research. NTIS has fulfilled its obligation to
the public by making available to Americans what no private industry
can: a national clearinghouse and archive for federally sponsored
research. This public function has no place within the competitive
private sector.

The arguments proposed in the Federal Register ignore the question
of whether privatization is a responsible policy for managing
government information. Every alternative presented would unfairly
limit equal access to all collected non-classified research. For
example, access to these research reports would be limited to those
wealthy enough to afford the current "market value" of these
reports. And who can guarantee that those reports without
immediate value would be made available at any price? In private
publishing industry, titles which may have scientific value but which
are likely to have a limited readership ar.. frequently dropped in favor
of titles with a more popular appeal. So far the information
collection and dissemination policies of NTIS have not been
influenced by commercial self-interest.

Reasonable prices have been maintained even while allowing for a
modest profit. Who can guarantee that this would continue to be the
case if the private sector were to acquire any or all of t ese
functions?

Government sponsored research and the reports of this research are
two of our few remaining national resources in this "information
age." The privatization alternatives proposed for NTIS would benefit
one US. industry, that represented by the Information Industry
Association. The information published by NTIS was paid for by
public revenues and should be maintained as a public trust, available
to anyone for a reasonable fee. As a frequent user of NTIS products,
I cannot accept privatization as beneficial to the general public or
the majority of US. business. I can not endorse a policy that places
the interests of a select group above those of the American public.
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ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES

The panel considered three structural variations for NTS: (1) establishment

of a public enterprise find as previously recommended by NTS: (2) vesting of

corporate powers in the Secretary of Commerce for the administration of the

program without creating a corporation (The Aviation Insurance Fund in the

Department of Transportation is a modelh, and (3) a government corporation. The

following section of this piper provides an overview of each alternative and

presents the costs and benefits resulting from each alternative in non-monetary

terms. The panel's primary concern focused on determining the degree to which

various structural arrangements would influence the successful performance of

NTIS

(1) Public Enterprise Revolving Find

Advantages

1. It would give NTIS explicit authority to operate a public enterprise revolving

fund.

2. It would expressly permit NTS to accumulate retained earnings, to use

customer advances, and to acquire inventory and equipment. Would also

allow NTIS to use a portion of the find as a reserve in the event customer

advancqs must be returned, and a portion as working capital.

3. It meets GAO and 0M13 criteria for a public enterprise revolving fund:
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The Clearinghouse has a continuing cycle of operations
generating receipts primarily from non-Federal sources. Total
Clearinghouse receipts generally exceed $2U million, with over
80% coming from sales of products and services to non-Federal
sources.

The Clearinghouse is generally self-sustaining. Although NTLS
sustained a modest loss in fiscal years 1982 and 1985, in most
years NTIS stows net income.

NTIS needs the flexibility of a revolving find to meet changing
Clearinghouse expenses which vary according to customer
demand.

4. It would have GAO support if the proposed legislation complied with the

recommendations in their August, 1983 report, 'Proposed National Technical

Information Service Revolving Fuld."

Disadvantages

I. Although a public enterprise revolving fund would make explicit NTIS'

authority to operate the Clearinghouse under a revolving fund, the

legislation would have little effect on N-"IS operations since NTIS uses the

trust fund as a revolving fund.

2. A public enterprise find would not be subject to those provisions of the

Government Corporation Control Act which assure accountability to the

President and the Congress.

3. NTIS would continue to be subject to controls and regulations applicable to

tax financed activities which hamper its operations without providing

effective accountability.
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(2) Vesting Equivalent of Corporate Powers in the Secretary
without Creating a Corporation

Advantages

I. This alternative would vest in the Secretary of Commerce powers

comparable to these normally given to a government corporation and would

provide the financial flexibility necessary for the effective management of a

business type pmgram.

2. In administering the program, the Secretary could sue and to sued and would

be subject to the Government Corporation Control Act and other laws

specifically applicable to government corporations.

3. It would provide the flexibility to enter into partnerships with the private

sector as recommended in the NTIS Privatization Task Force Report.

4. The NTIS would have increased status in the Department as the Secretary's

program.

Dist Jilyergita es

1. At present, the Department does not interfere in the day-to-day operations

of NTIS. Although the Secretary currently has the statutory authority to t,

rates and to take such steps as he may deem necessary and desirable to

make scientific, technical and ,ingineering information available, these

functions have traditionally been performed by NTIS without Department

involvement. This structure may provide ...e Secretary or his representative

with the stimulus to micromanage NTIS.
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2. It would not maintain NTIS as a separate legal entity.

(3) Government Corporation

Advantages

I. A Government Corporation would have essential financial flexibility

including the use of a public enterprise revolving fund.

2. A corporate charter could provide exemptions from those laws and

regulations which now increase costs and hamper operations.

3. NTIS could be given authority comparable to that of many other government

corporations to invest funds not required for current operations in interest-

bearing US. government securities.

4. A government corporation could be authorized to borrow either from the

Treasury or the Federal Financing Rank to meet cash flow problems and to

finance capital improvements included in its business type budzet

5. More effective oversight by the Congress, OMB, GAO and the Secretary of

Commerce would be provided under provisions of the Government

Corporation Control Act and its corporate charter.

6. Corporate status would serve to emphasize NTIS's distinctive character and

the differences between it and other Department of Commerce programs

which are not revenue producing and self-sustaining.
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7. It would help to eliminate present misunderstandings within the Department

of Commerce about NTIS' unique status. Corporate powers would be vested

(Ere "y in the corporation administrator, but subject to direction and

supervision by the Secretary of Comm erce.

Disadvantages

1. While the government corporation is an accepted and legitimate

organizational form, it is not well understood either by the congress or

NTIS' clientele. A proposal to create a corporation may be opposed merely

because it is "different."

2. A major effort will be required to "educate" the Department of Commerce,

OMB and user groups about the potential benefits and limitations of

government corporations.

3. While a government corporation would provide the operating and financial

flexibility which will make possible the most effective management of NTIS

programs, it by itself, cannot guarantee this result. Continuing support and

cooperation will be required from the Secretary of Commerce, the White

House, OMB, and the Congress.

4. Enactment of legislation to create a government corporation will require the

investment of significant time and effort by NTIS and the Department of

Corn merce.
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CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Enatiing Legislation

At the time NTIS' enabling legislation was passed in 1950, the United States

was just beginning to recognize the urgent problem catsed by its inability to

access the vast ainomt of scientific informatics being published throughout the

world. Over the past three decades, the need for access to and availability of

Federally - funded scientific and technical information, both for national and

economic security, has increased significantly. Although NTS has initiated many

actions to meet this need, its efforts have been hamperei by its lack of authority

to move aggressively into new areas such as electronic dissemination of

government scientific and technical information.

The panel was concerned that NTS' vaguely drafted legislated mission would

not permit the agency to tak' the lead in stimulating further research, economic

development and technical advances through the dissemination of technical and

scientific information. Information is a resource of strategic imports 'e. Since

science and engineering play major roles in the competitive battle for world

markets, the need for legislation that enhances NILS' role and allows the United

States to exploit this potential is especially critical. The panel was unanimous in

its recommendation that NTIS should seek legislation that would put it in a

stranger position to further the national goal of achieving a competitive edge in

international markets.

Corporate Charter

NTIS innovative managers have used many creative ways to deal with the

restrictions of operating a self-sustalning business within the framework of

regulations designed for agencies financed primarily by appropriated funds.
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Nevertheless, the panel unanimously believes that NTIS should be restructured as

a government corporation subject to the Government Corporation Control Act.

The panel does not recommend special treatment for NTIS. On the contrary, it

proposes that NTIS be brought under the established systems of financing,

accountability and control which have been signed for comparable business type

programs.

The panel found that NTIS fits the criteria for establishing a government

corporation articulated by President Truman in 1948, criteria which remain valid

today.

1. NTIS is revenue-producing.

Since its inception, NTIS has sold its products and services to the public for

a fee. Over the last 5 years, NTIS has earned revenues of $20 to $23 million

per year.

2. NTIS is self-supporting.

With the exception of some $500,000 appropriated for its patent licensing

prcgram, all NTIS activities are funded through sale of its products and

services.

3. NTIS has a large number of business transactions with the public.

Over the past 18 months, NTS has sold its products to some 40,000

individuals, firms, schools, libraries and governments, both foreign and

domestic. Approximately 75 percent of NTS customers are small

businesses. In the past year, NTIS has shipped over 4.5 million documents

and microforms, an average of 18,000 each day.
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4. NTIS needs flexibility to operate efficiently as a business.

If it is to accomplish its mission and respond most effectively to market

demand, NTIS requires the operational flexibility normally accorded

corporate agencies. Although Nris has developed solutions to some of the

administrative problems It faces, these solutions sometimes depend on

informal understandings with individuals rather than institutional rationale,

and are thus extremely vulnerable to changes in personnel. A new Secretary

of Commerce, a new departmental administrative officer, a new budget

examiner, a new program associate director can disrupt this understanding,

causing NTS to waste time and energy in resolving the problem, resources

that should be used to improve service to customers.

The panel believes that NT1S should seek a holistic solution to the myriad of

problems it faces, rather than continue to employ the patchwork process it

currently uses. By developing and securing the enactment of a corporate charter

that places NTIS firmly within the purview of the Government Corporation control

Act, NTS will have the capabilities that go with corporate status, and will be able

to operate in a more business-like manner.

The panel recognizes that incorporation would not solve all of NTIS'

problems. The government corporation model, even after 35 years, is viewed as

non-traditionaL Within the departmental framework, adaptation is likely to

require time and patience. However, incorporation will give NTS an institutional

character that is consonant with its enterprise-type roles and mission. For this

reason its managers will stand on very strong ground in negotiating step

transitions from generally applicable controls to the structures of accountability

and efficiency envisioned by the Government Corporation Control Act.
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ISSUES

Organizational Placement

NTIS carries out a major function of the Department of Commerce, namely,

to make research and development results more readily available to industry and

business. Because it contributes directly to the mission of the Department, NTIS,

as a corporation, should continue to be located in the Department of Commerce.

This arrangement also would give NTIS cabinet representation, and would

facilitate coordination with related departmental programs.

Furthermore, NTIS should continue to be subject to policy direction and

supervision by the Secretary, but its unique legal status should be recognized.

As a corporation, NTIS would have a different irstitutional character,

making it more apparent that is should be freed from normal governmental and

Departmental financial and administrative rules, allowing it the flexibility to

respond to customer demands while carrying out a public purpose.

Advisory/Governing Board

Although many government corporations are governed by a board of

directors to whom the chief executive office reports, this arrangement may not be

appropriate for NTIS. If NTIS, as a government corporation were located within

the Department of Commerce, reporting to the Secretary of Commerce who

provided policy direction, a board of directors would be superfluous and might

confuse the normal lines of authority between the Secretary and the Director of

NTIS.

Moreover, the NTIS constituency which would normally be represented on

the board of directors has diverse interests. This constituency, consisting of

Federal agencies that contribute material to the collection, customers (university,
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state and local libraries, corporations, small businesses), information industry

firms who purchase NTS materials for re-marketing, and foreign governments, all

have sharply differing views as to how NTIS should carry out its mission. The lack

of a clear focus from a board might hamper NTS' ability to accomplish its public

purpose. An advisory board would be a more appropriate body to serve the

Secretary of Commerce and advise the Corporation. Broad representation on such

a board would provide the Secretary with a wide range of opinions to consider in

developing information dissemination policy, but would not interfere with NTIS

day-to-day operations.

Borrowing Authority

In this era of budgetary restraint, it is unlikely that any legislation passed on

NTS' behalf would provide an appropriation for sufficient working capital.

Because NTIS has a continuing need to invest in capital equipment and to meet

cash flow problems the ability to borrow from the Treasury or Federal Financing

Bank would be especially desirable. NTIS should, of course, repay this money with

interest.

Investment Authority

The ability to invest the finds currently maintained in the NTIS trust fund in

interest bearing US. government securities would yield approximately $700,000

per year. This revenue could be used as working capital. Investment authority

combined with borrowing authority would give NTS more flexibility to respond

rapidly to changing market conditions.

Government Corporation Control Act

The Government Corporation Control At of 1945 was intended to establish

consistent treatment and appropriate accountability and control of revenue
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producing business enterprises organized as government corporations and to assure

that such enterprises could operate with "reasonable autonomy and flexibility" in

carrying out authorized programs. The Act provides for an annual "business-type"

budget and annual "commercial-type" audit by the Comptroller General, and

requires the banking a?.counts of corporations to be kept with the Treasurer of the

United States or with a bank approved by the Secretary of Treasury. The

Government Corporation Control Act provides systems of budgeting, accounting

and financial control which the Congress has determined to be best suited to

enterprises such as NTIS.

Establishment of Rates

NTIS currently uses an iterative process to set rates for its products and

services. Each product manager prepares a product plan which projects costs and

revenues for the following year. Based on market activity, the product manager

determines if a price change is warranted and makes proposals to the NTIS Pricing

Committee. The NTIS Pricing Committee, comprised of line manages from each

associate directorship, reviews the propnsal and accepts, modifies or rejects it.

The NTIS Budget Office aggregates all product plans to make an initial

estimation of the NTIS revenue base. The projectec' revenue is compared to NTIS'

cast plan, which contains projected costs from all units. Through an iterative

process, costs and revenues are reconciled and prices adjusted.

The Pricing Committee prepares a recommendation and justification for the

Director who has final authority to approve prices. Price changes are published in

the Federal Register. Users have no opportunity to make formal appeals.

The decision-making process surrounding rates is both intuitive and complex

because it deals with demand projections, an inexact science at best. As such, it

130



127

does not lend itself to a statutory formula. Guidelines setting limitson return on

investment would be a more appropriate control mechanism for NTE.

At present, the Secretary of Commerce has the statutory authority to

approve priceN however, he has delegated this authority to the Director, NTLS,

under a Departmental Organizational Order and has not personally exercised this

authority. As a government corporation, NTIS pricing policy should be reviewed

by an advisory board to ensure proper accountability.

Legal Auttnrity

In keeping with the Administration's goal of using the private sector

whenever possible, NTIS has taken steps to seek innovative means of establishing

partnerships and joint ventures with information industry firms that would allow

these firms to use NTLS materials to develop products and service that will (1)

create market opportunities for the industry, and (2) provide more value for both

NTS and industry customers. The government corporation appears to be a good

way of providing NTIS with the flexibility to facilitate this arrangement.

As a government corporation, NTIS would have the right to sue and be sued

in its own name. This feature would enable a private business to .rontract with

NTS, secure in the knowledge that if something goes amiss, it can go to court

rapidly to settle the matter. Similarly, NTIS, in dealing with private firms, would

be emnowered to seek direct relief in the courts should the private firm fail to

perform, rather than obtain Department of Justice agreement to sue. Since the

promise of speedy action is likely to be an attractive inducement for private firms

when they consider joint ventures with the government, legal autonomy would be

an important corporate feature for NTIS.
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Administrative Autonomy

NTIS needs to operate within the framework of administrative regulations

and controls designed for public enterprises in order to achieve its goals.

Accountability can be provided through such means as an anntlai report, business-

type budget, Congressional oversight, commercial audits and program and

performance review by Departmental staff. With these mechanisms firmly in

place, NTS should pursue exemptions in the following areas:

Personnel ceilings in order to adjust staff upwards or downwards
to meet fluctuations in demand.

Federal procurement regulations in order to purchase goods and
equipment rapidly to meet customer requirements.

GSA building management in ..der to lease space more suited
to NTS requirements, and at a more reasonable cost.

Departmental administrative procedures that do not apply to a
business-like entity.

A more detailed view might identify other administrative controls which are

inappropriate for an operation such as NTS; exemption from any such controls

should also be pursued. Conversely, there are some controls for which an

exemption is not warranted. For example, an agency/corporation with 350

employees should not seek wholesale exemption from Office of Personnel

Management controls. Some relatively minor exemptions might be appropriate,

but establishment of an entirely new personnel system for a staff of only 350 is

unnecessary. Exemption from the controls listed above, however, appear to be the

minimum required for the NTIS operation.

Implementation

Government organizations are subjected to increased demands and

expectations and at the same time reduced financial resources. The need for NTIS
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to adapt to a market-oriented environment and meet challenges imposed by the

exchange of technological and scientific information requires a change in

organizational structure. The importance of matching NTIS' mission and goals to

the appropriate organizational structure should be made as clear as possible. That
a

i, it is incumbent upon NTIS managers to recognize the uniqueness of NTIS and its

rapidly changing environment and to respond in a manner consistent with those

characteristics.

The first step for NTIS is to develop a legislative proposal for discussion

with the office of the Secretary of Commerce and the Office of Management and

Budget. Before a &aft is formally transmitted to the Congress, it should be

discussed with appropriate members of the Congress and committee staff, the

General Accounting Office and user groups.

't
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WASHINGTON OFFICE

AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION
110 AAAAA r was...avow aC 20002 .202' 5., O

July 5, 1988

The Honorable :Ares J. Florio
Chairman, Subcommittee on CU-Terre,

1...ter rrotecror L Ocapet it it !flea.

HZ-151 Annex 2
U. 5. Mouse cf Prpresertatives
Washingtor, D C. :05I5-t121

Fear sr. Florio

This letter is submitted on behalf cf the Americar library
Association for the Subcommittee's Jure 30 hearing record on the Froti-
sions of HP 8417 establishing a government corporation to perform the
functions of the nepartre,t of Corzwrce's National Tecrical information
Ser*Ife. ALA is ronprofit educatioral crganizatior of 45,000 librar-
ians, educators, trustees, and other friends of libraries dedicated to
the irprotement of library and information services for all Americans.

he urge the Subcommottee to report out MR 4417. the National S.ireab
of Standards Authorization Act for FY 1989, without amendment are tc
expedite its corsideration by the Committee on Energy and Commerce, and
by the House. The provisions of Title II of MP 4417 to recast the
National Technical Information Service as a government corporation would
continue the current services of NTIS as veil as allow for much needed
modernization. he are pleased that the bill cortains a provision to
require the corporation to make its biblicgraphic information products
available through the Government Snorting Office's Depository Library
Program which rakes governmert onformat.o. accessible to the public
through the nst.or's almost 1401 depos.tory 1.Loarres.

The Association has joined orgarizat.crs and individuals across
rang sectors of American society to oppose Adrinistratior efforts tc
pressure the DepartMent of Correrce to "pritatize' NTIS. We have
supported the congressional anti-provatina'ior language which was
included in the trade bill, HP 3, to enact a legal prorolition agalrt
large-scale contracting out of NTIS serArcos.

The services prvided Ly NT:S, and the catalogs and indexer tier
publish, Are very IGIKrtaLt to ;IbrArler and to the publics they Ser*e.

o.<1. so ..4T 0.6.10. ..... AA...Ot soil lital nso

n 4
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Mr. Florio July S, .1q88

NTIS collects particularly vital body of literature which includes
govornmert-sponsored research, development, and technical reports, and
other studies aid analyses prepared by national, state, and local
government agencies, their contractors or grantees, as well as foreign
technical reports. In addition, they disserinate federally generated
computer software and machine processable data files. Awareness of and
access to this Information is often crucial to business And industry,
students and scholars, independent researchers, government agencies, and
public and private sector crgelzations. NTIS perfo-es valualle
service by collecting this information from diverse sources, srov.ding
consolidated catalog and index, and providing central sales point.

Because of the importance of access to NTIS materaals, th. Newark.
Public Library and the public libraries of Detroat. Poston. and
St. SAW, are currently participating in cooperative experlmerial
project. acting as order agents of NTIS. These libraries, as dePcsi-
tories, have the basic lily catalogs, assist people to IderIfy desired
publications, act as total sites to accept and transmit orddrs, and
deliver materials to patrons.

ALA's opposition to the privatization of NTIS. or the ?oss:fle
contracting out of its dateless. and larlicgrphic products private-
sector vendors. stems from oar concern about equal and ready access to
unclassified government information in all formats needed by the
Americas public. Currently NTIS is operated as not-for-profit public
service agency. If this operation, or its Information disseminatien
f,nctions, were turned over tc the private sector, costs would be abter
to xccormodate profit factor, there may he no obligation tw rake
low-profit information available, plus there would be no obi Wit, tc
rrOW.de equal services tc all. Higher costs would affect go orormr.t
agencies and research contra, tors who use NTIS technical rep.tts. It

would hamper the acquisition of scientific and technical anf,rmatacr. ly
libraries and the general pullic. The publications could leccbe
proprietary products, not necessarily equally available to all deped: y
upe the busiress interests of tie owner

ALA': Com.11, its goverrary body. ;cited a rescl.t.c in :ar.117)
:4S, that expressed its ccs, err s regarding the ma arteai ce rf the Sate.
functionr our ret I y performed by NTIS c) should be ,,,r)r,,ed whatever
changes are made to the structt,r. of NTIS,

a) provasior of certralised source and permeet repcs.s.ry for
broad r-ge of federal. a nternat acre: . state. and

other urclatsifled icier tific and technical reixrisi

b) provisaor of fallograihai- access tc the eeeraal thrci40
tools such. as NTIS Government Fever t As c,,irer-en's aid IndeX1

1 .15
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- 3 - .5t.1) 5. :S6

C1 ds.eoartson cf babliocrrhic s fcratscr rOduCt. cf ,,, a
reposItcr). a.. ctlogs, indexes. abstracts. nd
n...letters, through the wvernavot Prartang efface*
Depository at rary Program;

Al IperratIOr. of a tloolv. 'cr. demand. 'ales Frolrap for t! Ss
csentifsc rd tee! i al shforeatIcr at f.,
net- for - profit labrar I.% Itt Stall ac s. ty ler

r6o,net e-tr;,reyrs. and (t.,

flat ,..olut.,n i. enc:osd AU urges .r,/,(Cr.tter t, I

eXi.dItl,..:y roVI ou CC:7 trattio,t drrt. uf.
the t, id. twercit for /,I^g tea rd.

51,Cfely.

. sc,ke:.r-.r
AL. . t . ; e

t;
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Resolution Concerning OMB's Proposed Privatization of NT1S

WHEREAS, The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) proposes to contract out
or privatize the National Technical Information Service (NT1S); and

WHEREAS, Strong objections have been submitted to NTIS and 0MB by the
American Library Association, other professional library and infor-
mation science associations, the academic and research community,
individuals, and private sector organizations requiring r,, id,
economical access to scientific and technical information collected or
generated with U. S. tax dollars; and

WHEREAS, ALA has expressed its concerns regarding the maintenance of the vital
functions currently performed by NTIS, namely

a) provision of a centralized source and permanent repository for a
broad range of federal, international, state, local, and other
unclassified scientific and technical reports;

b) provision of bibliographic access to the material through tools such
as NTIS' Government Reports Announcements and Index;

c) dissemination of bibliographic information products of such a
repository, i.e., catalogs, indexes, abstracts, and newsletters,
through the Government Printing Office's Depository Library Program;

d) operation of a timely, on demand" sales program for this scientific
and technical information at prices affordable for not-for-profit librar-
ies, educational institutions, students, small business entrepreneurs,
and other similar groups; and

WHEREAS, Such contracirig out or privatization of NT1S would adversely affect
equal and react), access to scientific and technical information crucial to
the competitive position of the U. S. in the world economy, and to the
security of the nation; and

WHEREAS, The Office of Management and Budget has not responded publicly to
these concerns; now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED, That the American Library Association calls upon the Congress of the
United States to hold hearings on OMB's proposal and, if necessary,
draft and pas:, legislation designed to assure that the interests of the
American public and the functions identified above will not be vitiated
should OMB proceed with its plan to contract out or privatize NTIS;
and, be it further

RESOLVED, That copies of the Resolution be transmitted to the President of the
Senate, the Speaker of the House of Representatives, appropriate
committees of Congress, the Secretary of Commerce, the Director of
the National Technical Information Service, and the Director of the
Office of Management and Budget.

Adopted by the Council of the
American Library Association
Chicago, Illinois
January 21, 16:,
(Council Document #26.6)
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